University of Alberta

The Social Functions of Cantonese Opera in the Edmonton Chinese Community 1890-2009: From Sojourners to Settlers

by

Helen Kwan Yee Cheung

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Arts

in East Asian Interdisciplinary Studies

Department of East Asian Studies

©Helen Kwan Yee Cheung Fall 2013 Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

Dedication

This thesis is dedicated to my beloved parents LO Po Yiu 勞甫堯 and YU King Yuk 余琼玉 for bringing Cantonese opera into my life and for inspiring me to pursue life-long learning.

Abstract

This thesis expands prior academic studies on the social context of Cantonese opera by analyzing its social functions and the role it plays in the Edmonton Chinese community from 1890 to 2009. This study affirms the versatility of Cantonese opera as an art form that has been transmitted overseas and continued its presence and vibrancy throughout the history of Chinese immigration in Edmonton. This study uncovers the social relevance of Cantonese opera in meeting changing community needs and in fortifying the changing Chinese self-identity from sojourners to settlers through three historical episodes.

As such, this study adds knowledge to understanding Chinese life experiences previously unexplored in Edmonton and contributes to the overall body of knowledge on prairie Chinese and on Cantonese opera in an overseas setting. This study has implications for further research or comparative studies on the socio-cultural life of Chinese in Canada and cultural globalization.

Acknowledgement

I wish to express my heartfelt thanks to my two supervisors, Professor Jennifer Jay and Professor Jenn-Shann Lin, for their academic guidance and unreserved advice. Both have been a constant source of encouragement and inspiration throughout this study.

My sincere appreciation goes to friends in Edmonton and Calgary, especially those who donated their much-treasured Cantonese opera photographs and valuable primary source materials from the distant and recent past to the University through my collection project. Jimmy Gin, Jimmy Lim, Marvin Mah, Stanley Mah, Ellen Mah, Frank Gee, Sein Mah and Ned Lee have been particularly helpful in sharing their personal experiences and knowledge of Cantonese opera activities in Edmonton between the 1950s and 1990s. They have also helped validate some primary source materials. Special thanks go to Robert Desmarais of the University of Alberta Bruce Peel Special Collections Library, the Glenbow Archives and the City of Edmonton Archives for allowing me to use primary source materials from their repositories.

I am grateful to Tsui Yiu Kwong, Dr. Brian Evans, Dr. Robert Desjardins and Dr. Reinhild Boehm for their intellectual challenges. My Cantonese opera Masters Wai Lam, Dawei Chen and Hoi Sang Ileong have been instrumental in helping me understand and gain insight into the art of Cantonese opera and the true meaning of a performer's lifelong commitment. Last but most importantly, I am indebted to my husband, Bill, for his ongoing encouragement and unwavering support.

Table of Content

Introduction		1
Chapter One:	Cantonese Opera as an art form and its adaptation to the overseas setting of Edmonton	13
Chapter Two:	The social function of homeland politics in the era of exclusion before 1950: The sojourners' mentality	31
Chapter Three:	The social function of community cohesion in the era of transition in the 1950s and 1960s: From sojourners to settlers	48
Chapter Four:	The social function of integration into society in the era of inclusion from 1970 - 2009: The settlers' mentality	70
Conclusion		98
Bibliography		104
Appendices		129

Notes on Conventions

- Where the Figures cite 'Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library' as the source, it means that the item is from the inventory of primary source materials that I have collected and turned over to the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library.
- All the charts are my creation based on data collected from various sources, such as: Statistics Canada, Census of Canada, Executives or members of opera clubs, ephemeras, the Chinese Benevolent Association publications and the Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission.
- Chinese names follow the tradition of placing the last name before the given name and all last names are capitalized except for in-text citations.
- English translation for names of Cantonese opera performers are taken from the HKMDB (Hong Kong Movie Data Base 香港影庫) or according to local conventions of Hong Kong and Guangzhou.
- English name of individuals, organizations and places will be followed by Chinese names where applicable and only at first occurrence.
- Where there is no transliteration of names and operatic terms, the pinyin system¹ is used.
- All Chinese characters are in traditional Chinese except when simplified Chinese is used in the original text cited. English and Chinese translations of mine are in italics placed within single quotation marks.

¹ Today, the pinyin system has become a popular computer input method for entering Chinese texts. The Chinese developed the pinyin system in the late 1950s and it was officially adopted in Mainland China in 1979. It was also accepted as an international standard for Romanizing modern Chinese (ISO-7098: 1991). Since 1997, the US Library of Congress accepted it as the new standard system for their Chinese files (Learn NC Editions).

List of Figures

Figure 1:	Map of the Pearl River Delta area	2
	in the southern tip of China	
Figure 2:	Location of the City of Edmonton in the Province of Alberta, Canada	3
Figure 3:	Poster of a performance by the Phoenix Cantonese Opera Troupe	17
Figure 4:	Performers' hand signals for Cantonese Opera musical tunes	21
Figure 5:	Cantonese Opera in Southern Alberta 1910-1929	33
Figure 6:	Cantonese opera staged at the Moose Hall in Edmonton in 1931 by the Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club	38
Figure 7:	1948 Cantonese opera in Edmonton: CHAN Shu Liu, Mary WONG	41
Figure 8:	1948 Cantonese opera musicians in Edmonton	42
Figure 9:	1935 Chinese float in Edmonton Exhibition parade	44
Figure 10	: A 1952 Cantonese opera staged by the Edmonton Chinese Youth Club	55
Figure 11	: A 1953 Cantonese opera in Calgary by the Jin Wah Sing Musical Society	58
Figure 12	: A 1953 Cantonese opera in Calgary: Irrelevant backdrop	59
Figure 13	: A 1969 Cantonese opera held at the Victoria Composite High School Theatre	63
Figure 14	: Program booklet of "The Butterfly Lovers" held on April 3, 2004 at the Victoria Composite High School theatre	82

Figure 15:	A group photo at the end of the performance showcasing a range of grandiose costumes, musicians and volunteers	83
Figure 16:	Stage effects: "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter" held at the Northern Alberta Jubilee Auditorium by the Sound of Opera Society on October 15, 2006	84
Figure 17:	Part of the cast for "Prime Minister of Six States 六國封相" presented by the Hua Yi Students' Association on September 29, 2007 at the Northern Alberta Jubilee Auditorium: youth involvement	85
Figure 18:	A program booklet in Chinese and English of the "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter"	87
Figure 19:	Singing session in the club house at Chinese New Year	89
Figure 20:	1986 Hung Fung Athletic Club of Edmonton 20 th Anniversary Cantonese opera singing performance at a restaurant	90
Figure 21:	Cantonese opera musical ensemble performance staged by the Chinese Dramatic Club on Canada Day - July 1, 1986 at the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre	91
Figure 22:	A 1982 post-performance photograph of the Guangzhou Cantonese Opera Troupe with organizers and volunteers at the Northern Alberta Jubilee Auditorium	94

List of Charts

Chart 1:	Chinese Population of Edmonton 1911-1941	31
Chart 2:	Chinese Population of Edmonton 1941-1961	53
Chart 3:	Chinese Population of Edmonton 1961-1971	61
Chart 4:	Chinese Population of Edmonton 1971-2006	72
Chart 5:	Cantonese opera and singing clubs in Edmonton by year and by number of clubs founded 1890 - 2009	74
Chart 6:	Edmonton Chinese community organizations by types as at 2013	75
Chart 7:	Use of charitable casino proceeds by number of Cantonese opera clubs and by activities and administrative items as at March 2012	77

List of Appendices

Appendix 1:	Chinese newspaper clippings on the collection project with Bruce Peel Special Collections Library in The Chinese Journal dated October 13, 2011.	129
Appendix 2:	Cantonese opera repertoires in the 1950s and 1960s	131
Appendix 3:	Cantonese opera and singing clubs in Edmonton by year founded	132
Appendix 4:	List of Cantonese Opera Clubs in Edmonton by year of first-time use of casino proceeds to fund Cantonese opera activities and administrative items	133
Appendix 5:	A Compiled list of Edmonton Chinese Community and Cantonese Opera Organizations 1917 – 2010	134
Appendix 6:	List of Activities of the Edmonton Cantonese Opera Associations and Music Clubs	137

Introduction

Cantonese opera as a cultural practice and performance artistry was recognized by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization when it was inscribed onto the Representative List of the Intangible Cultural Heritage of Humanity in 2009 (UNESCO)¹. It is one of about three hundred sixty regional operas of China that shares many repertoires and performance conventions with other genres, for example: Beijing opera, Chaozhou opera, Shanghai Yueju, Sichuan opera and others. Cantonese opera is known for its flamboyant costumes, painted faces, highly-stylized operatic movements, high-pitched falsetto singing and the deafening sound of drums and gongs from the music ensemble. It is commonly known as daxi or Grand Opera amongst the plebeian and yueju in scholarly literatures (Yung 2010, 7).

Cantonese opera is a popular and important form of entertainment and cultural practice in the Pearl River Delta area in the province of Guangdong at the southern tip of China. This area includes the four counties of Taishan, Xinhui, Kaiping, Enping and Hong Kong where the majority of the Chinese in Edmonton originated prior to the early 1990s (See Figure 1 on the next page).

¹ Kun opera, which is the oldest form of Chinese opera, was inscribed in 2008 and Beijing opera was inscribed in 2010.



Figure 1: Map of the Pearl River Delta area in the southern tip of China. Source: Wikipedia China Guangdong location map.svg

Note: The following have been inserted onto a blank map from Wikipedia: a directional arrow, the locations of the four counties inside a large circle, Hong Kong inside a small circle, Guangzhou and Foshan.

Cantonese opera is delivered in Cantonese or the Yue dialect spoken by the vast majority in the Pearl River Delta area. An integral part of spoken Cantonese is the use of colloquial vocabularies. Cantonese opera performances involved local ballads and the extensive use of such colloquial vocabularies in operatic dialogues and monologues. As such, the genre appeals to the plebeian. It is generally perceived as popular culture and a lowbrow art form compared to the literary and refined art form of Kun opera. The continued presence and vibrancy of Cantonese opera in the community throughout the history and settlement of Chinese immigration in Edmonton prompted this study. My thesis analyzes Cantonese opera in an overseas setting and contends that it played a number of social functions in meeting the changing community needs within the changing Canadian socio-political milieu and in manifesting the changing Chinese self-identity from sojourners to settlers from 1890 to the end of 2009 (See Figure 2 for the location of Edmonton, Alberta, Canada).



Figure 2: Location of the City of Edmonton in the Province of Alberta, Canada Source: Free US and World Map.com Note: A cirlce has been inserted to highlight the location of the City of Edmonton.

The period of study starts with 1890 because that is the year when the first Chinese arrived in Edmonton (Evans 27). 2009 is used as the end period to align with the inscription of Cantonese opera onto the world intangible cultural heritage list which marks the pinnacle in the history of Cantonese opera. It is also to reflect a fuller picture of the evolution of Cantonese opera in Edmonton. This end period also covers the emerging interest in Beijing opera as the source of immigration shifted from Hong Kong to China after the early 1990s. It is important to mention Beijing opera as it may eventually compete for and share the stage with Cantonese opera as the Chinese population pattern changes.

Edmonton is selected for this study because it is the capital city of the province of Alberta where Cantonese opera is very vibrant and local opera clubs have an extensive network across Canada with cities such as Vancouver, Toronto, Calgary, Winnipeg and Regina. Most importantly, Edmonton has a long history of Cantonese opera closely linked to the local Chinese immigration history and is a research area previously unexplored.

This study is motivated by my interest and involvement in this performing art. As a child growing up in the Cantonese-speaking Hong Kong, I was fascinated by the colourful costumes, intrigued by the painted faces, captivated by the storyline, and mesmerized by the singing of Cantonese opera. My academic interest developed after an extensive research was done in preparation for a "Chinese history and Cantonese opera 粤曲面面聽" radio talk

show that I hosted and aired in 2004². It was repeated in two subsequent years upon popular demand. Research effort at that time resulted in discovering minimal public records and no prior academic studies on Cantonese opera and its interconnectivity with the Chinese community in Edmonton. There were only a few archived Cantonese opera photographs from the 1930s and 1940s and none from 1950 onward. Yet, the community was abuzz with Cantonese opera activities, especially in the last sixty years, as confirmed by my interviewees and my observation. In the last 95 years, Edmonton saw the growth of Cantonese opera clubs from one in 1917 to twenty, with sixteen still active as at the end of 2009. The precipitous growth in the 1990s and the incremental growth after year 2000 will be analyzed in Chapter Four.

This study uses a multi-disciplinary approach (history, sociology, anthropology) and the following research methods: ethnohistorical research method, analyses of primary source materials, literature review, interviews, participatory observation and field trips to China. Secondary sources include books, journals, academic theses, government records, census information, newspaper clippings and internet resources. Field trips to Hong Kong and Guangzhou were made to validate information and to access primary source historical materials on Cantonese opera not available in Edmonton.

As an amateur performer and having lived in Edmonton since 1979, I am able to offer more indepth and insightful participatory observations. I am also

² This weekly series was aired on World FM 101.9 in 2004 as 1-hour clips and repeated on air as ¹/₂-hour clips in 2005 and 2006 upon popular demand.

privileged to have had the opportunity to meet with seven Edmonton seniors who were directly involved in Cantonese opera as performers, playwrights or organizers after their arrival in the late 1940s and early 1950s. Most of them are still involved in Cantonese opera in various capacities. They all expressed great delight in being able to share information as a means to preserve the history of the Chinese and the cultural practice of Cantonese opera in Edmonton.

This thesis opens up a new territory of research in Edmonton and unveils a small part of a much larger collection of over 500 valuable primary source materials on Cantonese opera that tells the life stories and experiences of the Chinese in a prairie city over the last nine-five years. Primary source materials were sparse for this study at the time when the topic came to mind. In order to garner primary source materials for this study, I conceived and initiated a collection project in late 2010. I approached the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library of the University of Alberta and the Alberta Chinese Cultural Society in Edmonton for support. This led to the formation of my collection project.

The collection effort spanned over a year and a half from 2010 and resulted in an inventory of over two thousand primary source materials on the life experiences of the Chinese in Edmonton. This inventory includes over five hundred Cantonese opera photographs, monographs, ephemeras and four original librettos, all of which formed the basis for this study.

The actual collection of materials related to Cantonese opera was done on a pro bono basis through my persistent individual solicitation and personal connections in the community. I led a small team of volunteers to collect other materials related to the Chinese community in general such as head tax certificates, war bonds, old books and photographs of daily life experiences. All collected materials were handed over to the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library to become part of their Chinese collection. In 2011, the Library and the Alberta Chinese Cultural Society launched a featured article in the local newspaper, the Chinese Journal 光華報, to generate public awareness (See Appendix 1).

The Library is so pleased with the outcome of my collection project that it has planned an exhibition on Cantonese opera in Edmonton as part of their "Chinese Experience in Canada" series to be held in the summer of 2014. I have agreed to serve as their guest curator for this exhibition which will be presented in English and Chinese. It is hopeful that the exhibition will enhance intercultural understanding and attract more scholarly interest in pursuing this area of research.

While academic interest and scholarly studies on Cantonese opera are slowly on the rise, those with Canadian content continued to be sparse despite the vibrancy of this performing art in Canadian urban centres such as Vancouver, Toronto, Edmonton, Calgary, Montreal, Winnipeg and Regina. A national search on various library databases resulted in one research paper, seven monographs and two Masters' theses. ³ While they all examined the sociocultural context of Cantonese opera, the majority is about activities in Vancouver

³ These include: Hoe (1976), Li (1984), Huang and Thrasher (1993), Johnson (1996, 2005), Kwong and Chiu (1995), Nipp (1983), Li (1987), Sebryk (1995) and Ng (2005-06). Details are in the bibliography.

and Toronto with the exception of Sebryk about Victoria and Hoe about Edmonton and Calgary.

The paper by Huang and Thrasher is a review of Cantonese opera in the context of musical societies in Vancouver. They concluded that the older style of Cantonese music was well preserved in Vancouver but mainly amongst the older immigrants and not the youths. The paper is a valuable record of the sociocultural life of the Chinese community in Vancouver. Ng's article analyzes Cantonese opera in the context of theatres as transnational business in the exclusion era prior to 1947. While he did not detail the characteristics of Cantonese opera as an art form, I support his observation that studying Cantonese opera will help us understand the Chinese community in Canada. Johnson has two articles on Cantonese opera. One is on the historical development of Cantonese opera in Vancouver from the 1800s to the 1900s and the other is on Cantonese opera costumes. She discusses Cantonese opera as an art form in its social context but only underscored the genre's function in meeting social and welfare needs of the Chinese in Vancouver. The paper on costumes focuses on Cantonese opera as a performing art of symbolisms.

The paper by Kwong and Chiu provides a synoptic overview of Cantonese opera traditions, costumes, music, operatic conventions and the staging of opera in Toronto and Vancouver. Nipp's article in 1983 describes the three major Cantonese opera societies and activities in the 1930s and 40s. Both articles are short and descriptive but not analytical. Li's M.A. thesis is about Cantonese opera in Toronto from a historical perspective. He outlines how the function of Cantonese opera shifted from being political to recreational. He argues that Cantonese opera is a popular recreation that plays an import role in the cultural life of the dominant Cantonese-speaking population in Toronto (Li 192). Sebryk's M.A. thesis argues that the role of Cantonese opera in Victoria went beyond entertainment to preserving the Chinese culture, meeting cultural needs, and slowing down the assimilation process to reaffirm the ethnic identity of the Chinese (Sebryk ii).

Hoe's research paper analyzes the structural changes of the Chinese communities in Calgary and Edmonton within the context of their immigration history. He argues that changes within the two Chinese communities are closely linked to the socio-political, economic and historical development of the mainstream society. As Cantonese opera was beyond his scope of research, he only documented a few activities related to the club. He noted 1919 as the year when the Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club 警世鐘劇社 was formed. This is contrary to my findings through a newspaper article in the Edmonton Chinese News in the early 1980s written by Jimmy GIN 甄炳沾 who verified that the founding year should be 1917. Mr. GIN came to Edmonton as a teenager in the early 1950s and became involved with this club since his arrival. He confirmed that the club has been using 1917 as the basis to celebrate their anniversaries. I have therefore adopted 1917 as the year for the founding of this club.

I find all the aforementioned studies most helpful in giving me a solid foundation to develop this study and to formulate my arguments. My thesis

9

analyzes a wider range of social functions to argue the interrelationship of Cantonese opera and the Chinese in Edmonton within the context of their immigration history and their changing self-identity from sojourners to settlers over a period of close to a hundred and twenty years in three historical phases.

The historical period is divided into three phases because each has a distinctly different set of community characteristics within a different socio-political milieu and with one distinct Cantonese opera function that surfaces prominently. As Cantonese opera activities in the three historical phases are analyzed, the changing mentality of the Chinese from sojourners to settlers is underscored and evidenced by the extent to which the Chinese share or involve the mainstream in this cultural practice. I argue that the lesser degree of sharing with the mainstream society reflects a stronger sojourner's mentality whereas the opposite is true for a settler's mentality. It is based on the premise that sharing arises out of a sense of belonging to the overall community — a place called 'home' for the settlers.

The three observed historical phases are: era of exclusion before 1950, era of transition between the 1950s and 1960s, and era of inclusion from 1970 onward. The era of exclusion was marked by the head tax legislation, the 1923 Chinese Immigration Act, a homogeneous Chinese community and the Cantonese opera function of homeland politics. The era of transition was marked by the repeal of the Chinese Immigration Act, a relatively homogeneous community reinforced through family reunification and the function of community cohesion. The era of inclusion was marked by inclusive legislations, a heterogeneous community and the function of integration into society.

This thesis expands prior academic studies on the social context of Cantonese opera by building on the theoretical frameworks of Bell Yung and Alan P. Merriam on the social functions of Cantonese opera and of music, respectively. These functions include entertainment, communication-andeducation, ritual activities, integration to society and symbolic representation (Yung 2010, 2; Merriam 219-245). Analyses of these functions are expanded to include three other functions I observed in the Edmonton Chinese community: homeland politics, altruism and community cohesion. These are unique to Cantonese opera in an overseas setting where the socio-cultural and sociopolitical milieus are different from its place of origin in China.

To provide context and background, Chapter One gives a brief overview of Cantonese opera as an art form and cultural practice. This chapter underscores its adaptive nature in an overseas setting to lay the ground for analyzing the evolution of Cantonese opera in Edmonton. Chapter Two features the social functions of entertainment, symbolic representation, homeland politics, communication-and-education and altruism to argue that they express the sojourners' mentality of the Chinese in Edmonton. Chapter Three argues that Cantonese opera functioned to meet changing community needs in the family reunification process and fortified the shifting mentality of the Chinese from sojourners to settlers within a relatively homogeneous community. Chapter Four analyzes Cantonese opera activities in a heterogeneous Chinese community after 1970 and argues that the social functions of entertainment, altruism and integration into society express the settlers' mentality of the Chinese in Edmonton. The concluding chapter gives a synopsis of the evolution of Cantonese opera and how this cultural practice functioned to meet changing community needs as the Chinese transitioned from sojourners to settlers through its history of immigration and settlement in Edmonton from 1890 to 2009 as I have contended. As this study is a first of its kind, implications for further research are identified. In the process of creating my charts, I have compiled raw data into a number of tables that I am appending to this thesis in order to share valuable information collected and compiled (See Appendices 2-6).

In the next chapter, I contend that the three characteristics of creativity, versatility and tenacity underscore the uniqueness of Cantonese opera as a regional art form. Cantonese opera is analyzed for its adaptability in an overseas setting and its connectivity and significance to the Chinese in Edmonton as a cultural practice to lay the foundation for my overall thesis argument.

Chapter One: Cantonese Opera as an art form and its adaptation to the overseas setting of Edmonton

Cantonese opera has a long evolutionary history of over four hundred years in China. The exact origin of Cantonese opera is unable to be determined due to the lack of documentation. It is believed that Cantonese opera originated in Foshan of the Guangdong Province in China in the Ming dynasty between 1521 and 1620 (Yu 17). While Cantonese opera originated in Foshan, Guangzhou became its stronghold in the Qing dynasty when the latter was designated the only commercial centre for external trades by an order from Emperor Qianlong in the late 1750s. At that time, the audience base consisted mainly of the trading merchants. Guangzhou had gone through a barrage of wars in the nineteenth century, such as the First Opium War (1839-42), the Second Opium War (1856-60) and the Taiping Rebellion (1850-64). The city subsequently lost its monopoly as the trading post to the West.

Towards the end of the nineteenth century, many performers moved from Guangzhou to Hong Kong, fleeing from social disorder and in search of employment and a better life. Hong Kong was a logical place to go because of its close proximity of less than 180 kilometres away. Cantonese opera flourished in these two cities and eventually matured into a regional opera after a series of operatic reforms in the 1920s and 1930s followed by a long and continuous process of modernization and evolution.

Cantonese opera is commonly called daxi or Grand opera for its grandiose presentation and Yueju because Cantonese or the Yue dialect is used

in performances. The one description of Cantonese opera cherished by many is 'Red bean of the South' fondly coined by China's Premier Zhou Enlai in his second speech at the 1956 Shiwuguan Symposium 《十五貫》座談會 after viewing the Cantonese opera "Sou shuyuan" 搜書院 (Zhou). Red bean is a product of southern China and a symbol of love and friendship associated with endearment and fond memories. For the Chinese in Edmonton, such a term carries a much deeper and more profound meaning of homeland nostalgia. Such nostalgic sentiment is one of the driving forces for the sustainability and vibrancy of this cultural practice in the city.

Cantonese opera is one of about three hundred sixty regional operas in China that shares many repertoires and performance conventions with other operas. It is known for its unique features of flamboyant costumes, painted faces, highly-stylized operatic movements, high-pitched falsetto singing and the deafening sound of drums and gongs from the music ensemble. These visual and aural elements are merged with dramatized historical episodes and characters, legends and folklores into various repertoires to captivate the imagination of the audience. They also provide a sense of "shared history, a common body of myths and legends, and a set of social and ethical mores with which to forge a cultural identity (Yung 2010, ix)." The repertoires can be broadly divided into the wen or civil⁴ and the wu or military categories with themes of loyalty, filial piety, benevolence, righteousness, chastity and romantic love. These themes are

⁴ Wen performances are slower in pace compared to wu which usually have fighting scenes. Wen performances involve water-sleeves whereas wu do not. Their singing styles and operatic movements are very different as well.

instrumental in forging and sustaining traditional customs, ethics, values and social norms in the Chinese culture. With the visual, aural and thematic elements being uniquely Chinese, Cantonese opera in an overseas setting such as Edmonton becomes a "cultural visibility" that marks those practising them as Chinese (Wickberg 135).

Cantonese opera is a form of popular entertainment for the people in the Pearl River Delta area where Cantonese or the Yue dialect is spoken by the vast majority⁵. Until its reform in the 1920s and 1930s, Cantonese opera is a form of "entertainment for the masses with little formalized aesthetic value attached to them (Yung 1989, 8)." It uses the Cantonese dialect in singing, monologues and dialogues. Spoken Cantonese in the opera consists of colloquial vocabularies that appeal to a very broad audience, especially the illiterate and the semi-literate who constituted the vast majority in China until the twentieth century (Yung 2010, 2). Historically, performers travelled in small boats to meander through narrow rivers to reach remote towns and villages to perform. As travelling performers, they shaped the versatile nature of Cantonese opera. The performers adapted to local situations to perform on temporary stages built of bamboos or wood in a semi-open area inside the temples or in the open field. They adapted to living and sleeping on the boat as they travel. These boats were painted red for good luck and were fondly nicknamed 'the red boat' and the performers were called the hongchuan zidi 红船子弟 or 'students of the red boat'.

 $^{^{5}}$ Yue, Hakka and Min or Shaozhou tuhua 韶州土話 are the three main dialects spoken in the province of Guangdong (Chang). Siyi is a sub-dialect spoken by the majority of Chinese in Edmonton prior to the late 1960s.

These hongchuan zidi were all males prior to the founding of the Republic of China in 1911. This was because Confucian social ethics in the Ming dynasty (1368-1643) did not allow women to perform. In the Qing dynasty, laws forbade women from performing on stage. Male performers therefore had to cross-dress to play the female roles. Following the May Fourth Movement in 1919 calling for gender equality, all-female troupes proliferated and reached its height between 1920 and 1931 in Guangzhou and Hong Kong (Huang). Mixed male-female troupes did not appear until the ban was lifted in 1933 in Hong Kong and 1936 in Guangzhou (Lee 2005, 307). In Edmonton, Cantonese opera has always been staged by male-female mixed troupes of amateurs and/or professionals. In the era of exclusion prior to 1950, it was common for males to cross-dress for female roles due to the disproportionate male/female ratio in the Chinese population. After the 1950s, cross-dressing for male or female roles was mainly due to personal preference or the individual's vocal and physical suitability. A first-in-Edmonton all-female troupe called Phoenix Cantonese Opera Troupe 鳳凰劇團 was formed in 2009 (See Figure 3). The performance involved females cross-dressing to play the male roles and males were involved as volunteers working backstage.



Figure 3: Poster of a performance by the Phoenix Cantonese Opera Troupe held on September 6, 2009 at the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

The appearance of theatres in the late 1890s and early 1900s in Guangzhou and Hong Kong marked the turning point in the evolutionary history of Cantonese opera. Prior to the appearance of theatres, performances were held in the open or semi-open stages. The environment was informal and the audience was very noisy. It was a place for social gathering where people casually chatted, ate and even played a game of mahjong while the performance was going on. Loud musical accompaniments with drums and cymbals were played to overcome the noise. Performers sang in loud falsetto to amplify their voice. They acted with exaggerated movements so that the audience could see them from afar. There was hardly any aesthetic value to the performances but Cantonese opera continued to be a form of entertainment cherished by the masses. As performances moved into theatres with good acoustics, the singing and the sounds from the drums and cymbals were toned down (Luo 71). The operatic movements became more refined with a touch of aesthetics.

In Edmonton, when Cantonese operas are staged in community halls, the audience is very noisy because the community hall is usually a hub for socializing casually. It is common for people to walk in and out of the hall or talk to friends sitting next to them without toning down their voice during the performance. When operas are staged in theatres, the audience behaves very differently. People do not walk in and out of the theatre. They socialize with friends only during the intermission. This is because the audience quickly learned to follow this Western theatre-going etiquette in Edmonton.

Cantonese opera is a creative and complex art form that has four basic and integral components: singing, operatic movements, dialogues and acrobatics. These components have to be well synchronized with the music, the role being played, the setting and the other performers through complex and highly stylized conventions such as 'patterned performance segments' and 'common performance segments'. Patterned performance segments are traditionally used to train new artists. The segments consist of fixed patterns of operatic movements tied to specified roles, singing styles, musical accompaniments and percussions, plot and related stage arrangements. Common performance segments are basic operatic movements for all role types, for example, riding the horse, attending a banquet, and visiting the dungeons (Wong, cityu.edu.hk).

All these operatic movements and gestures carry symbolic meanings that can be easily perceived by frequent opera-goers, for example: walking in a circle means having travelled a long distance, waving a whip decorated with coloured tassels means riding a horse and lifting a foot means entering a house or a room. Cantonese opera is an opera of symbolisms expressed through gestures, operatic movements and its complex array of colours and designs in costumes, head pieces and the painted faces of the performers. These symbols work on the illusions and imagination of the audience to take them into a world of fantasy and fulfillment otherwise impossible in reality. This performing art never ceases to transcend time and space to enthral the audience.

Cantonese opera has a strong element of music. It is part of the family of pihuang xi or '*pihuang drama*' (Lai J., 2; Yung 2010, x). Talented musicians have been creating new tunes and new musical instruments for accompaniment. Hundreds of tunes are used in Cantonese opera singing and can be grouped into two main categories: Siukuk 小曲 and Bongwong 梆簧.

Siukuk or small tunes are very melodic and historically linked to Kun opera. They have memorable and hummable melodies that mesmerize the audience to favour them over other kinds of tunes (Yung 2010, 12-13). Since the late 1990s and the early part of year 2000, Cantonese opera in Hong Kong incorporated tunes from Mandarin and Japanese popular songs to modernize the genre and to attract the young and the uninitiated. These new songs are quickly followed by the 'trendy' Cantonese opera singers in Edmonton. To the traditionalists, the use of such popular tunes is incompatible with Cantonese opera and therefore unacceptable. Yet, these changes indicate the flexibility of Cantonese opera as a living and creative art form. Bongwong tunes are characterized by short melodies in couplet form with a fixed metrical framework⁶ and a fixed cadential note⁷. The text is also arranged in a couplet form that may be repeated several times (Yung 2010, 12-13). One unique musical structure within the Bongwong category is its shuochang or storytelling system. It includes the singing of muyu, nanyin, longzhou and yueou⁸ which are songs based on local folk culture, sung in the Cantonese dialect and orally transmitted (Yu 32-42). Today, muyu and nanyin are still being used in Cantonese opera songs or as musical interludes but longzhou and yueou are no longer in use. Cantonese opera songs always consist of a combination of different tunes from Siukuk and Bongwong with fixed melodies that the performers, singers and musicians are familiar with. This explains why the performers and musicians can work in tacit harmony despite improvisations made at the spur of the moment during the performance.

There are three unique characteristics that best reflect the resiliency and continued vibrancy of Cantonese opera throughout its evolutionary history in China and overseas. These characteristics are creativity, versatility and tenacity. Each will be discussed in the context of librettos, opera singing and music.

The creativity of Cantonese opera is closely linked to librettos in the early part of its evolutionary history. Prior to the era of Cantonese opera reform in the

 ⁶ A fixed metrical framework is the number and grouping of musical beats (Yung 2010, 12-13).
⁷ A fixed cadential note is the ending note in a musical phrase (ibid.).

⁸ The lyrics of *muyu* 木鱼 can range from literary to colloquial. Longzhou 龍舟 is known as the beggar's song 乞丐歌, the blind girl's song 盲妹歌 or the boat people's song 蛋家歌. The singers usually carry a long cane with a dragon boat at the top. As they sing, they will hit the small drum and gong hanging in front of their chest for rhythm. Nanyin 南音 is based on muyu and longzhou but hybridized with the Yangzhou tanci 楊州彈詞 which has a very strong folk music flavour and very expressive of the sentiments of the songs (Yu 31-42).

1920s and 1930s in Guangzhou and Hong Kong, performances were based on outline librettos (Yu 187). They consisted of a synopsis of the plot, the sequence of the Acts, relevant backdrops and names of fixed musical tunes to be used. There were no written lyrics and dialogues. After being briefed by the outlinewriter, the performers simply improvised the lyrics and dialogues as they perform and according to their interpretation of the story or the mood of the Acts. The musicians had no musical notes to follow. They simply watched the performers closely to play the tunes according to the performers' hand-signals. Each hand signal represented a different set of fixed musical tunes (See Figure 4).

2. 例核 16.尾叮(老鼠尾) 17.叹板 18.哭相, 20.地锦 19 油斗 21.四鼓头 22.开边 23. 코코 24.仄槌 (包槌) 25.打引 (诗白) 26.曲终 13 白澤 14.板 | 收掘 15.中町

Figure 4: Performers' hand signals of Cantonese Opera musical tunes for accompaniment Source: Laige's Personal Space

The performers usually signal these hand-signs from behind their back or in a way unnoticeable to the audience so that the performance would not be interrupted. If the wrong musical tune was played, the performers simply sang along with their improvised lyrics. The performers and musicians were usually in near perfect synchronization. This kind of performance using outline librettos was mirrored in Edmonton prior to the mid-1950s.

There was no limit to the performers' improvisation when outline librettos were used. In the 1920s and 1930s in Guangzhou and Hong Kong, creativity was hampered when larger opera troupes replaced outline librettos with full-scripts. Full-scripts were not used in Edmonton until the mid-1960s, reflecting that Edmonton was at least thirty to forty years behind the times. In the era of exclusion, it was difficult to keep up-to-date on the latest development of Cantonese opera because travels between Edmonton and China were infrequent due to costs and restrictive Canadian legislations such as the head tax legislation and the 1923 Chinese Immigration Act that made procedures to reenter Canada very cumbersome.

In the 1920s and 1930s, playwrights in China created many new librettos or full-scripts based on traditional plots from classical stories. Tong Dik Sang 唐 滌生 (1917-1959), a highly respected playwright at that time, started the trend of using poems, literary lyrics and dialogues of refinement in new repertoires adapted from classical dramas. His work reached its height in the 1950s and expanded the audience base beyond the plebeian to the well-educated. This change broadened the audience appreciation level and moved the genre one small step away from being a lowbrow art form.

The use of full-scripts at that time impinged upon the improvisation of the performers who were required to rehearse according to the scripts. Instead of

22

singing improvised lyrics to the musical tunes of their choice at the spur of the moment, performers had to memorize the lyrics and the corresponding musical tunes. They had to follow scripted monologues and dialogues. However, as a living and creative performing art, performers have continued to improvise because the scripts cannot define every detailed gesture and operatic movement. Unforeseen circumstances can happen, such as the performer forgetting a line in singing or in dialogues, operatic movements that went out of sync with others or a head-piece fell off while performing. In order to salvage those situations, improvisations are usually made quickly and within the framework of a formulated operatic pattern in order to be inconspicuous to the audience. The performers' skills and talents are often judged by the audience according to how well he or she salvaged those situations. As a result, two Cantonese opera jargons emerged: *zhi-sheng* 執生 and *bao-du* 爆肚. *Zhi-sheng* means responding to the situation accordingly and *bao-du* literally means the explosion of one's belly or to improvise. These two terms are now used as slangs in daily spoken Cantonese, indicating the interrelationship between Cantonese opera and the daily life of the Chinese.

The creative, versatile and tenacious characteristics of Cantonese opera are best seen through its modernization process through history and in keeping with the changing times and audience demand. The modernization of Cantonese opera is not fortuitous but ensued through fundamental and lasting changes since the 1920s. These changes were initially introduced for their novelty and to compete for a loyal audience base and opera fans. The modernization effort later 23 evolved into a pursuit of aesthetics in the artistry of performance. The changes were spearheaded by two renowned performers, SIT Kok-Sin 薛覺仙 and MA Sze-Tsang 馬師曾 during the period of the 1920s and 30s fondly known as the 'SIT-MA Hegemony Period' 薛馬争雄時代 (Li 2010, 267).

A series of significant changes were made in the areas of acting, singing, dialogues, music and staging. SIT Kok-Sin incorporated a number of Beijing opera elements into Cantonese opera. Northern acrobatic movements were incorporated into various repertoires with fighting scenes. The dragon and phoenix drum was used for sword dancing, ribbon dancing and traditional dancing. Metal bells were used to enrich the percussion segment of the musical group (Wang 210). The most significant change was the use of Western musical instruments such as violin, saxophone, electric guitar and trumpet to add a modern sensation to the musical accompaniment (Cui 138).

In the early 1900s, performer Zhu Cibo 朱次伯 started a trend of singing in a natural voice or pinghou with the musical scale correspondingly lowered by one octave to harmonize with his singing (Lai 2001: 201). He was followed by the male cross-dresser Qianliqu 千里驅 who started to use pipes as part of the musical accompaniment to add a lower tone to complement his singing (Lai 2001, 224, china.com). The inclusion of all these new and complementary singing techniques and musical instruments added a harmonizing cultural timbre and a modern element to the musical artistry of Cantonese opera.

24

In that era, singing styles were clearly defined into three major types: falsetto for female singing, natural voice or pinghou for male singing, and the more forceful dahou or baqiang 霸腔 for the role of warriors or villains (Li 2010, 265). These different singing styles were fondly embraced by the audience and its continued practice was fortified. Professional performers often developed their own style of singing over a period of time to epitomize the art of singing and to form a vocal signature so that their identity could be easily and quickly recognized by the audience and the aficionados. This helped the performers retain a loyal audience base. The vocal signatures were cherished by the aficionados and imitated by amateur performers with great pride.

A number of creative and lasting changes to the performance artistry in the areas of roles, staging, props, lighting and sound were made in the 1920s and 1930s in Guangzhou and Hong Kong. The roles of performers were reduced from ten to a new *Six Pillar System*⁹ (Wang 81). While it was done for economic reasons, it was also practical at that time. Running parallel to role reform was stage reform. Stage lighting changed from the use of gas lamps to electric lamps and then to mercury lamps and eventually to the use of spot lights for special dramatic effects (Wang 76). Stage backdrops changed from hard boards to soft cloths for ease of handling and transportation. Backdrops were changed to befit different scenes. Changing backdrops for various scenes were mechanically

⁹ The major roles in the "Six Pillar System" were: wusheng 武生 or warriors, xiaowu 小武 or warriors support role, huadan 花旦 or lead female role, erhuadan 二花旦 or support role to the lead female, xiaosheng 小生 or male civil role and chousheng 丑生 or comic role. Other than the two lead roles, others played dual roles e.g. the comic role could also play the role of an older man to meet script requirements.

rather than manually done. Microphones were used so that the performers could focus on the artistry of singing rather than on their voice level (Wang 76). Commercial advertisements that used to be on backdrops or props were removed. Musicians were moved from the back-centre of the stage facing the audience to the side (Li 312). Clearing the cluttered stage immediately added a modern theatrical ambience to the performance. All these changes were mirrored in Edmonton in the 1960s, trailing at least thirty to forty years behind. Today, Edmonton is able to keep up with the latest changes in Hong Kong or Guangzhou because of increased travels and the use of information technology.

The versatile nature of Cantonese opera was reflected through adaptations made to befit the overseas setting upon its initial transmittal to Edmonton. The visual aspect of Cantonese opera was generally consistent and closely followed. Costumes and props were not as elaborate and up-to-date compared to those in Hong Kong and Guangzhou in the same period because transmittal was delayed due to distance, restrictive Canadian immigration legislations and cumbersome Canadian re-entry processes.

Some unique elements related to Cantonese opera such as religious rituals and worships, bamboo-constructed theatres and commercial opera troupes had either disappeared or modified. Edmonton never had its own commercial troupe due to the lack of a critical mass to create demand. There were no bambooconstructed theatres typical of Cantonese opera involved in ritual celebrations and traditional opera as sacred merits performed for the deities 神功戲 (Chan 2005, 173). Edmonton did not have the critical mass to support large-scale 26
traditional religious rituals and celebrations such as those practised in Hong Kong, for example the Rites of Purification for Thanksgiving, the Ghost Festival, the Initiation Ritual for Temples, and birthdays of deities (Chan 2005, 173). However, staging Cantonese operas to fundraise and to celebrate club anniversaries and festivals such as Chinese New Year and mid-Autumn continued to be a common practice in Edmonton.

In an overseas setting, customs and rituals practised by the performers continued but modified to befit the local situation. Traditionally, the Cantonese opera patron god Huaguang zushi 華光祖師 must be enshrined on the props side or the right backstage and worshipped prior to the show by burning joss sticks. Some troupes also enshrined and worshipped other patrons such as Tian 田, Dou and Master Zhang Wu 張五. It was common practice to burn joss sticks and to pray on the front-stage for a safe and successful performance (GOVHK).

In Edmonton, the practice of worshipping the patron gods is modified. Today, instead of a tablet with names of the patron gods, three Chinese characters *jing ruzai* 敬如在 are written in Chinese calligraphy on a tablet placed on a simple shrine. The three Chinese characters mean to pay respect and honour to the opera patron gods as if they are present. Joss sticks, matches, offerings of fruits and red lucky-money packages are usually displayed on a small table. The shrine is not always placed on the required props side but simply somewhere appropriate at the back of the stage. Everyone involved in staging the performance observes the ritual practice of paying respect to the patron gods before the performance. Some theatres disallow the use of matches to burn joss sticks due to fire hazards. After making three respectful bows before the shrine, he or she picks up a red lucky money package from the table for good luck. Some will go as far as following the other ritual practice of getting onto the front-stage to make three respectful bows at each of the four corners and the centre of the stage to pray for a safe and successful performance. Some Christian performers do not burn joss sticks but follow the customary practice of bowing before the shrine to pay respect while some others simply pray to the Christian god on the front-stage. The continuation of this ritual practice in various forms reflects the versatility of Cantonese opera.

In 1858, when the anti-Qing revolt led by a performer LI Wenmao 李文 茂 was crushed by the government, Cantonese opera performances were banned until 1871. During these years, some fled overseas and travelled as far as the United States and Canada. Other performers from the lower stratum of the opera troupes in China saw the opportunity of making more money by working as cooks and waiters on ships to North America in the 1890s. They performed Cantonese opera as part of the entertainment program on the ship. When the ship docked in the ports of San Francisco and Vancouver for a few days, they took the opportunity to perform on land. (Wang 7, Yu 288, Foshan Museum) There is no record of these performances branching out to Edmonton before the 1900s. The first Chinese only arrived in 1890.

The earliest appearance of Cantonese opera in North America was in San Francisco performed by professionals in the 1850s and the first permanent Chinese theatre Hing Chuen Yuen was built in 1868 (Johnson 1996, Rao 236). In Canada, five Chinese theatres were built in Victoria, British Columbia between 1860 and 1885 (Sebryk 142). In Toronto, the first appearance of Cantonese opera was in the 1910s with a drama society Sai-gai-geng 世界鏡 formed in 1918 (Li 1987, 192). Vancouver saw two commercially-operated theatres by 1915. Opera troupes were contracted to perform in the city regularly and activities reached a peak in the 1920s (Ng 2005, 31). As audience demand dwindled upon the onset of the 1923 Chinese Immigration Act followed by the Great Depression in the early 1930s, these opera theatres turned into movie theatres to offer an alternative form of Chinese entertainment (ibid.). Yet, Cantonese opera activities did not stop but continued with the same zeal at a modified scale in Vancouver. In Alberta, Edmonton's first Cantonese opera club, the Chinese Dramatic Club 警世鐘劇社, was founded in 1917. In Manitoba, the Winnipeg Chinese Dramatic Society 警魂社 was formed in 1921 (WCCC). In Calgary, the San Liarn Jyuh Sheh 三聯劇社 was formed between the late 1930s and the early 1940s and the Chinese Musical Society 華僑音樂社 was formed in 1960 (Chang 1984, 45; Hoe 164). The formation of Cantonese opera clubs in

various cities manifested the portability and popularity of this cultural practice in Canada.

Prior to 1950, Cantonese opera was the only familiar and comprehensible entertainment for most of the Chinese in Edmonton. In the late 1960s to the late 1990s, Cantonese opera brings back nostalgic childhood memories for the Cantonese-speaking immigrants from Hong Kong. For the Mandarin-speaking immigrants from Mainland China who came in the early 1990s to the present, Beijing opera provides a similar nostalgic homeland connection. The Taiwanese opera gezaixi 歌仔戲 is yet to be seen in Edmonton. Chinese traditional dancing and choir singing are the main Taiwanese cultural activities today.

Cantonese opera continued to be zealously maintained by the Chinese in Edmonton. The three characteristics of creativity, versatility and tenacity marked Cantonese opera as a regional art form fondly embraced and zealously practised. It adapted to the overseas setting of Edmonton, and went beyond its function of entertainment to play a number of social functions to meet community needs as the Chinese negotiate their identity from sojourners to settlers through three historical phases to be discussed in the next three chapters.

Chapter Two: The social function of 'homeland politics' in the era of exclusion before 1950: the sojourners' mentality

In this era, the Chinese lived in a Canadian socio-political milieu marked by discriminatory legislations and immigration policies. Under the 1885 Chinese Immigration Act, a \$50 head tax was imposed on the Chinese. It was increased to \$100 in 1900 and peaked at \$500 in 1903. Despite the prohibitive \$500 head tax, Chinese continued to arrive in Canada in search of employment and a better life. Hence the population increased from 168 in 1911 to 518 in 1921. In 1923, the head tax was replaced by a discriminatory legislation, the Chinese Immigration Act, which virtually stopped all Chinese immigration to Canada until its repeal in 1947.

In 1890, the first Chinese arrived in Edmonton before it became a town in 1892 and a city in 1904 (Evans 27, Poy 4). The Chinese population fluctuated between 168 in 1911 and 384 in 1941, peaking at 518 in 1921 (See Chart 1 below).



Chart 1: Chinese Population of Edmonton 1911-1941

Source: Statistics Canada. *Census of Canada*. Census on population of cities and towns of 10,000 and over, classified according to racial origin and sex 1911 to 1941.
Note: The 1901 Census has no information on Edmonton.

The male-female sex ratio was highly disproportionate throughout the

years. It ranged from 41:1 in 1911 to the best ratio of 13:1 in 1941. This disproportionate sex ratio together with restrictive immigration legislations turned the Chinese community into a community of married bachelors. The population trended downward between the 1930s and 1940s from 518 in 1921 to 384 in 1941 because of the onset of the Great Depression when the Chinese were treated inequitably. Many left the Prairies for the West coast or returned to China despite the turnoil of war with the Japanese (Evans 53). This manifested the sojourners' mentality of many. The population stayed below 600 until the Chinese Immigration Act was repealed in 1947. While the Chinese were engaged in a wide range of jobs, laundries and cafés were the "hallmarks of their presence on the Prairies (Evans 24)."

The Chinese community in this era was very homogeneous. Nearly every Chinese who came to the Prairies was from the four counties in the Pearl River Delta area with the largest number from Taishan and Kaiping (Evans 13). They all spoke Siyi which is a sub-dialect of the Yue or Cantonese dialect. In Edmonton, kinship ties were very strong especially because they came from the same district and the majority had the same last name of MAH, meaning "horse" in English. This led to the Edmonton Chinese community nicknamed "the stable 馬房". Other common last names included WONG, LEE and CHOW.

The paucity of records and written documentation made it very difficult to determine the exact year that Cantonese opera was transmitted to Edmonton. However, there should be no Cantonese opera activity before 1890 because the first Chinese only arrived in that year. The Chinese did not arrive en masse but 32 in small numbers and over a period of time. It would have taken some time for a critical mass to create a supply and demand for Cantonese opera. The earliest documented evidence of opera activities is a photograph of Cantonese opera in Southern Alberta from the period between 1910 and 1929 showing opera props, costumes and head pieces (See Figure 5 below). The two persons in the middle have distinctive male facial features but dressed in costumes and head pieces for females. This indicates male cross-dressing for female roles in Cantonese opera in those days when there were typically more men than women in the community.



Figure 5: Cantonese Opera in Southern Alberta 1910-1929 Source: Glenbow Archives NC-7-917

Cantonese opera in Edmonton has a history of about ninety-five years as at 2012, based on the establishment of a drama club in 1917. Other evidences of

Cantonese opera activities include a 1923 newspaper clipping¹⁰ and a number of photographs from the 1930s and 1940s in the repository of the Glenbow Archives and the City of Edmonton Archives. These are indicators reflecting the continued presence of Cantonese opera throughout this era from 1890-1950.

Despite the discriminatory socio-political milieu, Cantonese opera survived with the Chinese in great tenacity to play a pivotal role in their lives. In this era, Cantonese opera played out five social functions: entertainment, communication-and-education, symbolic representation, homeland politics and altruism. The function of altruism pulled the community together to meet social and welfare needs of the time. The function of homeland politics manifested the sojourners' mentality of the Chinese in Edmonton.

In order to understand the social functions of Cantonese opera in the community, it is important to examine the socio-historical and socio-political milieu of that time in Canada and in China. Edmonton's first Cantonese opera club was formed in 1917. Its formation was related to historical events in China. At that time, the Qing Dynasty had fallen. YUAN Shikai's 袁世凱 rule had ended upon his natural death in 1916 and the warlords' era returned. Dr. SUN Yat-sen 孫中山 resumed leadership and led the Kuomintang Party to crush the warlords in northern China as a final effort to unify China, but he needed

¹⁰ The article was mainly about a waitress who was Edmonton's first Chinese female aviator. There was only one phrase referencing her involvement in Chinese plays. This newspaper clipping was shared with me by Dr. Brian Evans, a Professor emeritus of the University of Alberta and a well-respected historian on Chinese history.

financial assistance. In 1917, Dr. SUN sent LIN Sen 林森, the former Chairman of the government of the Republic of China, to fundraise in Edmonton.

Upon arrival, LIN Sen was enthusiastically welcomed by a group from the small Chinese community of about five hundred (Gin). A group of six with musical and drama talents quickly formed a temporary troupe with a few other volunteers to fundraise through Cantonese opera. To the surprise of everyone, this debut performance raised a large sum of money to support the war effort. Mr. LIN was so impressed by the volunteer performers and the community response that he immediately gave the performing group an official name ---Chinese Dramatic Club 警世鐘劇社. In Chinese, the name means 'to serve as a warning bell to the world'. Mr. LIN then wrote a pair of inspiring couplets in Chinese calligraphy on two vertical scrolls with an accompanying horizontal title that read 'Heroes of the Time 時勢英雄' in recognition of their fundraising effort (Southcn.com). Over the years, the original scrolls were lost but the club subsequently reproduced the couplets and proudly displayed them on a wall inside the club (Gin). These mementos served as a legacy of the community's contribution to building the nation of China.

This fundraising event clearly manifested the social function of homeland politics and a strong sojourner's sentiment in this era. It manifested the community's strong allegiance to China — a place that, sentimentally, was 'home' to the Chinese despite the naturalized Canadian status of many. China was still a place they felt secure and belonged, in contrast to the resentful and hostile Canadian society that they were living in. The reasons for their allegiance to China were twofold.

First, the successive governments of China from the period of 1911 to 1940 were encouraging "the Chinese outside of China to think of themselves as Overseas Chinese, or huaqiao — sojourners whose ultimate commitment was to China (Wickberg 138)." Such encouragement was readily accepted because it came at a time when the Chinese were living in a hostile and discriminatory socio-political milieu with Chinese stereotyping still rampant under the \$500head tax legislation and later under the 1923-1947 Chinese Immigration Act. The Chinese were often referred to as the 'yellow peril' or a bad influence in society.

In March 1927, the Kuomintang Party formed China's national government in Wuhan but it was controlled by the left-wing party members and the communists. The following month, CHIANG Kai-shek purged the communists and formed a right-wing National Government in Nanjing. The

36

polarization of these two national governments was known as the '*Ninghan Split*' 寧漢分裂. The same split in political ideologies happened in the Edmonton Chinese community (Gin). The previously strong Edmonton Chapter of the Kuomintang Association 中國國民黨點問頓分部 was weakened and quickly disbanded. It was replaced by a new non-partisan organization called '*Huaqiao gongsuo*' 華僑公所 in 1929 and later renamed the Chinese Benevolent Association of Edmonton (CBA) 點問頓中華會館 to align with CBAs in other Canadian cities.

The new organization was formed to offset the split in the community and to provide a common ground for those who did not want to be labelled leftists or rightists. At that time, every Chinese in Edmonton was automatically considered a CBA member, according to Mr. Gin and my other interviewees. CBA became a community-wide umbrella organization responsible for external liaison because some English-speaking members could deal with the mainstream on behalf of the non-English-speaking Chinese. The Chinese Dramatic Club became its entertainment arm responsible for raising funds to support all CBAendorsed community activities.

Cantonese opera continued its function of homeland politics into the 1930s as evidenced by two performances reported by Hoe Ban Seng and a 1931 archival photograph showing a sizeable cast of the Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club at the Moose Hall in downtown Edmonton (See Figure 6 on the next page; Hoe 203).



Figure 6: Cantonese opera staged at the Moose Hall in Edmonton in 1931 by the Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club Source: Glenbow Archives ND-3-5957

A banner embroidered with the club's name in Chinese was prominently displayed above the stage. Two vertical scrolls previously given to the club by Mr. LIN from the government of the Republic of China in 1917 was prominently displayed at the centre of the backdrop as stage decoration. The scrolls were irrelevant to the repertoire when placed at the centre of the stage against the scene of rolling hills. However, it was a display of their proud affiliation and a silent voice of their sojourners' sentiment.

Two other performances in 1939 used Cantonese opera as a communication-and-education tool to fortify the function of homeland politics related to their sojourners' sentiment. Both were staged to raise funds to support

the war effort of China and the war refugees during the Second Sino-Japanese War (1937-1945). Substantive proceeds were frequently sent to China through the National Relief Commission in China (Hoe 203, Gin, *Edmonton Bulletin* 1939). This indicated the frequency of performances and an enthusiastic community. While the remittal of funds echoed their political allegiance, the staged repertoires served the function of communication-and-education to arouse the patriotic feelings of the local Chinese for China.

The two repertoires were: "The Departure of Shih Pang-guey" and "The Time Has Come" (Hoe 203). Both were held at the 500-seat Empire Theatre in Edmonton (*Edmonton Bulletin* 1939). The first repertoire was taken from a well-known repertoire but the second one was not. The latter could have been an adapted version of another repertoire or simply custom-written for the occasion. The two repertoires communicated the common theme of combatting external invasions to protect the motherland. The audience response was good because the vast majority of the community members still had families in China whose safety was a common concern. Hence, expelling the invading enemy would mean restoring peace and harmony to both the motherland and their families.

A piece of post-performance news in the *Edmonton Bulletin* of February 9, 1939 indicated a mixed audience of Chinese and non-Chinese. This implied that the fundraising appeal went beyond the Chinese community and that the Chinese did have a circle of non-Chinese friends, contrary to the general stereotyped perception that the Chinese lived in seclusion and were unable to integrate. A report on the event by a newspaper reporter who did not have the Chinese 39

language or cultural background missed the implied political messages and simply focused on the fundraising objective and the entertainment aspect of the show. Most importantly, this report was one of the rare positive news about the Chinese of that time. Usually, the Chinese received the most publicity for being involved in drugs, prostitution and gambling (Evans 35).

A strong sense of homeland politics continued into the 1940s alongside historical events in China. As World War II came to an end in 1945, the Chinese civil wars between the Kuomintang nationalists and the communists resumed. Similarly, the Edmonton Chinese community was split into two groups holding opposing Chinese political ideologies – nationalism and communism. Four 1948 photographs from the Edmonton Archives carried voluminous stories about Cantonese opera and the Chinese of that time.

When piecing the four photographs together, an inter-provincial network could be discerned. The name of a troupe called Sing Kew Dramatic Society¹¹ 醒僑劇社 of Vancouver was embroidered and prominently displayed on the covers of a table and chairs. It was, and still is, a common practice for the club's name to be embroidered on various props or on a banner to identify the presenting or sponsoring club. The appearance of Sing Kew Dramatic society in the photographs carried two implications. First, it implied that the local club did not have sufficient local resources. Secondly, the props could have been

¹¹ Sing Kew Dramatic Society was a Cantonese opera club in Vancouver. Based on the founding of the Sing Kew Theatre in 1898, the Society was likely established before that year. The theatre was used for Cantonese opera performances as well as a venue for public and private debates and forums especially during Dr. SUN Yat-sen's fundraising visits to Vancouver in the 1910s (Chinese Benevolent Society - Vancouver).

borrowed or purchased from the Sing Kew Dramatic Society. In this instance, Cantonese opera functioned as a conduit for inter-provincial social networking for the Chinese. The sharing of resources reinforced the bondage of the Chinese communities in two different locations. In this era of exclusion, the sociopolitical milieu was such that the community had to garner support from Chinese in various Canadian locations in order to maximize resources, to gather up-todate homeland news and to support one another in a common front to tackle racist issues because "the Canadian government at that time regarded racial and ethnic differences detrimental to Canada's interests, character and integrity (Richmond Public Library 2)."

One of the four archival photographs clearly evidenced the homeland politics function of Cantonese opera. The male performer was dressed in a custom-made opera costume with the four 12-spiked white suns of the Nationalist Party's emblem in the front (See Figure 7 below).



Figure 7: 1948 Cantonese opera in Edmonton: CHAN Shu Liu, Mary WONG Source: City of Edmonton Archives EA-600-1559b

The homeland politics and communication-and-education functions of Cantonese opera are evidenced by the background of the photograph and the male costume with one Chinese character inside each of the four white suns that reads 民國萬歲 or '*Long-live Republican China*'. The costume has become a tool for political propaganda and a clear statement of political allegiance. The photograph shows the portrait of Dr. SUN Yat-sen and the flags of the Republican government in the background. The Chinese at that time were obviously keen on China politics — a sign of their political allegiance and sojourners' sentiment.

A photograph of the musicians and musical instruments showed the use of live music in Cantonese opera (See Figure 8 below). More importantly, it showcased musical talents in Edmonton at that time.



Figure 8: 1948 Cantonese opera musicians in Edmonton Source: City of Edmonton Archives EA-600-1559a

The musicians were dressed in 3-piece suits. Their overall grooming projected their sense of dignity, pride and confidence. This is consistent with Allan P. Merriam's assertion that a musician's self-image and public expectations influence how they behave (Merriam 123). In this case, the dress code clearly reflected their self-perception and how they wanted others to perceive them. To them, it was also a sign of respect for the art of Cantonese music, for other musicians, for the singers and for the audience.

The photograph shows two typical musical sections: melody section and percussions section of a Cantonese opera music ensemble. However, some basic musical instruments such as cymbals and flute are missing. This is because the photograph was posed rather then taken during the performance. It also does not reflect a typical musical ensemble of its land of origin in the 1940s. At that time, Guangzhou and Hong Kong had already incorporated Western musical instruments such as violin, saxophone, electric guitar and trumpet to add a modern sensation to musical accompaniment (Cui 138). The photograph reflects a very basic ensemble of the pre-1920s, indicating that Cantonese opera musical accompaniment in the late 1940s in Edmonton was at least twenty years behind the times.

This 1948 Cantonese opera was a two-hour fundraising performance staged at the Memorial Hall of Edmonton on October 17, 1948 to pay for the medical bills of the destitute elderly Chinese in the community (*Edmonton Bulletin* 1948). The opera was staged by professional performers, CHAN Shuliu

43

陳少鎏 and Mary WONG 黄容芳 who came to work in Edmonton but were stranded because they could not return to China during the Pacific War (1941-1945). They joined the Chinese Dramatic Club and were instrumental in staging a series of these performances to raise funds to meet community welfare needs.

The function of symbolic representation and a changing sojourners' mentality were manifested in a 1935 photograph captioned "Chinese float in Edmonton Exhibition parade" (See Figure 9).



Figure 9: 1935 Chinese float in Edmonton Exhibition parade Source: Glenbow Archives ND-3-7050b

The group posing in front of the Chinese Nationalist Association Edmonton Chapter before the start of the Edmonton Exhibition parade reflected their connection to the Association and their political allegiance. The use of Cantonese opera costumes carried several meanings for the Chinese. First, it affirmed that Cantonese opera activities continued through time. Secondly, Cantonese opera in this instance served as a symbolic representation and a "cultural motif" for the Chinese (Merriam 245). The colourful and uniquely designed costumes were significant motifs that embodied culture and art as well as a "cultural visibility" that clearly marked them as Chinese (Wickberg 135). Thirdly, their participation reflected a more accepting social milieu in Alberta. In the 1930s, the social milieu in Alberta became more positive because Chinese cafés in the rural areas fed the destitute during the Great Depression and media reports on Japanese brutality in China during the Sino-Japanese war generated local sympathy (Evans 55). The public parade in Cantonese opera costumes helped articulate and define their ethnic identity and culture.

The function of "altruism" was most prominent in the 1940s. During the Pacific War, many elderly Chinese wanted to return to die in their homeland but were stranded in Edmonton. The community of married bachelors with language barriers and in low-paying jobs were unable to pay medical bills when they became ill. The Canadian universal health care services with the unique characteristics of public administration, comprehensiveness, universality, portability, and accessibility that we know of today was nonexistent in those days (Government of Canada). When Alberta finally introduced a program of prepaid health services in 1948, it did not cover all residents. For years, those "individuals who could not afford to pay for care relied on philanthropic organizations, public assistance, or the good will of providers (BCMA 2)." In Edmonton, many turned to CBA for refuge and assistance in their old age when they became fragile, sick and unable to work.

Those without next of kin died and left no money to cover funeral costs. The physicians, hospitals and funeral homes contacted CBA to collect outstanding bills incurred by the dying or the deceased because the organization was known to represent all Chinese in dealing with matters outside the community. When contacted, CBA stepped forward to assist. It quickly mobilized the Chinese Dramatic Club to regularly perform Cantonese opera to raise funds until all outstanding medical bills and funeral debts were paid. Many operas were staged and the audience had been overwhelmingly supportive of the effort.

These acts of philanthropy manifested the entertainment and altruism functions of Cantonese opera in meeting the cultural and social welfare needs of the community. They also manifested their strong kinship relationship. These acts were applauded both within and outside the Chinese community (Gin). Such commendation from hospitals and funeral homes were positive developments conducive to fortifying the settlers' mentality of the Chinese in Edmonton.

During the head tax period prior to 1923, Cantonese operas were staged mainly within the Chinese community by local performers. Cantonese opera was a cultural practice and a means to ease their loneliness and boredom within a small community of married bachelors. It was hardly shared with the mainstream who shunned any association with the Chinese who were perceived 46 as heavily involved in gambling, opium-smoking and prostitution (Evans 35). In the 1930s and 1940s, Cantonese opera was shared with the mainstream in a limited way through public parades and a few fundraising events. The Chinese in this era had a strong allegiance to China that reinforced their sojourners' mentality which started to shift as the social milieu became more positive. This shift became more obvious upon the repeal of the Chinese Immigration Act in 1947 that ushered in the family reunification process in the era of transition in the late 1940s to the late 1960s.

Chapter Three: The social function of 'community cohesion' in the era of transition in the 1950s and 1960s: From sojourners to settlers

This era of transition was marked by the repeal of the 1923 Chinese Immigration Act, a homogeneous Chinese community reinforced through family reunification and the community cohesion function of Cantonese opera. In this era, there were two significant inflows of Chinese immigrants. The first inflow occurred in the late 1940s to the mid-1950s with the arrival of the wives and children. The second inflow occurred in the 1950s to the late 1960s when the children became young adults and their fiancés and wives started to arrive. Towards the end of this era, the self-identity of the Chinese had clearly shifted from sojourners to settlers as manifested through a heightened degree of sharing and involvement of the mainstream society as seen through the cultural practice of Cantonese opera.

Two significant events ushered the Chinese community into this new era. The first event started soon after the end of World War II in 1945 with Chinese across Canada actively lobbying the repeal of the 1923 Chinese Immigration Act. Actions from Chinese across Canada gathered momentum in the Toronto-Montreal-Ottawa area with sympathetic support from mainstream organizations and the media (Ng 19). The community's persistent political lobbying came at an opportune time when Canada was playing a key role in drafting the United Nation Charter of 1945, in advocating for human rights and in defending democratic values (Government of Canada 2011). This led to the subsequent repeal of the Chinese Immigration Act in 1947.

Following the repeal, Prime Minister Mackenzie King told the House of Commons that the policy of the government was to foster population growth through immigration but that the immigrants must be carefully selected to preserve the fundamental character of Canada's population. The policy was operationalized through an Order in Council P.C. 2115. It meant that "Asian immigration would continue to be restricted while applicants from the 'old' Commonwealth countries and the United States would continue to receive preferred treatment (Government of Canada 2006)." What happened was, only Canadian citizens were allowed to sponsor their wives and children under 18 years of age but not their adult children or elderly parents. Siblings and relatives were not eligible either. Although these restrictive regulations and policies slowed down the family reunification process, they were incrementally relaxed over time. In 1950, Canadian citizens were allowed to sponsor children under 21. By 1955, they could sponsor their parents. By 1957, Chinese landed immigrants were allowed to sponsor their families. In 1967, a new Point System for immigration was introduced and the criteria of race and country of origin were removed. It was only at this point that the Chinese attained true equity in the area of immigration.

The Chinese wasted no time in applying for the immigration of their wives and children after the Chinese Immigration Act was repealed in 1947. However, the application process was affected by restrictive Canadian immigration policies and political events in China. Under the newly formed Communist government of the People's Republic of China in 1949, a process of 49 land reform was launched in Guangdong. Many families of Chinese in Canada were affected. Land ownership was taken away and the families were accused of being class enemies with overseas bourgeois connections. Under such oppression, many families fled their hometowns to Hong Kong which was the major port of embarkation for those emigrants (Ng 84). The Chinese in Canada wanted to expedite the immigration process for family reunification but it continued to be slow despite repeated petitions.

Many of the wives and children had to wait in Hong Kong for years in the late 1940s and early 1950s. At that time, Cantonese opera development was at its height in Hong Kong. Apart from live performances, Cantonese opera movies were available as a cheaper form of entertainment. Through Cantonese opera movies, the performers were popularized and quickly moved into stardom. They started to make vinyl records and cassette tapes and popularized many Cantonese opera songs. These records and tapes were bought by the wives waiting for migration to Canada. Listening to these songs later became their main form of entertainment in Edmonton where there were no Chinese-speaking public entertainment facilities.

While many were waiting in Hong Kong for their migration, an incident impacted the Chinese in Edmonton. The incident occurred on December 24, 1953 when the area of Shek Kip Mei 石硤尾 in Hong Kong was engulfed in fire. 2,500 wooden huts in 41 hectares of land were burnt to the ground and 20,000 people lost their homes (hkheadline.com). The Hoy Sun Ning Yung Benevolent

50

Association 台山寧陽會館 of Vancouver launched a fundraising drive to aid fire victims, believing that their families and kinsmen were affected (Ng 84). The Chinese in Edmonton learned of the incident through the news and quickly contacted their associates at the Hong Kong Wuyi gongshang zonghui 香港五邑 工商總會 ¹² to make enquiries and to express a desire to join their relief effort, believing that their family, relatives or hometown folks were affected. After the offer to assist was accepted, the Edmonton Chinese quickly organized a Cantonese opera to fundraise.

The opera was held at the Ukrainian Centre on 97 Street and 110 Avenue in Edmonton. The two professional performers in Edmonton, CHAN Shuliu and Mary WONG, quickly trained some volunteers from the Chinese Youth Club and worked with the Chinese Dramatic Club to make up a small troupe of ten to stage a performance. The two professionals taught the volunteers simple choreographed movements according to a simple outline-libretto which involved a synopsis of the plot, the sequence of the Acts, relevant stage backdrops and props, and a list of musical tunes to be played. There were no written lyrics, dialogues or musical notes for either the performers or the musicians. They all improvised on-the-go. The audience was very accommodating and supported the cast enthusiastically because the performers were family members, kinsmen or friends.

¹² The Hong Kong Wuyi Gongshanghui was founded in 1921 by a group of sojourners in Hong Kong from the five counties of Taishan, Xinhui, Kaiping, Enping, and Heshan (台山、新會、開 平、恩平、鶴山).

The two clubs selected a light-hearted and familiar repertoire 'You Long Xi Feng 游龍戲鳳' to attract a larger audience. The original repertoire was a legendary historical episode. Emperor Zhengde 正德皇帝of the Ming dynasty disguised as a commoner to tour the scenic Jiangnan¹³ area in the southern part of China and fell in love with a beautiful young lady. She was bestowed the title of Imperial Concubine but the emperor never sent for her. She subsequently died of depression and love-sickness. Although the original story had a sad ending, the overall mood of the repertoire was light-hearted and entertaining. The repertoire was modified to shorten the show-time to less than four hours and to create a happy ending.

The local audience supported the performance enthusiastically and a substantive amount of funds was raised to aid fire victims. Subsequently a framed tablet with words of commendation in Chinese calligraphy was mailed to the club by the Association in recognition of their effort. This event not only highlighted the social functions of altruism and entertainment, but most significantly, the function of community cohesion. The event functioned to pull the community together in a common front, for a common philanthropic cause and for a resolution to a common concern — relief for their families, relatives and hometown folks believed to be fire victims.

¹³ Jiangnan covers the area south of the Yangtze River and included major cities such as Shanghai, Nanjing, Ningbo, Hangzhou, Suzhou, Wuxi, Changzhou and Shaoxing.

After the Chinese Immigration Act was repealed in 1947, the Chinese population in Edmonton doubled, from 384 to 782 and from 782 to 1,805 as reflected in Census 1941 to 1961 (See Chart 2).



Chart 2: Chinese Population of Edmonton (1941-1961)Source: Statistics Canada. *Census of Canada*. Census on population of cities and towns of 10,000 and over, classified according to racial origin 1941 to 1961.

The male to female sex ratio changed dramatically from approximately 14:1 to 4:1 in 1951 and from 4:1 to 2:1 in 1961, indicating that the wives and children had joined the early Chinese settlers.

The early 1950s was a significant period because the arrival of family members fortified the settlers' mentality when they started to establish their home in Edmonton. The community remained generally homogeneous because these new arrivals were from the same hometowns and shared the same language and traditional values. Their arrival naturally increased the demand for Cantonese opera as a form of familiar and popular entertainment.

Majority of the children who came to Canada in these two decades were in their mid to late teens. Unlike their fathers and grandfathers, this group came with much better educational background. Many of them were highschool students or had already graduated from highschools and universities in China. Many could not find jobs due to language barriers. They started to learn English while looking for work but their effort usually ended in futility. With the exception of a few, many had no choice but to take up various jobs in restaurants, Chinese groceries and herbal stores in Edmonton. Some had to leave for smaller towns to find work.

The interests and needs of this youth group were different from their parents. Recreational activities were varied and ranged from singing, going to picnics, playing basketball games to getting involved in Cantonese opera as performers, musicians or event organizers. In 1952, they formed their own club called the Edmonton Chinese Youth Club 點城華人青年會. They were generously supported by the Edmonton Chinese United Church 點城華人協和教 會 which allowed them to meet regularly in the Church facility free of charge. Club members also took the opportunity to attend English classes offered by the Church. In 1952, this Club staged a Cantonese opera "The Obedient Grandchild 乖孫" to fundraise for the operation of the Chinese Benevolent Association of Edmonton (See Figure 10 on the next page). The script was written by someone from their parents' generation. Admission to the opera was free. Attendees were simply asked to make a donation at the door. Parents and friends who attended the opera showed enthusiastic support and a substantive amount was raised.



Figure 10: A 1952 Cantonese opera staged by the Edmonton Chinese Youth Club Source: Collection Project with Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

In the same year, another Cantonese opera script "The Squandering Son 二世祖" was written for the Chinese Dramatic Club to celebrate the twenty-third anniversary of the Chinese Benevolent Association of Edmonton. Although the performers were in Cantonese opera costumes, the performance was closer to modern drama than Cantonese opera because it involved minimal stylized operatic movements and there were more dialogues than singing, according to Mr. Stanley Mah, one of the performers.

The two performances were staged at the Strand Theatre located at 10209 Jasper Avenue in downtown Edmonton. The theatre, once known as "the most northerly high-class playhouse in North America", was eventually closed down in 1979 (Herzog 2011). A delicate association of this theatre with the Chinese community was perhaps the panel of "red damask figured silk imported from China (ibid.)." The choice of this venue carried two meanings. First, it reflected the importance that the community placed on the performances associated with 55 supporting the Chinese Benevolent Association. Secondly, it implied that the Chinese in Edmonton perceived Cantonese opera as a highbrow performing art. In reality, Cantonese opera was still struggling to move away from being lowbrow and to establish itself as a regional genre in Guangzhou and Hong Kong in the same time period. In an overseas setting such as Edmonton, this cultural practice was more than entertainment. It embodied the cultural identity of the Chinese as they negotiated a space as settlers in the local community.

The choice of the two repertoires carried profound meaning. First, these were locally-scripted by an old-timer and a young person. Secondly, both affirmed the patriarchal family structure and the five Confucian cardinal relationships of ruler with subject, father with son, husband with wife, elder brother with younger brother, and friends with friends. These relationships were associated with the virtues of loyalty, filial piety, respect, love and trust.

The repertoire "Obedient Grandchild" offered a positive reinforcement of the virtue of filial piety as enshrined in the unconditional respect and care for the parents, in this case, the grandparents. The old-timer who scripted this repertoire integrated performing art and moral education as a means to reach out to the newly arrived youths and to connect with them after many years of separation. It was also another way of setting some value-based expectations for the newlyarrived wives and children.

The other repertoire "The Squandering Son" presented an unfilial son to teach the audience not to follow the example of his corrupted life. Incidentally, this was written by "a son", the young Jimmy GIN who was in his late teens at 56 that time. Both repertoires manifested the social functions of "entertainment" and "communication-and-education" as articulated in his 1952 article in the *Tai Hon Kung Bo* of Vancouver (Gin 1952). Cantonese operas were staged but not shared with the mainstream, indicating that the sojourners' mentality and sentiments were still lingering. This sentiment was evidenced by a number of articles and poems written by the youths.

In the early 1950s, some of these educated youths formed a writers' group as an outlet to express themselves through literature and to connect with other young writers across Canada. They wrote novellas, literary articles and poems which were published in the *Tai Hon Kung Bo*. A close examination of the poems and articles from my collection project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library revealed a number of shared sentiments amongst these Chinese youths. There were sentiments of loneliness, of yearning for freedom, of yearning for their loved ones and of feeling like a sojourner who wanted to be back in a familiar environment with their own circle of friends. The writers' group provided a forum for these young people to connect, to verbalize and to share their feelings. For many, it was comforting to know that they were not alone in how they felt.

While these young people under 18 came through the family reunification process for the obvious reason of settlement, they still identified with their homeland emotionally at this stage because the entire family was not reunited in Edmonton. In the late 1940s and early 1950s, their adult siblings over 18 and

57

grandparents were not allowed into Canada due to restrictive immigration policies.

Apart from writing, this youth group actively helped organize Cantonese opera performances in the community. They worked alongside their parents' generation. Through their polished writing skills, a few of them wrote featured articles to call for community cohesion and changing traditional customs and social mores through Cantonese opera. The same message was embroidered on a small banner displayed on the stage as seen in a photograph of a 1953 performance staged by the Calgary Jin Wah Sing Music Society (See Figure 11 below).



Figure 11: A 1953 Cantonese opera in Calgary by Jin Wah Sing Music Society Source: Collection Project with Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

This photograph captured the community's inter-city social network. It was staged in Calgary by the locals but also attended by Chinese from Edmonton.

Commercial advertisements were prominently displayed on the backdrop. In the same scene, a cloth backdrop was used mainly for decoration and irrelevant to the operatic text (See Figure 12).



Figure 12: A 1953 Cantonese opera in Calgary: Irrelevant backdrop Source: Collection Project with Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

The backdrop displayed a big phoenix in the middle with two dragons on both sides. Further from the dragons were two big signs advertising two wellknown Chinese herbal stores and two commonly used herbal medicines. This reflected a stage setup typical of Cantonese opera before the stage reforms of the 1920s and 30s (Li 312). The use of such a setup in 1953 signified that Cantonese opera in Edmonton was behind the times.

By the late 1950s, many of the youths who arrived earlier had grown into young adults and ready to move into their next stage in life — marriage. However, at that time, there were not enough available young Chinese women. Inter-racial marriage was not a preferred option. It was also frowned upon by the families of young white women. This started a trend of overseas brides 過埠新 娘 through arranged marriages.

For those who could afford to go to their hometown or Hong Kong, they would make a trip for the sole purpose of meeting a young Chinese woman for marriage. They usually got married after spending a couple of weeks to a few months together. The new husband then returned to Edmonton to apply for his wife's immigration. It took about a year or so before the wife could join him in Edmonton. For those who could not afford to make a trip or did not wish to make a trip for various reasons, they relied on arranged marriages through relatives and friends. They went through a process of exchanging portraits and/or letters. Upon mutual agreement to get married, the young man in Edmonton would apply for the immigration of his fiancé whom he never met in person.

Many of these fiancés or wives received formal education in China at elementary and high school levels but no proficiency in English. Upon arrival from a tropical climate, it took them a long time to get adjusted to the severe Edmonton winter and a new environment where the streets were filled with white faces in the 1950s (MacLeod). They could not participate in mainstream activities because of language barriers. There was no Chinese radio or television program. As a result, many simply listened to Mandarin popular songs and Cantonese opera on vinyl records in the late 1950s and listened to cassette tapes in the 1960s as a form of home entertainment. Some helped at their husband's

60

grocery store or restaurants. Some joined the Chinese United Church for worships and group activities. A common activity for all was to attend the occasional Cantonese opera performances staged by local amateurs. In the 1960s, as more wives arrived, they occasionally gathered in a group of four to play a game of mahjong or took turns to host a dinner. For those whose husbands did not own a business, they found jobs which did not require the use of English. In the 1960s, many worked as seamstresses at the Great Western Garment Company or commonly known as GWG "the sweat shop" for its harsh working conditions (Beharry). Some wives simply stayed home to raise children.

Between 1961 and 1971, the total Chinese population in Edmonton more than doubled. The increase occurred on a larger population base and jumped from 1,805 to 4,940. The male to female sex ratio changed from 2:1 to 1:1 by 1971 (See Chart 3 below).



Chart 3: Chinese Population in Edmonton (1961-1971)

Source: Statistics Canada. *Census of Canada*. Census on population of cities and towns of 10,000 and over, classified according to racial origin 1961 to 1971.

With the population increase and an almost balanced sex ratio, Cantonese opera took on a new life in meeting the changing community needs in the 1960s. As the fiancés and wives arrived, the demand for Cantonese opera increased. More up-to-date Cantonese opera librettos and song sheets from Hong Kong and Guangzhou were brought in by these fiancés and wives, through the mail from friends or brought in by the Chinese travellers from Edmonton. However, these scripts were often modified because audience needs were different and there was a lack of performers for the full cast required in the original librettos.

Before the mid-1960s, performances were all staged by local amateurs with the help of two professionals in Edmonton. After 1965, professionals from Hong Kong and the United States were on the cast because the two local professionals had passed away. Local amateurs played supporting roles alongside the professionals from Hong Kong and the United States. As most local amateurs worked long hours in restaurants, they had no time to memorize the lyrics or dialogues specified in the script and had to be prompted during the performance. It was done through a creative but very unusual way by having the lyrics and dialogues written in large Chinese characters on a long scroll of paper placed on the floor of the stage near the microphone (See Figure 13 on page 63). This performance was staged in 1969 by local amateurs and professional performers SO Siu-tong 蘇少棠 and WONG Gam-oi 黄金爱 from San Francisco.


Figure 13: A 1969 Cantonese opera held at the Victoria Composite High School theatre

Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

It was much cheaper to bring in professionals from the United States than from Hong Kong. In the mid to late 1960s, individual professionals rather than the entire troupe from Hong Kong were occasionally brought in to complement local performances. There were no professional performers from Mainland China due to the Cultural Revolution between 1966 and 1976 when no Chinese were allowed to leave the country.

In 1966, the Chinese Benevolent Association of Edmonton needed a new building and a Chinese school. A Cantonese opera was jointly organized by the Chinese Dramatic Club and the Edmonton Chinese Businessmen Association 點 城華僑經營西人雜貨業同業聯會 to raise funds. It was staged by local amateurs and professionals from San Francisco, Seattle and Vancouver (*Edmonton Journal* 1966). Building community infrastructures denoted a sense of permanence and a settlers' mentality.

The Association was formed in 1962 when the number of Chinese-owned grocery stores increased and the group needed to consolidate for better negotiation power with white suppliers and the government (Hoe 206, Con 232). While there was nothing unusual about the English name of the Association, the Chinese name did reflect a sojourner's mentality of the members. These were Western-style grocery store-owners. Those who exclusively sold Chinese groceries were not members of this Association.

The Association wrote two newspaper articles to appeal for a concerted effort to fundraise through Cantonese opera. They highlighted the superlative cast of renowned professional artists from San Francisco and Seattle as the attraction. These included LO Hoi-Tin 盧海天, CHIN Siu-lei 秦小梨, YIM Kwan-fong 艷群芳, YING Lai-ming 英麗明 and CHOW Siu-ping 周少平. Another draw for the audience was the local professional Cantonese opera musician, WONG Tao 黄滔, who served as the lead musician. The event raised a substantive amount of funds through ticket sales and donations. Both the oldtimers and their sons were actively involved in organizing the event and were pulled together for a common cause. Cantonese opera fulfilled the function of community cohesion to consolidate the community as new members were added through the family reunification process. The Association was very active in organizing and supporting Cantonese operas to meet the needs of family members at a time when there were no Chinese-speaking public entertainment facilities in Edmonton. Attending Cantonese operas or the occasional Cantonese-speaking movie was an indulgence and an occasion to socialize and renew kinship relations.

In the early 1960s, two other performances entitled "The Butterfly Lovers" and "Playing Mischief on Provincial Officer Mei 大鬧梅知府" were fondly embraced by the community. Both repertoires manifested the functions of entertainment and communication-and-education. The first one was a classic repertoire based on a Chinese legend with the theme of romantic love. The second repertoire was a comedy with a theme on justice. The two performances were held at the Dreamland Theatre at 9697 Jasper Avenue in Edmonton with a seating capacity of 200 to 300. Once in the cinema strip¹⁴ of downtown Edmonton, Dreamland Theatre was eventually closed in 1979 (Herzog 2006).

These two performances were followed by many others held once or twice a year in community halls or local theatres. Locally-scripted and outlinelibrettos disappeared. By the late 1960s, librettos were "imported" from Vancouver, Hong Kong or Guangzhou through personal connections. These were full-scripts modified for local performances. After reviewing three original librettos from the 1960s, several observations were made. Only one libretto had a brief description of the storyline with a list of roles aligned with the names of

 $^{^{\}rm 14}$ The downtown cinema strip was along Jasper Avenue between 96 $^{\rm th}$ and 97 $^{\rm th}$ Street in Edmonton.

the performers. The other two had no storyline and roles were listed without the performers' name. All the librettos had a story with a happy ending.

Two of the repertoires were historical epics in an imperial or military setting. These repertoires shared the common theme of loyalty and filial piety which reinforced Confucian ethics and values related to either the traditional social hierarchy or family patriarchy. The librettos did not have musical notes to the lyrics. They only named the basic categories of small tunes, Bongwong and the typical Guangdong ballads such as muyu. As the performers and musicians were familiar with these fixed tunes, it was unnecessary to have musical notes to the lyrics. If the tunes were out of the ordinary, both the lyrics and accompanied musical notes were outlined at the end of the libretto. An example of this treatment was reflected in one of the repertoires 'Loyalty through Bloodshed' 碧 血丹心 which used a modified small tune 'Chaodiao zhaojunyuan' 潮調昭君怨.

The delivery style of monologues and dialogues in these librettos of the 1960s were varied but very prescriptive in expressing different sentiments, such as: speaking in plain monologue, in reciting poetry, in raps, in rage, in astonishment, in a sob, with a wry smile and with a hysterical laugh (口古、詩白、白欖、怒曰、惊愕曰、泣白、苦笑白、狂笑白). Such prescriptive monologues and dialogues also served as cues for acting. Colloquial vocabularies were used in dialogues except in poetry recitals. However, there was one libretto that contained uncouth languages delivered in a rap to express rage. It was learned that such angry swear words containing a curse on the other

person's entire family were not uncommon amongst the old-timers when they swore in anger. The use of vulgar vocabularies reflected that Cantonese opera in Edmonton was behind the times because in the 1960s, vulgar vocabularies had basically disappeared from Cantonese opera in Hong Kong but colloquial vocabularies continued to be used in operatic dialogues because they were integral to spoken Cantonese as the medium for the genre's delivery.

Two other events in the late 1960s reflected the settlers' mentality of the Chinese through Cantonese opera by sharing the cultural practice and involving the mainstream. The first event was reported by the *Edmonton Journal* on January 30, 1968 with the headline "Greeting the Year of the Monkey". Ned LEE, owner of the Bamboo Palace Restaurant, invited performers from the Chinese Dramatic Club to sing Cantonese opera songs to celebrate Chinese New Year. The Lieutenant Governor Grant MacEwan attended the event in a traditional Chinese outfit. The event carried two significant implications. First, the Lieutenant Governor's attendance and his Chinese outfit were clear indications of acceptance and public appreciation of the Chinese culture. Secondly, this event indicated that the Chinese had already established important political connections in the mainstream.

The second event was a Cantonese opera staged by a 70-person troupe from Hong Kong via Vancouver in 1969. It was the first time for a commercial troupe of that size to perform in Edmonton. The *Edmonton Journal* reported this second performance and called it an event that promoted "better understanding and good fellowship between Chinese and Western cultures (Edmonton Journal 67 1969)." The performance was staged to raise funds for the Cancer Society of Edmonton. This was not only a philanthropic gesture but a clear indication of the settlers' mentality of the Chinese who wanted to contribute towards the betterment of Edmonton, a place where they worked and lived.

Cantonese opera continued its presence throughout the history of Chinese immigration regardless of whether the socio-political milieu was positive or negative in Canada or China. In the early twentieth century to 1940, overseas Chinese were called to view themselves as sojourners whose ultimate commitment was to China (Wickberg 138). During the second half of the 1950s, overseas Chinese were encouraged to view themselves as settlers or 'envoys of friendship' and to take up citizenship of their receiving countries (Chang, C.Y. 284). By then, the socio-political milieu in Edmonton was becoming more affable. The establishment of an Alberta Culture Department in 1959 provided a nurturing environment for the Chinese to freely express their culture and openly articulate their homeland sentiments in Canada.

Local amateurs usually with little or no operatic training dominated the Cantonese opera stage before the mid-1960s. Performances stayed within the community and staged for the community as a local form of family entertainment. Cantonese opera served to meet changing community needs and reinforced traditional Chinese cultural values. After the mid-1960s, Cantonese opera was staged by a mixed cast of professional and amateur performers. Performances were shared with the mainstream and proceeds from fundraising events went beyond the Chinese community to benefit mainstream institutions, indicating a greater degree of integration into society. A quote in the *Edmonton Journal* of November 24, 1966 best reflected the transitioning process of the Chinese mentality as Mr. Vic Mah said, "The Chinese are becoming more Canadianized all the time ... But they aren't about to lose their identity."

The settlers' self-identity was the strongest in the era of inclusion after 1970 because new immigrants actually arrived with that mindset in addition to being in a more affable socio-political milieu that fortified that sentiment.

Chapter Four: The social function of integration into society in the era of inclusion 1970-2009: The settlers' mentality

This era was marked by inclusive legislations, a heterogeneous Chinese community and Cantonese opera's social function of integration into society. There were two significant inflows of Chinese immigrants. The first large inflow was from Hong Kong between the late 1960s and the late 1990s. The second inflow was from China in the early 1990s to the present. The inflows of immigrants fundamentally changed the Chinese community from a homogeneous to a heterogeneous one. Four phenomena in this era provided a snapshot of the evolution of Cantonese opera as an art form, its function in meeting community needs and its role in fortifying the settlers' mentality of the Chinese.

Three political events in Hong Kong and China triggered a series of emigration to Canada in this era. The first event was the Cultural Revolution of 1966-76, the second event was the return of the Colony of Hong Kong to China by the British in 1997 and the third event was the 1989 Tiananmen Square Incident. When the Chinese Cultural Revolution spilled into Hong Kong from Guangzhou in 1967, it resulted in a series of open confrontations between the nationalist and communist factions. Demonstrations, street bombings and martial laws ensued (Con 245-6). This led to an exodus from Hong Kong to Canada. The Point System for immigration introduced by the Canadian government in 1967 to foster economic development came at an opportune time for the Chinese (Badets 3). This new immigration policy targeted immigrants with proficiency in English, higher educational level and the ability to adapt quickly to the Canadian society. It opened the door to a very different group of well-educated students, merchants and professionals.

The second event started in 1984 when British Prime Minister signed a Sino-British Joint Declaration with ZHAO Ziyang 趙紫楊, the Premier of China and General Secretary of the Communist Party, agreeing to restore Hong Kong to China on July 1, 1997. The news triggered another surge of immigration from Hong Kong in the 1980s and 1990s. This was because unpleasant memories of the Cultural Revolution that previously spilled into Hong Kong were still fresh in people's mind that triggered a strong feeling of insecurity and uncertainty under a Chinese regime.

The 1989 Tiananmen Square Incident and the horrific memories of the Cultural Revolution triggered an influx of immigrants from China. After the Tiananmen Square Incident, many Chinese students and scholars already in Canada applied for immigration and many new immigrants arrived in the early 1990s. This trend continued well into the twenty-first century.

Immigrants from the influx between the late 1960s and late 1990s were mainly from the cosmopolitan city of Hong Kong. They were urban, Englishspeaking and well-educated at high school to university levels. This influx of immigrants led to an exponential growth of the Chinese population in Edmonton in addition to those from other sources such as Taiwan and other Southeast Asian countries (See Chart 4 for the Chinese Population of Edmonton from 1971-2006).



Chart 4: Chinese Population of Edmonton 1971-2006 Sources: Statistics Canada. *Census of Canada*. Census on population of cities and towns of 10,000 and over, classified according to racial origin 1971 to 2006

The population more than tripled by 1981, doubled on a larger population base in 1991, and slowed down slightly by 2001 as the source of immigration from Hong Kong dropped. This was because Chinese in Hong Kong saw a smooth turnover of sovereignty from the British in 1997 with no aftermaths of concern. The population continued to increase from 32,960 in 1991 to 39,435 in 2001 through births, internal migration and new immigrants from China and an insignificant number from other countries. The sex ratio of the Chinese population in Edmonton was close to complete balance between 1971 and 1991. The source of immigration shifted from Hong Kong to China in the late 1990s and the Chinese population in Edmonton rose to 53,665 in 2006. The 2006 Bi-Census is used in Chart 4 instead of the more recent 2011 Census because the bicensus constitutes the most up-to-date population information for the 2009 end period of this study. Besides, information by ethnic origin and by sex was not collected in Census 2011, making it difficult to make comparisons with past census data.

The community was heterogeneous in this era of inclusion. There were eight distinct Chinese sub-groups with different characteristics in terms of place of origin, education, sub-culture and sub-dialects spoken. The first sub-group was the Chinese who came as pioneers before 1950. The second sub-group was the wives and children who arrived in the 1950s and 60s. The other six subgroups included: the Hong Kong group, the Taiwanese, Vietnam Chinese, Chinese from the People's Republic of China, Canadian-born Chinese and "Others" such as those from Malaysia, Indonesia, the Philippines and other parts of the world.

The Hong Kong group invariably labeled the pioneers and their families collectively as 'old-timers 老華僑' whose social background, interests, needs and sub-dialects were seen as different. The old-timers and the Hong Kong immigrants became two divergent groups with minimal interactions until after they were pulled together in a common front to deal with a community-wide racist issue triggered by the W5 Incident. The incident was sparked off by an erroneous CTV W5 program entitled "Campus Giveaway" that portrayed Chinese university students as foreign students who deprived white Canadians the opportunity for advance education and unduly took advantage of subsidized public education (Li 1998, 144-5). The eventual victory over this issue brought the two divergent groups together. However, the term 'old-timers' continued to 73

be referenced until the early twenty-first century. For the balance of this chapter, the term 'old-timers' will be used in order to follow local conventions and for ease of reference.

Despite diverse interests and needs in the community, Cantonese opera never ceased to be vibrant in the city. In a span of over 90 years, the number of Cantonese opera and singing clubs grew from one in 1917 to twenty, with sixteen active clubs as at the end of 2009 (See Chart 5 for the pattern of growth).



Chart 5: Cantonese opera and singing clubs in Edmonton by year and by number of clubs founded 1890 - 2009

Notes: This chart was created from information collected through club Executives or members and verified by primary source materials. It does not include private and informal groups unknown to the public. The total number of 20 includes 4 discontinued or inactive clubs as at 2009.

There was a precipitous and exponential growth of seven Cantonese opera and music clubs between 1992 and 1996. By the 1990s, many Chinese from Hong Kong had settled in Edmonton with stable employment and a comfortable home. For the married, their children had become teenagers and the mothers found time for leisure activities. By then, the Huah Chiaur Musical Society had become inactive but the other old-timers' clubs such as Chinese Dramatic Club, Jin Wah Sing Musical Society, Hung Fung Athletic and Alberta Kwan Ying Recreation Club continued to actively stage Cantonese opera and singing performances to meet the needs of their families, clansmen and friends. As at the end of 2012, sixteen Cantonese opera clubs made up the largest single-purpose organization after the clans associations (See Chart 6 below).



Chart 6: Chinese community organizations by types¹⁵ as at 2013
Note: This Chart was created by combining information from Chart 1 with information from the 2013 publication of the Chinese Benevolent Association (ECCC).

Three reasons explained the exponential growth of Cantonese opera and

music clubs in Edmonton. First, it was due to an increase in supply and demand.

¹⁵ This chart is does not include informal groups and those unknown to the public. Organizations are categorized by their main activities. 'Community' includes organizations that provide settlement services and those functioning as advocacy groups.

The Chinese population grew from 16,300 in 1981 to 53,665 in 2006. After year 2000, many of the retired or semi-retired from the Hong Kong group became active in the clubs and many attended performances. They added a new vitality to Cantonese opera as a popular entertainment and cultural practice in Edmonton. In the past, getting a full-house attendance for a 300 to 400-seat theatre was easy. In the twenty-first century, it was easy to fill a 700-seat theatre.

Secondly, the numeric growth was due to differences in ideology and opinions amongst club members. Some left existing clubs to form their own. Majority of the new clubs were operated by those from Hong Kong and Vietnam with the old-timers as musicians.

Thirdly, it was motivated by charitable casino proceeds as funding support from the Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission (AGLC). Between 1993 and 1994, four community organizations received funding support for charitable activities including Cantonese operas staged as community service for seniors. Apart from using casino proceeds for charitable activities, part of the proceeds can be used for approved eligible administrative purposes (AGLC).

As at the end of 2012, fourteen out of the sixteen active Cantonese opera and music clubs were funded by casino proceeds used for performances and administrative items such as club rental, utilities and supplies, costumes, musical instruments, training and public workshops, honoraria and travel expenses for outside performers and musicians, cultural exchange tours, performance-related rentals and promotion (See Chart 7).

76



Chart 7: Use of charitable casino proceeds by number of Cantonese opera clubs and by activities and administrative items as at March 2012

Note: This Chart was created by using information specifically obtained in March 2012 from the Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission. Other cities included Winnipeg, Toronto, Victoria, Montreal, Halifax, Regina, and Vancouver on single or multiple destination trips.

With charitable casino proceeds supporting activities and administrative items, this funding source became critical to the sustainability and affordability of Cantonese opera as a cultural practice and a popular entertainment. Most of the performances were either free or at a nominal charge unless they were staged for fundraising purposes. As casino proceeds must be used for charitable purposes, Cantonese operas in Edmonton carried a de facto function of altruism in addition to entertainment. The main source of Chinese immigration shifted from Hong Kong to Mainland China in the late 1990s, leading to a growing interest in Beijing opera. The Edmonton Beijing Opera Association was formed in 2002 and remained the only Beijing opera club in Edmonton as at the end of 2009. It was also funded by charitable casino proceeds. Their 2007 performance by a 45-member troupe led by MEI Baojiu 梅葆玖, son of the late renowned Beijing artist MEI Lanfang 梅蘭芳 was a landmark event in Edmonton. It was attended by a vast majority of Chinese who did not speak Mandarin because it was the 'opera', the 'Chineseness' of the performance and the name of MEI Lanfang and his son that attracted many to the show. Local amateur performers of Cantonese opera attended the show as a learning opportunity because the two genres shared many common repertoires and performance conventions. However, a critical mass for a Beijing opera audience and local amateur performers have yet to happen before it can compete and share the stage with Cantonese opera in Edmonton.

Many qualified clubs¹⁶ in Calgary are also recipients of charitable casino funding which is unique to Alberta. While Cantonese opera is very vibrant in other Canadian locations such as Vancouver, Toronto, Winnipeg and Regina, their clubs are without the same public funding support. Instead, expenses are usually borne by the amateur performers and through ticket sales, sponsorships and donations. As the focus of this thesis is on Edmonton, activities in other cities have not been explored.

¹⁶ To "qualify for a casino licence, a group must have delivered a charitable program in Alberta for a minimum of 24 months at the time of application (AGLC)"

The evolution of Cantonese opera as an art form and its role in affirming and fortifying the Chinese settlers' identity were manifested through four observed phenomena in this era. These included amateurs staging Cantonese opera performances in the community; the growing popularity of singing sessions; performances staged by professional performers from Hong Kong and China; and the Canadian socio-political milieu becoming more conducive to fortifying the Chinese settlers' mentality. The first phenomenon manifested the evolution of Cantonese opera as an art form in an overseas setting such as Edmonton. The second and third phenomena manifested the settlers' mentality as expressed through Cantonese opera. The fourth manifested the inclusive and supportive Canadian legislations and policies that fortified the settlers' mentality.

The first of the four phenomena was the evolution of Cantonese opera as an art form in Edmonton. Amateur performers, organizers and the audience had always been the backbone that kept the genre alive and vibrant throughout the years in Edmonton. Before the mid-1960s, performances were staged by local amateurs with little or no training. There was hardly any artistry to performing Cantonese operas. Between the mid-1960s and the early 1970s, performances were staged by local amateurs alongside professionals who added an element of artistry to Cantonese opera. With an increased number of clubs in the 1990s, local amateurs with little or no training brought the art of Cantonese opera back to the period before the mid-1960s with hardly any artistry to the performances.

Between the 1970s and 1990s, there was no opera master in Edmonton to train the amateur performers who typically performed excerpts of repertoires that 79 usually lasted about thirty to forty-five minutes each. A show typically included a combination of excerpt performances and opera singing. In the early 1990s, Cantonese opera karaoke discs became available in Edmonton. Some of the talented and self-confident enthusiasts simply spent time imitating the singing and operatic movements from karaoke and improvised as they perform. Audience expectation was low because many were simply happy to see the painted faces, flamboyant costumes, the loud drums and gongs, the music and the singing of Cantonese opera.

A few other enthusiasts travelled to Calgary, Vancouver, Hong Kong and China to take lessons from professionals such as CHEN Dawei 陳大衛 from China, Hoi Seng IEONG 楊海城, Rose LEE 鄭麗兒 and BAI Xuehong 白雪红 from Vancouver, as well as Wai LAM 林慧 and May AU 歐美玉 from Calgary. These opera masters were instrumental in refining the performance artistry of amateurs in Edmonton. It followed that the audience was inadvertently educated to appreciate Cantonese opera as an art form and to expect a certain standard of performance from local amateurs. Performing excerpts from more refined repertoires from Hong Kong in the late 1990s involved monologues and dialogues with vulgar and colloquial vocabularies disappearing quickly. Cantonese opera in Edmonton moved a step closer to artistic performance.

Globalization and information technology contributed to the rapid modernization and evolution of Cantonese opera as an art form in Edmonton. There were three related developments: acquisition of the most up-to-date

80

repertoires, the use of modern stage effects and capitalizing on visiting professionals to take lessons from them. Frequent travels between Edmonton, Hong Kong and China in the twenty-first century enabled amateur performers to easily acquire the most up-to-date repertoires and news to share with other club members. The information and news were then transmitted to the audience through performances.

After year 2000, the Sound of Opera Society 樂風文娱曲藝社 brought opera Masters CHEN Dawei from Zhuhai, China and Hoi Seng IEONG from Vancouver to Edmonton for Cantonese opera training. The Masters often served on the cast to perform alongside their students. This gave the students a greater sense of confidence when performing with a seasoned professional who were more astute to improvise in case the students made an error or when the singing and acting went out of sync. In 2004, a full-scale repertoire "The Flower Princess" was staged by the Sound of Opera Society together with Master Hoi Seng IEONG who trained, directed and acted in the show.

Another evolution was the introduction of special stage effects to add modern drama elements to Cantonese opera performances in an overseas setting. In 2004, the Beautiful Sky Opera Association staged a large scale Cantonese opera "The Butterfly Lovers" at the Victoria Composite High School Theatre to fundraise for a Chinese nursing home. There were a number of creative presentations. First, the program booklet was beautifully designed and printed in Hong Kong with a butterfly theme to align with the repertoire (See Figure 14).





Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

Its final Act was a ballet dance accompanied by Western style orchestral music entitled the "Butterfly Lovers' Violin Concerto". The violin concerto represented the female protagonist and the cello represented the male protagonist. Incorporating these Western elements into traditional Cantonese opera performance was a bold and creative attempt to modernize, enhance and exemplify Cantonese opera as a performing art that is also innovative. It set a new benchmark for the performance of Cantonese opera as a creative art responsive to modernity and audience needs.

In 2006 and 2007, two clubs started the use of Artistic Directors and playwrights to elevate the standard of Cantonese opera performances. The 2006 performance entitled "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter" marked the turning point in the evolution of Cantonese opera in Edmonton because of a number of features. First, the script was adapted and customized to include all club members in the performance. New lyrics were written for nine major roles so that all club members with the vocal proficiency had a singing part.

Secondly, it was a very large scale performance involving 35 local amateur performers and over 100 volunteer helpers to organize and run the show at a modern and well equipped 2,400-seat Northern Alberta Jubilee Auditorium in Edmonton (See Figure 15).



Figure 15: A group photo at the end of the performance showcasing a range of grandiose costumes, musicians and volunteers of "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter" in 2006.Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

This was the largest Cantonese opera show staged by the largest number of amateur performers in the history of Edmonton. Performances were usually staged in theatres with a capacity of about 700. A near full-house attendance of 2,000 at this performance implied that the audience had expanded from a group of seniors to include the uninitiated. Non-Chinese from the public asked for tickets after seeing an advertisement on the CTV television network in Edmonton. Many non-Chinese friends and colleagues of the performers attended to show support.

Thirdly, special stage effects and modern drama elements were extensively used in this performance, as evidenced by the personal notes on the libretto used by the stage director. Modern drama elements included special light and sound effects. For example, the stage was dimmed to 20% light intensity with the immediate onset of spooky sounds and smoke to create an eerie effect for the appearance of ghosts. Light intensities were manipulated through the computer and deployed electronically and instantaneously (See Figure 16).



Figure 16: Stage effects: "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter" held at the Northern Alberta Jubilee Auditorium by the Sound of Opera Society on October 15, 2006 Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

Five lead musicians were brought in from Zhuhai, China to make up a music ensemble of eleven, including local musicians and the use of Western musical instruments such as saxophone and cello. The opera Masters CHAN Dawei and Hoi Seng IEONG were also on the cast. They played significant roles involving more complex operatic and acrobatic movements that no amateurs could perform due to their lack of training at a young age.

Local-born Chinese and non-Chinese youths who could not speak the Cantonese dialect were involved in minor roles without having to speak or sing. Their participation initiated them to Cantonese opera and connected them closely to the Chinese community. These young amateurs subsequently became part of a cast for the repertoire "Prime Minster of Six States 六國封相" in a 2007 show held at the Northern Alberta Jubilee Auditorium (See Figure 17 below).



Figure 17: Part of the cast for "Prime Minster of Six States 六國封相" presented by the Hua Yi Students' Association on September 29, 2007 at the Northern Alberta Jubilee Auditorium: youth involvement Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

This repertoire was one of the "ritualistic items" in a series of religious performances of Cantonese opera (Chan 2005, 187). It was traditionally performed on a very large scale to showcase the size of the full cast, the range of grandiose costumes and the operatic skills of the performers. This performance was the first of its kind in Edmonton. In the past, there were not enough local amateur performers and no trainers for this repertoire. This performance was not possible without Master CHEN Dawei who directed this segment and Master Hoi Seng IEONG from Vancouver who played the role involving highly complex and arduous operatic movements. The original old form of performance routines and singing were followed. The original type of music was pre-recorded in Zhuhai, China for this performance. Amateur performers each played a specific role with specific operatic routines.

The success of the "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter" and the "Prime Minister of Six States" was followed by another full-scale Cantonese opera '*Taming the Princess*' 打金枝 staged by the Edmonton Opera Association 藝晉 軒曲藝研習社 at the same facility in 2007. A special feature of this performance was the use of pre-recorded musical accompaniment for the entire show. This was a cost-saving measure but also a historical move that was never done for a full-scale Cantonese opera because live music was traditionally used in all Cantonese opera performances. Use of pre-recorded musica a daunting move because the speed of a monologue or dialogue in between two lyrical songs had to be perfectly timed to maintain the flow of the performance. This marked a new page in the development of Cantonese opera as a performing art in an overseas setting.

In the twenty-first century, a lot of effort was made in sharing Cantonese opera with the mainstream society as evidenced by the 2004 and 2006 performances. The prologue and storyline of the 2004 "The Butterfly Lovers"

86

were in Chinese and English. The 2006 "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter" was well-supported by the well-patronized national television network of CTV in Edmonton. The entire program booklet was in Chinese and English (See Figure 18). A deck of English slides with information on the storyline was presented before each Act to keep the performance in its original cultural flavour by using the Cantonese dialect in singing, in monologues and in dialogues.



Figure 18: A program booklet in Chinese and English of the "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter"

Source: Collection Project with Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

The three aforementioned landmark performances indicated that Cantonese opera in Edmonton had caught up with developments in Hong Kong and Guangzhou in its delivery with a touch of artistry in performance.

The second observed phenomenon in this era of inclusion was the trend of holding singing sessions in the clubs. Singing sessions were very popular from the late 1970s to today. This phenomenon manifested the "entertainment" function of Cantonese opera at two levels: personal and public. At the personal level, the clubs became a place to go for leisure and self-entertainment. The atmosphere was generally casual, friendly and respectful. Singers were never critiqued for their skill or the quality of their voice. Everyone who participated in those sessions simply listened quietly or followed the singing from a song-sheet. For those who wanted to socialize, they would go into a separate room to carry on a conversation while enjoying a cup of tea and snacks. At one time, there was a club with a separate room for the singers to play a game of mahjong while they waited for their turn to sing. Club houses were rented and regular singing sessions were held in the evening or on weekends.

The set-up of the club house was similar to the Songstress Stage of the 1920s in Hong Kong. The singer or singers would stand on a raised platform behind a microphone mounted on a podium or behind a stand-up microphone paired with a stand for holding song-sheets. The musicians would sit on the side, behind or in front of the singer or singers (See Figure 19). A few clubs had the percussion ensemble separated by plexiglass to keep the loud percussions from drowning out the singers, similar to the setup in Hong Kong (Yung 39).



Figure 19: Singing session in the club house at Chinese New Year Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

At the end of each song, the singers would respectfully thank the musicians, following the common practice in the circle of Cantonese opera singers. This reinforced the Confucian virtue of *li* or reverence as an extension of filial piety. These sessions usually lasted at least four or five hours with a recess in between. During the break, they socialized and snacked on food that they brought to share or supplied by the clubs through membership fees. The sessions became conduits for a wide range of social experiences such as: community networking, leisure activities in pursuit of personal interests and a form of legitimate companionship for emotional support. These sessions offered a platform for members to express their creativity and to articulate their Chinese identity through Cantonese opera singing.

As members gained confidence singing in the club houses, they started to sing in restaurants and banquet halls on special occasions such as club

89

anniversaries and festivals such as Chinese New Year, mid-Autumn festival and

Christmas (See Figure 20).



Figure 20: 1986 Hung Fung Athletic Club of Edmonton 20th Anniversary Cantonese opera singing performance at a restaurant Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

Almost all amateur singers were from Hong Kong or Vietnam while most of the musicians were the "old-timers". Local musicians were amateurs usually used for singing sessions in the clubs. For public performances, seasoned musicians from other cities such as Vancouver, Toronto, Calgary and Regina were invited to join the local musicians. This was necessitated by the need for a fuller compliment of musical accompaniment unavailable in Edmonton. This inadvertently expanded the Edmonton Chinese community network across Canada.

In the 1980s, performances by Cantonese music ensembles also took off and they began to perform for the mainstream society. Music transcends national boundaries and language barriers when the Jin Wah Sing Music Society played Cantonese opera small tunes at the Alberta Provincial Museum to enhance inter-cultural understanding and to enrich the multicultural mosaic of Edmonton. The Chinese Dramatic Club performed on Canada Day in the 1980s (See Figure 21). The Canada Day performance carried profound meaning as a bold statement of "We are Canadians". Both occasions clearly manifested the settlers' mentality of the Chinese in Edmonton.



Figure 21: Cantonese opera musical ensemble performance staged by the Chinese Dramatic Club on Canada Day - July 1, 1986 at the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

The third phenomenon was staging Cantonese operas by professionals in the 1970s and 1980s when the two local professionals had passed away. In the 1970s, four local clubs¹⁷ were instrumental in bringing professionals to perform in Edmonton. However, individual professionals rather than the entire troupe were usually invited due to affordability and the lack of a critical mass to support

¹⁷ The four clubs were the Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club, the Jin Wah Sing Musical Society, the Huah Chiaur Musical Society and the Hung Fung Athletic Club.

commercially-operated entertainment. Professionals were mainly from the United States in the late 1960s and from Hong Kong in the 1970s. No professionals came from China because of the Cultural Revolution between 1966 and 1976 when no one was allowed to leave the country.

Cantonese opera performances were infrequent in the decade of 1970 to 1980 because it was expensive to stage a show by professionals from outside of Edmonton. The Huah Chiaur Musical Society and the Hung Fung Athletic Club were very active at that time but they barely managed to stage about one show a year as affordable entertainment in the mid-1970s at the expense of losing money on every occasion, according to my interviewees. The deficits were usually covered by generous donations from businesses and fans. In 1975 and 1976, the Huah Chiaur Musical Society presented a number of Cantonese operas at the Victoria Composite High School Theatre. The performers were renowned professionals from Hong Kong and familiar to the local audience, such as LAW Yim-Hing 羅艷卿, SO Siu-Tong 蘇少棠, LEUNG Sing-Bo 梁醒波, LEUNG Bo-Chu 梁寶珠 and LEE Heung-Kam 李香琴. The Victoria Composite High School Theatre was chosen for the performance because the Executives of the Society were closely connected with the Edmonton Public School Board and obtained free use of the theatre in the form of sponsorship in kind. This was a sign of support from the mainstream society and a sign of Chinese integration.

In 1978, the high-profile and renowned Chor Fung Ming Troupe 雛鳳鳴 劇團 from Hong Kong staged a performance presented by the Hung Fung

92

Athletic Club. The troupe staged one of the most popular repertoires, "The Flower Princess". The protagonists were played by two popular young performers LUNG Kim-Sang 龍劍笙 and MUI Shuet-Sih 梅雪詩. They were students of renowned artists YAM Kim-Fai 任劍輝 and Pak Suet-Sin 白雪仙 adored by fans in Edmonton. Ticket sales were exceptionally good because of the superlative cast and the novelty that came with it. The Troupe had over thirty performers and was on its second North American tour (Li, Jian 442). The club capitalized on this tour to manage costs and ended with an unexpected surplus. Capitalizing on Canada-US or Canada tours of the opera troupes became a cost-saving trend that continued to today. With a national network in place, news about visiting troupes was quickly shared. Professionals who performed in Vancouver would typically make a stop in Edmonton and move on to Calgary or Toronto, or simply returned to Vancouver before heading back to Hong Kong or Guangzhou in order to maximize their Canadian tour.

In 1982, a large-scale Cantonese opera was jointly organized by the Alberta Chinese Cultural Society and the Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club. They capitalized on the North American tour of the Guangzhou Cantonese Opera Troupe (Cantonese Opera Encyclopedia 1078). The novelty of its large troupe size and the name-recognition of renowned artists, such as HUNG Sin-Nui Δk $\pm k$ and CHAN Siu-fung 陳笑風, led to a full-house attendance. I was at the show in 1982 and made two observations. First, the audience consisted of a significant number from the Hong Kong group. Secondly, volunteers consisted

of the "old-timers" and the Hong Kong group. Through Cantonese opera, the two previously divergent groups were brought together as a working team. The size of the troupe and the number of volunteers involved in organizing the show were impressive (See Figure 22).



Figure 22: A 1982 post-performance photograph of the Guangzhou Cantonese Opera Troupe with organizers and volunteers at the Northern Alberta Jubilee Auditorium Source: Collection Project with the Bruce Peel Special Collections Library

A number of Cantonese opera performances contributed to building infrastructures for the Chinese community in the city. In 1987, the Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club staged a performance to fundraise for the construction of a building for the Chinese Benevolent Association. Between 1994 and 1999, the club staged three performances to fundraise for the expansion and operation of the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre¹⁸ which was a hub for leisure,

¹⁸ The Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre was founded in 1985 with the objectives of preserving, promoting and sharing the Chinese culture with Canadians (ECCCC 59).

cultural and educational activities for many Chinese in Edmonton. After year 2000, many clubs were involved in fundraising for community infrastructures, such as the renovation of the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre, the construction of a Chinese Library and a nursing home.

Some clubs went beyond the Chinese community to fundraise for mainstream institutions, such as the United Way of the Alberta Capital Region, the Canadian Cancer Society, the Stollery Children's Hospital and the Edmonton Youth Emergency Services and Shelter. The altruism function of Cantonese opera was manifested. I contend that such altruistic acts of the Chinese expressed their sense of belonging to the city of Edmonton — a place that they have claimed settlement and a place that they have already called 'home'. Taking this one step further, the Chinese in Edmonton had clearly claimed their identity as settlers of Canada.

A number of external factors shaped this settlers' identity, leading to my fourth observed phenomenon related to the changing socio-political milieu in this era of inclusion. Significant legislative and policy changes occurred in the 1970s to 1990s had profound and enduring effects on the Chinese.

Prime Minister Pierre Trudeau set the national scene for an inclusive Canadian society when he announced a multiculturalism policy within a bilingual framework at the House of Commons on October 1, 1972 (Trudeau). This was an official and public recognition that all ethnic groups, including the Chinese, contributed to the cultural enrichment of Canada. One of the objectives of the new policy was "to assist cultural groups to retain and foster their identity" on the basis of equal and full opportunities to participate in the Canadian society (Dewing 4). In 1982, the Canadian Constitution Act was passed, followed by the Canadian Multiculturalism Act in 1988. A federal Department of Multiculturalism and Citizenship was established in 1991 and later split into two programs housed in the Department of Canadian Heritage and the Department of Citizenship and Immigration respectively.

At the provincial level, the Alberta Government established a Department of Cultural Affairs in 1975. It became the Department of Culture in 1980 and then the Department of Culture and Multiculturalism in 1987 before it was dissolved in 1992. Ministers Horst A. Schmid (1975-1980) and Mary LeMessurier (1980-1987) regularly participated in cultural activities and maintained a close and positive relationship with the Chinese in the 1970s and 1980s. A number of new legislations, policies and announcements were made between 1980 and the end of 2009. One of the significant legislative changes was the Alberta Cultural Heritage Act passed in 1984 and later replaced by the Alberta Multiculturalism Act in 1990. The 1990 Act acknowledged the multicultural heritage of Alberta and encouraged all Albertans to participate and contribute to the social, cultural, economic and political life of the province (Dewing 13).

In this era of inclusion from 1970 to 2009, Chinese in Edmonton were living in an increasingly more inclusive socio-political milieu because of positive legislative and policy changes at the national and provincial levels. The Chinese capitalized on such an environment and accelerated the growth and development 96 of Cantonese opera especially in the 1990s and well into the twenty-first century. Performances were staged as fundraising activities that manifested its functions of entertainment, altruism and integration into society in this era. Cantonese opera helped build community infrastructures and made contributions to mainstream social and medical institutions. It also enriched the cultural fabric of Canada as the Chinese share this performing art to facilitate cross-cultural understanding and to articulate their self-identity as settlers.

Conclusion

Cantonese opera has continued through good times and the bad to mark its presence as a cultural practice and an evolving art form in an overseas setting. It has played a number of social functions in meeting the changing community needs and in manifesting the changing Chinese self-identity from sojourners to settlers within the changing Canadian socio-political milieu as I have contended and evidenced.

As a cultural practice and popular entertainment, Cantonese opera is vibrant throughout the history of Chinese immigration and settlement in Edmonton from 1890 to 2009. This is evidenced by primary source materials from provincial archives and my collection project with Bruce Peel Special Collections Library, such as photographs, monographs, newspaper clippings, librettos and ephemeras of opera activities in every decade between the 1910s and 2009. Cantonese opera has proven to be an integral part of prairie living for the Chinese in Edmonton for over ninety years. In an overseas setting, this genre carries nostalgic memories and zealously embraced by a passionate audience and amateur performers who kept this cultural practice and art form alive throughout the years. The audience and the amateur performers are mainly first-generation immigrants. The very young local-born Chinese are sometimes taken to the show by the parents. The older local-born Chinese with no proficiency in Cantonese are sometimes recruited as volunteer helpers or as casual performers involving no singing or speaking roles.
As an art form transmitted to Edmonton, the versatility of this genre facilitated its growth and development from an unpolished rudimentary performance of little aesthetic value to a more polished form of performance artistry through training by local or visiting professionals. Prior to the mid-1960s, Cantonese opera in Edmonton was at least twenty to thirty years behind the times when compared to Cantonese opera development in Hong Kong and Guangzhou within the same time period. This was due to a socio-political milieu of resentment under discriminatory legislations, restrictive immigration policies and cumbersome re-entry procedures that discouraged travels from Edmonton. In the twenty-first century, with the onset of information technology and globalization, Cantonese opera in Edmonton is on par with developments in Hong Kong and Guangzhou.

In an overseas setting, the delivery of Cantonese opera is basically intact in terms of its visual and aural elements because they are entrenched in fixed conventions. The aural element that distinguishes Cantonese opera from other genres is the use of Cantonese or the Yue dialect in its singing, monologues and dialogues. Uncouth languages occasionally used in Edmonton prior to the mid-1960s have disappeared but colloquial vocabularies continued to be used in operatic dialogues because they are integral to spoken Cantonese of everyday life. It is this familiar colloquial element of Cantonese opera that warms the heart of a broad base of Cantonese-speaking audience in Edmonton.

The visual elements of flamboyant costumes, painted faces, loud music and the sound of gongs and drums are beginning to shape Cantonese opera into a Chinese icon or cultural visibility that manifests "Chineseness" in much the same way as eating Chinese food, performing a lion dance or engaging in Chinese religious practices in an overseas setting (Wickberg 2010, 135). Embracing such "Chineseness" or cultural heritage is encouraged by a number of legislative and policy changes at the provincial and national levels that fortified the settlers' mentality of the first-generation Chinese because they legitimized, respected and encouraged the cultural practices of the Chinese including Cantonese opera. Although Cantonese opera has been designated a world intangible cultural heritage to be preserved, protected and promoted, it continues to evolve with the passage of time as a creative and living art form that is responsive to audience demand and the socio-political milieu of the day.

Apart from being an art form, Cantonese opera plays a myriad of social functions to make positive contributions to the Chinese community and the mainstream society in Edmonton. The following functions have been analyzed within the theoretical frameworks of Bell Yung on Cantonese opera and Alan Merriam on music, such as entertainment, communication-and-education, ritual activities, symbolic representation and integration into society. Other observed functions such as homeland politics, community cohesion and altruism have also been analyzed. All these social functions evidenced my argument that Cantonese opera plays a pivotal role in meeting changing community needs and in shaping the Chinese self-identity that shifted from sojourners to settlers over a period of nearly a hundred years in Edmonton. I have divided the Edmonton Chinese immigration history into three periods to underscore the transition of the Chinese 100 self-identity that shifted from sojourners to settlers. These are: the era of exclusion before 1950, the era of transition in the 1950s and 1960s, and the era of inclusion from 1970 onward.

In the era of exclusion before 1950, Cantonese opera met the emotional, social and cultural needs of the Chinese in Edmonton as they struggled under a resentful socio-political milieu. Cantonese opera served as a social niche that brought the community together. The repertoires offered them a world of imagination and fantasy otherwise unavailable in reality. The lyrics and music of Cantonese opera helped them articulate or release a myriad of emotions such as happiness, love, sadness, anger and hostility in a safe haven and in times of loneliness. One social function of Cantonese opera that manifested a strong sojourners' mentality in this era was homeland politics. It was a sign of strong allegiance to the homeland that reinforced the sojourners' self-identity. This self-identity shifted as Cantonese opera was shared and interactions with the mainstream society increased.

The sojourners' mentality clearly shifted upon the arrival of family members for settlement purpose after the 1923 Chinese Immigration Act was repealed in 1947. At the emotional level, the sojourners' sentiment was yet to be transitioned through the passage of time in order to change attitudes and to forge a shared Canadian identity. In this era, Cantonese opera functioned to meet the needs of the newly-arrived and facilitated the consolidation of the community through a series of Cantonese opera performances for entertainment and altruistic

101

purposes. It also met the resinification¹⁹ needs of the community through custom-librettos and selected repertoires that reinforced Confucian values and set expectations for the newly arrived. As Cantonese opera was increasingly shared with the mainstream, the settlers' mentality was fortified. This paved the way for the Chinese to move into the next era when the settlers' mentality and sentiments were clearly articulated.

A strong settlers' self-identity was evidenced by the Chinese reaching out to the mainstream to share and involve them through Cantonese opera in the era of inclusion from 1970 onward. Through its function of "altruism", contributions were made to building Chinese community infrastructures and to fundraise for mainstream social welfare and medical institutions. Building community infrastructures and contributing to the betterment of the mainstream society were clear indicators of the settlers' mentality because both implied a sense of permanence and belonging.

My thesis has evidenced that Cantonese opera is inextricably linked to the Chinese community and the changing Canadian socio-political milieu. It played a number of social functions in meeting the changing community needs and in manifesting the changing Chinese self-identity from sojourners to settlers in the immigration and settlement history of the Chinese in Edmonton from 1890 to 2009.

¹⁹ Resinification is one of the five Overseas Chinese organizational needs identified by Edgar Wickberg who defined it as "a concern for reviving and transmitting aspects of Chinese culture, particularly to younger generations. (Wickberg 2010, 133)."

As such, this study contributes to the body of knowledge on migration studies, on the prairie Chinese and on overseas Chinese in general. It broadens the scope of the relevance of ethno-cultural arts in addressing community needs. As this cultural practice is also vibrant in other Canadian cities such as Vancouver, Toronto, Calgary, Winnipeg and Regina, a comparative study will add value to the current understanding of the Chinese in Canada. This study has implications for further research on the socio-cultural life of Chinese in Canada, using the cultural practice of Cantonese opera as a point of convergence. Overseas Cantonese opera is closely linked to its place of origin. Its modernization process is accelerated by technological advancement and globalization. Further exploration in this area will throw new light on cultural globalization.

Cantonese opera will undoubtedly continue to establish a Chinese spatial presence in the social fabric of multicultural Canada. It will enrich the Canadian quality of life in its unique way as an art form and a cultural practice, as aptly put by the former Prime Minister of Canada, Jean Chrétien, "In a world where human development, quality of life and economic prosperity are increasingly driven by knowledge and creativity, who better to lead the way than our artists, writers and performers (Chrétien 1999)."

Bibliography

Primary Source Materials:

- Alberta Chinese Cultural Society 亞省華人文化社 Organizational Chart for shows in the 1980s.
- Alberta Kaiping District Association, Edmonton Chinese Lions Club, Edmonton Chinese Engineers Association, Chinese Canadian National Council (Edmonton Chapter) and Holy Trinity Church. "Seniors Day Mid-Autumn Festival Cultural Variety Show" Program booklet, October 17, 1993.
- AGLC (Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission). Custom-data on the utilization of casino proceeds by organization and by year of first time use from 1993 to 2012.

Archival photographs from:

- ---. Bruce Peel Special Collections Library repository of over 400 Cantonese opera archival photographs and ephemeras from 1950 to the end of 2009.
- ---. City of Edmonton Archives
- ---. Glenbow Museum "Archives and Photographs".
- Asian Chinese Opera Association "Première Bilingual Cantonese Opera". Program book, July 21-22, 2007.
- Beautiful Sky Opera Troupe. *The Butterfly Lovers 梁山伯與祝英台*. Program booklet, April 3, 2004.
- Chun Ling 春鈴. "Thoughts on Cantonese Opera The Prodigal Son presented by the Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club." The Chinese News 漢聲, March 19, 1955.
- ---. "Heartfelt Regret". December 24, 1954.
- ---. "From the upcoming film screening to discussing films of today". n.d.
- ECMCC (Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre). "Mid-Autumn Festival Cantonese Opera Appreciation Night 中秋粵曲粵劇欣賞晚會" Program leaflet, September 21, 2002.
- ECCCC (Edmonton Chinatown Centennial Celebration Committee). *Edmonton Chinatown 100 Past, Present & Future*. Edmonton: Chinese Benevolent Association of Edmonton, February 2013. Print.

ECCACC (Edmonton Chinese Community Alberta Centennial Celebration). *Building a Legacy for the Future 100 Years in the Making.* Commemorative Publication, 2005. Print.

Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club 點城警世鐘劇社 n.d. Organizational Chart. ---. 88th Anniversary Program Book. May 2005. Print.

Edmonton Chinese Freemason 點問頓洪門機構. Program book, July 22, 2006. Print.

Edmonton Chinese United Church. 60th Anniversary Report Booklet, 1993. Print. ---. 70th Anniversary Special Edition Booklet, December 2003. Print.

Edmonton Hung Fung Athletic Club 點城雄風體育. Program leaflet, 2001. Print.

Edmonton Opera Association 藝晉軒曲藝研習社: Program booklets 2000-2009

Feng Huang Yueju Tuan 鳳凰粵劇團 (First all-female troupe) Poster, September 6, 2009.

Gin, Jimmy. Personal collection of newspaper clippings in the 1950s and 1960s.

- ---. "The glorious history of the earliest Chinese community organization
- ---. "Chinese Dramatic Club's 68 years of Vicissitude" Program booklet, 1985.

Golden Phoenix Singing Club 金鳳鳴曲藝研習社 Program booklets 2002-2008

- Hong Kong Xiqu Newsletters 香港戲曲通訊. Hong Kong: Chinese Opera Information Centre, Chinese University of Hong Kong, 2004-2010.
- Jianada wengehua zhenhuasheng yishu yanjiu she qingzhu liushi zhounian tekan, 1934-1994. 加拿大溫哥華振華聲藝術研究社慶祝六十週年特刊, 1934-1994.

Vancouver: Jianada wengehua zhenhuasheng yiwhu yanjiu she 加拿大溫哥華振華 聲藝術研究社, 1994. Print.

Jin Wah Sing Musical Society of the Edmonton Chinese Freemason 洪門振華聲劇社 Program booklets, 2003.

Librettos:

- ---. "Bixue danxin 碧血丹心" (Bloodshed Loyalty), 1966.
- ---. "Dan Qing Pei 丹青配", 1965.
- ---. "Jinquan longfeng pei 金釧龍鳳配", 1963.

---. "Mystery of the Imperial Decanter 奪命轉心壺", 2006.

Qingxi liyuan bashi qiu: Huang Tao congyi bashi nian jinian tekan 「*情繫梨園八十秋: 黃滔從藝八十年紀念特刊*」. (*Eighty years of enthrallment with the Pear Garden: Wong Toa's eighty years in Cantonese opera commemorative publication.*). Vancouver: Budget Printing, 2010. Print.

Sound of Opera Society Anniversary Program booklets, October 2, 2005 and October 15, 2006

The Chinese News 漢聲. "Cantonese Opera performance in support of building the Edmonton Chinese Benevolent Association." October 29, 1966.

Newspaper back issues and clippings

Alberta Chinese Times 加中報: 1986-1994

Chinese Journal, The 光華報: 2003-2007

Canadian Chinese Times 加華報: 1990-2009

Edmonton Bulletin: February 14, 1939, October 15 and 18, 1948

Edmonton Chinese News 愛華報: 1985-2009

Edmonton Chinese Weekly 華聲報: August 27, 1999.

Edmonton Journal: November 24 and 28, 1966, February 16, 1969.

Sing Tao Yat Pao 星岛日報: May 4, 1998.

Tai Hon Kung Bo 大漢公報 or 'The Chinese Times' from Vancouver: 1953-1966

Secondary Sources:

- "About Pinyin." Learn NC Editions. The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. n.d. Web 12June2012. <u>http://www.learnnc.org/lp/editions/mandarin1/4565</u>
- AGLC (Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission). "Eligibility for Casino License Application". n.d. Web Mar 1, 2013. <u>http://www.aglc.gov.ab.ca/casino/default.asp</u>
- ---. "Quick Facts". Mar2013. Web 5Mar2013. http://www.aglc.gov.ab.ca/pdf/quickfacts/quickfacts_gaming.pdf
- ---. AGC (the current AGLC) "Annual Review: 1981". Web Mar 2, 2013. http://dspace.ucalgary.ca/jspui/bitstream/1880/47023/1/Alberta_Gaming_Commiss ion_AR_1981.pdf
- Alberta Government. "Heilongjiang Alberta Relations". Dec21012. Web 5Mar2013. http://www.international.alberta.ca/documents/Heilongjiang-AB.pdf
- ---. "Alberta's Centennial 2005: Family History". February 2005. Web 19Jan2013. http://www.albertacentennial.ca/doc/fact_card_february.pdf

- Alexander, Jeffrey C., Bernhard Giesen, and Jason L. Mast. Social Performance: Symbolic Action, Cultural Pragmatics, and Ritual. Cambridge Cultural Social Studies. Cambridge, UK; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2006. Print.
- Amos, Robert, and Kileasa Wong. *Inside Chinatown: Ancient Culture in a New World*. Victoria, B.C.: TouchWood Editions, 2009. Print.
- "An Interview with Lam Ka Sing"「約會名伶 林家聲」6Feb2011. Web 2Oct2012. <u>http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ZHz01PaKoIQ&feature=related</u>
- Arlington, L. C. *The Chinese Drama from the Earliest Times Until Today*. Bronx, N.Y:B. Blom, 1966. Print.
- ---. and Harold Acton. *Famous Chinese Plays*. New York: Russell & Russell, 1963. Print.
- Asia Web Direct. "Hanoi Opera House." Vietnam. n.d. Web 21Feb2013. http://www.visit-mekong.com/vietnam/hanoi/hanoi-opera-house.htm
- Association of United Ukrainian Canadians. "Edmonton Branch." Web 20Jan2013. http://www.auuc.ca/branches.htm
- Badets, Jane. Focus on Canada: Canada's Changing Immigrant Population. Statistics Canada. Canada: Statistics Canada and Prentice Hall Canada Inc., 1994. Web 20Jan2013. <u>http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2012/statcan/rh-hc/CS96-311-1994-eng.pdf</u>
- Baeker, Greg. "Sharpening the Lens: Recent Research on Cultural Policy, Cultural Diversity, and Social Cohesion." *Canadian Journal of Communication* 27.2-3 (2002): 179-96. Web 10Apr2012.
- Baidu (百度百科). "Hong Kong Wuyi Gongshanghui (香港五邑工商總會)." n.d. Web 20Jan2013. <u>http://baike.baidu.com/view/4287121.htm</u>
- Banks, Marcus. *Ethnicity: Anthropological Constructions*. London; New York: Routledge, 1996. Print.
- Banton, Michael P. *Ethnic and Racial Consciousness*. 2nd ed. London, England; New York: Longman, 1997. Print.

- Barchas, Patricia R., and Sally P. Mendoza, eds. Social Cohesion : Essays Toward a Sociophysiological Perspective. Contributions in Sociology. Westport, Conn: Greenwood Press, 1984. Print.
- BBC, News. "1984: Britain signs over Hong Kong to China." December 19, 1984.
 Web 7Jun2012.
 <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/onthisday/hi/dates/stories/december/19/newsid_2538000/253</u> 8857.stm
- BCMA (British Columbia Medical Association). "Turning the Tide Saving Medicare for Canadians." Canadian Museum of Civilization. Part I of II. July 2000. Web 20Nov2012. <u>https://www.bcma.org/files/TurningTheTide.pdf</u>
- Beharry, Merlin. "Piece by Piece. The GWG Story. Transcript for Working Conditions in the [GWG] Edmonton Plant." VMC virtualmuseum.ca n.d. Web 21Jan2013. http://www.royalalbertamuseum.ca/virtualExhibit/gwg/en/transcript/2-1-1-en.html
- Blank, Barbara Trainin. "Theater Processes Therapeutic in Drama Therapy." *New Social Worker* 17.2 (2010): 12. Print.
- British Empire, The. "Hong Kong: Governors of Hong Kong." n.d. Web 5June2011. http://www.britishempire.co.uk/maproom/hongkonggovernors.htm
- Bruggeman, Jeroen. *Social Networks: An Introduction*. London; New York: Routledge, 2008. Print.
- Buss, Kate. Studies in the Chinese Drama. Boston: The Fourseas company, 1922. Print.
- Cai, Xiaoben 蔡孝本. Yue Ju: Guangdong Opera. Beijing: Zhongguo wen lian chu ban she 中國文聯出版社, 2008. Print.
- Cai, Xinxin 蔡欣欣, Yongyi Zeng 曾永義 ed. Za Ji Yu Xi Qu 雜技與戲曲. Guo Jia Xi Qu Yan Jiu Cong Shu 國家戲曲研究叢書. Taibei: Guo jia chu ban she 國家出版 社, 2008. Print.
- CBC Digital Archives. "Chinese Canadians Get Vote in 1947." Web 28Sept2012. http://www.cbc.ca/player/Digital+Archives/Society/Immigration/ID/1747764869/
- CBC News. "Edmonton population growth outpacing national rate." February 8, 2012. Web 12Dec2012. <u>http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/story/2012/02/08/edmonton-canada-census-growth.html</u>

- CBCnewsWorld. "Tiananmen Square anniversary draws huge crowds". 5June2011. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.cbc.ca/news/world/story/2011/06/05/world-china-tiananmen-square-anniversary-crackdown.html</u>
- CBC TV Sunday Report. Hosted by Peter Mansbridge and reported by Tom Kennedy. "1989: Massacre in Beijing's Tiananmen Square". CBC Digital Archives. June 1989. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.cbc.ca/archives/categories/politics/international-politics/protest-</u> <u>silenced-in-tiananmen-square/massacre-in-beijings-tiananmen-square.html</u>
- CCTV.com 央视网. "The Sino-British Joint Declaration was formally signed in 1984." 04-13-2011. Web 5Mar2013. http://english.cntv.cn/program/documentary/20110413/107870.shtml
- Chan, Sau Y. *Improvisation in a Ritual Context: The Music of Cantonese Opera*. Hong Kong: Chinese University Press, 1991. Print.
- ---. "Performance Context as a Molding Force: Photographic Documentation of Cantonese Opera in Hong Kong." *Visual Anthropology* 18.2 (2005): 167-98. Print.
- Chang, C. Y. "Overseas Chinese in China's Policy." *The China Quarterly*. 82 (1980): 281-303. *Historical Abstracts with Full Text*. Web 6Feb2013
- Chang, Daisy, Helen Cheung, Randy Wong. *Our Chosen Land: A History of Chinese Canadians*. Edmonton: Chinese Canadian National Council (National Office and Edmonton Chapter), 1984. Print.
- Chang, Pe-Chin. *Chinese Opera and Painted Face*. Taipei: Mei Ya Publications, 1969. Print.
- Charney, Michael W., Chee Kiong Tong, and Brenda S. A. Yeoh ed. Chinese Migrants Abroad [Electronic Resource]: Cultural, Educational, and Social Dimensions of the Chinese Diaspora. Singapore: Singapore University Press; River Edge, N.J.: WorldScientific, 2003. Web 22Aug2012. (eBook)
- Chen, Feinong. Wing Chung Ng and Chan Chak Lui ed. *Yue Ju Liu Shi Nian 粤劇六十年*.》 (Sixty years of Cantonese Opera: Chan Fei Nong's Memoir) Revised edition. Hong Kong: Chinese University Press 香港中文大學音樂系粵劇研究計劃, 2007. Print.
- Chen, Lingchei Letty. *Writing Chinese: Reshaping Chinese Cultural Identity*. 1st ed. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006. Print.

Chen, Minjie 陳敏婕 ed. "History of Cantonese Opera." *Life of Guangzhou*. 25 Jan. 2006 Web 2Jul 2012. <u>http://www.lifeofguangzhou.com/node_10/node_228/node_233/node_241/2006/01</u> /25/113817570033.shtml

- Chen, Peng-hsiang, and Jenn-Shann Lin, ed. *Cultural Identity in the Age of Globalization*. Edmonton: M.V. Dimic Research Institute, 2010. Print.
- Chen, Shouren. Yue qu de xue he chang: Wang yue sheng yue qu jiao cheng 粤曲的学和唱:王粤生粤曲教程. Hong Kong: Chinese Opera Research Program Chinese University of Hong Kong 中文大學中國戲曲研究計劃, 1992. Print.
- ---. Shen Gong Xi Zai Xianggang: Yue Ju, Chao Ju Ji Fu Lao Ju. 神功戲在香港: 粤劇、 潮劇及福佬劇. Hong Kong: San lian shu dian (Xianggang) you xian gong si 三聯 書店 (香港) 有限公司, 1996. Print.
- ---. *Xianggang yue ju ju mu chu tan:ren bai juan 香港粵劇劇目初探:任白卷*.ed. Hong Kong: Chinese Opera Research Program Chinese University of Hong Kong 中文大學中國戲曲研究計劃, 2005. Print.
- ---. *Xianggang Yue Ju Ju Mu Gai Shuo: 1900-2002 香港粵劇劇目概說 1900-2002.* ed. Chinese Opera Research Program Chinese University of Hong Kong 中文大學中 國戲曲研究計劃 2007. Print.
- Chen, Xiaomei. *Reading the Right Text: An Anthology of Contemporary Chinese Drama*. Honolulu: University of Hawai'i Press, 2003. Print.
- Chen, Xinyong. "The conception, development and maturity of Cantonese opera" China Review Academic Publishers Limited. n.d. Web 3Sep2012. <u>http://www.zhgpl.com/crn-</u> webapp/cbspub/secDetail.jsp?bookid=31721&secid=31740
- Chen, Zhongping. "Building the Chinese Diaspora Across Canada: Chinese Diasporic Discourse and the Case of Peterborough, Ontario." *Diaspora: A Journal of Transnational Studies* 13.2 (2004): 185-210. Print.
- Cheng, Meibo 程美宝. "A brief discussion on the method for researching the origin and development of Cantonese opera" 「淺談粵劇起源與形成的研究議題和方法」. China Review. China Review Academic Publishers Limited. n.d. Web 23Sep2012. <u>http://www.zhgpl.com/crn-webapp/cbspub/secDetail.jsp?bookid=31721&secid=31739</u>

- Chi, Juxiao 痴菊叟 Jingju Xikao 京劇戲考. "Jingju Jumu Kaolue 京劇劇目考略." 2006-01-14. Web 22Jan2013. <u>http://repertoire.xikao.com/item/%E6%A2%85%E9%BE%99%E9%95%87</u>
- China. "Nomination for inscription on the Representative List in 2009 (LR No. 00203)."
 Convention for the safeguarding of the Intangible Cultural Heritage,
 Intergovernmental Committee for the safeguarding of the Intangible Cultural
 Heritage, Fourth session, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates 28 September to 2
 October 2009. (LR No.00203). Web 31Aug2012.
 http://www.unesco.org/culture/ich/doc/src/00203-Nomination_form.doc
- China Archives. "Qianliqu 千里駒". n.d. Web 31Oct2012. http://www.gzdaj.gov.cn/zphc/mrda/200708/t20070816_2372.htm
- China.com. "Guangdong Yueju (廣東粵劇)". August 19, 2012. Web 13Sep2012. http://big5.china.com/gate/big5/culture.china.com/zh_cn/focus/xiqu/11085505/201 00819/16090702_2.html
- Chinatownology. "Cholon, 堤岸, Ho Chi Minh, Saigon, Chinatown". n.d. Web 13Sep2012. <u>http://www.chinatownology.com/chinatown_cholon.html</u>
- Chou, Hsün, and Chun-ming Kao. 5000 Years of Chinese Costumes. San Francisco, CA: China Books, 1988. Print.
- Choy, Wayson. *Paper Shadows: A Chinatown Childhood*. Toronto: Penguin Books, 2000. Print.
- Chrétien, The Right Honourable Jean. "Address by Prime Minister Jean Chrétien in Reply to the Speech from the Throne." Ottawa: Government of Canada Privy Council Office, October 13, 1999. Web 15Mar2013. <u>http://www.pcobcp.gc.ca/index.asp?lang=eng&page=information&sub=publications&doc=aarchiv</u> es/sft-ddt/1999_reply-eng.htm
- CIC Citizenship and Immigration Canada. "Notable Canadians of Asian heritage: The Right Honourable Adrienne Clarkson ." 28Nov2012. Web 5Mar2013. http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/multiculturalism/asian/people.asp
- ---. "Notable Canadians of Asian heritage: Senator Vivienne Poy" 28Nov2012. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/multiculturalism/asian/people.asp</u>
- Citizenship and Immigration Canada. "20th Anniversary of the Appointment of Canada's First Asian Lieutenant Governor, David C. Lam." 29Oct2008. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/multiculturalism/asian/20years.asp</u>

City of Edmonton. "Introduction: Settling in Early Edmonton." Web 12Dec2012. http://www.edmonton.ca/city_government/edmonton_archives/introduction.aspx

- ---. "Klondike Gold Rush Began: August 17, 1896." CityInteractive. FISSION media group. Web 12Dec2012. <u>http://coewebapps.edmonton.ca/cityinteractive/</u>
- ---. "The Way We Live: Implementation Plan Edmonton's People Plan." July 2012. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.edmonton.ca/city_government/documents/TWWL_report_may2012_5</u> 9 web.pdf
- cityu.edu.hk (City University of Hong Kong). "Roles and Librettos in Cantonese Opera." Glamour of Cantonese Opera: An Introduction 梨園淺說話粵劇. Run Run Shaw Library. n.d. Web 8Aug2011. http://www.cityu.edu.hk/lib/about/event/cantonese_opera/roles.htm
- CLBC (Canadian Labour and Business Centre). "Trends in Immigration." n.d. Web 20Mar2013. <u>http://www.clbc.ca/files/reports/ihb_section_a.pdf</u>
- Cloutier, Annabelle. "Message from His Excellency the Right Honourable David Johnston, Governor General of Canada, on the Death of the Honourable David Lam." 23Nov2010. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.gg.ca/document.aspx?id=13946</u>
- Con, Harry et al. eds. *From China to Canada: A History of the Chinese Communities in Canada.* Toronto: McClelland and Stewart Ltd. in association with the Multiculturalism Directorate, Dept. of the Secretary of State and the Canadian Government Publishing Centre, Supply and Services Canada, 1982. Print.
- Craig, Gary. "Community Capacity-Building: Something Old, Something New...?" *Critical Social Policy* 27.3 (2007): 335-59. *CINAHL Plus with Full Text*. Web 7Jun2012.
- Dewing, Michael. "Canadian Multiculturalism". Government of Canada. Parliamentary Information and Research Service. 15Sept2009. Web 3Mar2013. http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/LOP/ResearchPublications/prb0920-e.htm
- DiMaggio, Paul. Art in the Lives of Immigrant Communities in the United States. New Brunswick, N.J: Rutgers University Press, 2010. Print.
- Djao, Wei. *Being Chinese: Voices from the Diaspora*. Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 2003. Print.
- Dolby, William. A History of Chinese Drama. London: P. Elek, 1976. Print.

- Dos Santos, Gonçalo Duro. "The Anthropology of Chinese Kinship. A Critical Overview." *European Journal of East Asian Studies* 5.2 (2006): 275-333. *Academic Search Complete*. Web 23Oct2011.
- Duchesne, Isabelle, ed. *Red Boat on the Canal: Cantonese Opera in New York Chinatown*. New York: Museum of Chinese in the Americas, 2000. *Harvard Library Bibliographic Dataset*. Web 23Oct2011.
- Duxbury, Nancy. Christina Johnson. Kelsey Johnson. Erin Schultz. Ed. "Cultural infrastructure: A chronology of key developments and contexts." Under Construction: The State of Cultural Infrastructure in Canada. Appendix G. Vancouver: Simon Fraser University, 2008. Web 23Oct2011. <u>http://www.cultureandcommunities.ca/downloads/Under-construction/AppG-Chronology.pdf</u>
- Edmonton Festival City. "Canada's Festival City." Edmonton Tourism, A division of Edmonton Economic Development Corporation. n.d. Web 3Apr2013. <u>http://web.archive.org/web/20071010010146/http://www.festivalcity.ca/aboutfestivalcity/</u>
- Evans, Brian L. The Other Side of Gold Mountain: Glimpses of Chinese Pioneer Life on the Prairies from the Wallace B. Chung and Madeline H. Chung Collection.Edmonton: University of Alberta Libraries, 2010. Print.
- Evans, Paul M., and B. Michael Frolic. *Reluctant Adversaries: Canada and the People's Republic of China, 1949-1970.* Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1991. Print.
- Ferguson, Daniel. "The Shândông Highwayman: Mechanisms of Inclusion and Resistance and the Predication of Cantonese Identity through Cantonese Opera." *Yearbook for traditional music* 25 (1993): 67-79. Print.
- ---. "Cantonese Opera Performance in Rural and Urban Contexts." *CHIME: Journal of the European Foundation for Chinese Music Research* 16-17 (2005): 180. Print.
- Field, Dorothy. "Edmonton Downtown Walking Tour". Edmonton: Alberta Community Development and City of Edmonton, 2004. Web 2Jan2013. <u>http://www.edmonton.ca/city_government/documents/Downtownwalkingtour.pdf</u>
- Finer, Jonathan. "Bright Nights at the Opera." *Far Eastern Economic Review* 164.51 (2002): 114. Web 7Jun2012.
- Foshan Museum. "(Cantonese Opera) Origin." *Foshan Museum*. n.d. Web 1July 2011. http://www.foshanmuseum.com/en_fsyj/fsyj_ls01.htm

- ---. "Li Wenmao and the red scarf troop 李文茂與紅巾軍" n.d. Web. 1July2011. http://www.foshanmuseum.com/en_fsyj/fsyj_ls01.htm
- FOTOE. "Yueju 粤劇". Guangzhou: Guangzhou Integrated Image Co., Ltd. 廣州集成圖像有限公司. Web 25Nov2012. <u>http://www.fotoe.com/sub/100403</u>
- Free US and World Maps.Com "Canada Printable, Blank Map with Provinces, Capitals and Major City Names." Web 3Apr2013. <u>http://www.freeusandworldmaps.com/html/USAandCanada/CanadaPrintable.html</u>
- Fung, Mike and Alan Devey. "Cantonese opera passes on to overseas Chinese kids." *Life of Guangzhou.com.* 8 Jan. 2007Web. 1 July 2012. <u>http://www.lifeofguangzhou.com/node_10/node_31/node_557/2007/01/09/116830</u> <u>758713479.shtml</u>
- Gibney, Dee. "Making Up the Magic of Opera." *Toronto Star. The (Ontario, Canada).* 30 Jan. 2003: *NewsBank – Archives.* Web 7Jun2012 .
- Gong, Bohong 龔伯洪. Ling nan wen ku bian ji wei yuan hui, Guangdong Zhonghua min zu wen hua cu jin hui, eds. 嶺南文庫編輯委員會,廣東中華民族文化促進 會合編. *Yue Ju 粵劇*. Guangzhou: Guangdong ren min chu ban she 廣東人民出版 社, 2004. Print.
- Gov.cn (Chinese Government Official Web Portal). "Overseas Chinese Affairs Office of the State Council." 24Dec2009. Web 4Apr2013. <u>http://english.gov.cn//2005-10/03/content_74290.htm</u>
- Government of Canada. Citizenship and Immigration Canada. "Forging Our Legacy: Canadian Citizenship and Immigration, 1990-1977". 2006-07-01. Web 17Jan2013. http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/resources/publications/legacy/chap-6.asp#chap6-3
- ---. Justice Law Website. "Canada Health Act: Program Criteria", 24Dec20112. Web 12Jan2013. <u>http://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/C-6/page-2.html#h-3</u>
- ---. "Canada China Twinning Relationships: City Twinning Relationships." 13Dec2012. Web 3Apr2013. <u>http://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/china-</u> <u>chine/bilateral_relations_bilaterales/twinning_relationships_relations_jumelage.aspx</u>
- ---. "Canada and the United Nations." 2012-08-07. Web 17Jan2013. <u>http://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/prmny-mponu/canada_un-</u> <u>canada_onu/can_un-can_onu.aspx?lang=eng&view=d</u>
- ---. "Notable Canadians of Asian Heritage." n.d. Web 12Jan2013. http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/multiculturalism/asian/people.asp

- ---. Permanent Mission of Canada to the United Nations. "Human Rigts". 2011-04-05. Web 17Jan2013. <u>http://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/prmny-mponu/canada_uncanada_onu/positions-orientations/human_rights-</u> droits_humains.aspx?lang=eng&view=d
- GOVHK. Hong Kong Heritage Museum, Leisure and Cultural Services Department, Government of Hong Kong Special Administration Region. "The Majestic Stage: The Story of Cantonese Opera Theatres." n.d. Web 22Jan2013. <u>http://www.heritagemuseum.gov.hk/downloads/materials/The_Majestic_Stage-E.pdf</u> <u>http://www.heritagemuseum.gov.hk/downloads/materials/The_Majestic_Stage-C.pdf</u>
- ---. "Grand Opening Fortnight Celebration." Yaumatei Theatre. Leisure and Cultural Services Department. n.d. Web 12Apr2013. <u>http://www.lcsd.gov.hk/en/ppr_release_det.php?id=4736</u>
- Greek, Cecil E. "Functional Explanation of Crime." Lecture Notes on Functionalism. Criminological Theory. FSU (Florida State University). n.d. 18Dec2012. http://www.criminology.fsu.edu/crimtheory/week7.htm
- He, Jianqing 何建青. Hong Chuan Jiu Huo 紅船舊話. ed. Aomen 澳門: Aomen chu ban she 澳門出版社, 1993. Print.
- He, Jiayao 何家耀. Xianggang Yue Ju Zhi Lu II: Wen Hua Yi Chan Huo Qi Lai. 香港粤 劇之路 II: 文化遺產活起來. Xianggang: Yi jin chu ban qi hua gong si 香港懿津 出版企劃公司, 2011. Print.
- Herzog, Lawrence. "The Lost Series: Edmonton's Lost Theatres". Edmonton Heritage Council's Herzog Heritge. Article 011, Nov. 3, 2011. Web 27Sep2012. http://www.edmontonheritage.ca/go/herzog-on-heritage/edmontons-lost-theatres/
- Herzog, Lawrence. "The golden age of cinema in Edmonton." *It's Our Heritage. Edmonton Real Estate Weekly* 24.8 (February 23, 2006). Web 27Sep2012. <u>http://www.rewedmonton.ca/content_view_rew?CONTENT_ID=1336</u>
- Hibbert, Clare. *Chinese Art & Culture*. World Art & Culture. Chicago: Raintree, 2005. Print.
- hkheadline.com 頭條日報. "1953 Shekkipmei Fire 石硤尾大火." Web 6Jan2013. <u>http://news.hkheadline.com/figure/index.asp?id=55</u>

- HKMDB 香港影庫. "So Siu-Tong" n.d. Web 18Feb2013. <u>http://hkmdb.com/d</u> b/people/view.mhtml?id=2296&display_set=eng
- Ho, Virgil K. Y. Cantonese Opera as a Mirror of Society. n.p.: Oxford University Press, 2005. Oxford Scholarship Online. Web 7Jun2012
- Hoe, Ban Seng. *Structural Changes of Two Chinese Communities in Alberta, Canada.* Ottawa: National Museum of Canada, 1976. Print.
- Hong Kong Xiqu Newsletter: Chinese Opera Information Centre, Chinese University of Hong Kong: 2000-2012. Web 1Sep2012. <u>http://corp.mus.cuhk.edu.hk/corp/html/indexE.htm</u>
- Hsu, Tao-Ching. *The Chinese Conception of the Theatre*. Seattle: University of Washington Press, 1985. Print.
- Huang, Deshen 黄徳深. "Yueju quan nuban de xingqi, fazhan he shuailuo 粤剧全女班 的兴起、发展和衰落." Web 12Apr2013. http://www.gzzxws.gov.cn/gzws/cg/cgml/cg6/200808/t20080826_4224_1.htm
- Huang, Evelyn, and Lawrence Jeffery. *Chinese Canadians: Voices from a Community*. Vancouver: Douglas & McIntyre, 1992. Print.
- Huang, Jianli. "Conceptualizing Chinese Migration and Chinese Overseas: The Contribution of Wang Gungwu." *Journal of Chinese Overseas* 6.1 (2010): 1-21. *Academic Search Complete*. Web 7Jun2012.
- Huang, Jinpei, A. R. Thrasher. "Cantonese Music Societies of Vancouver: A Social and Historical Survey." Canadian Folk Music Journal / Revue De Musique Folklorique Canadienne 21 (1993): 31-9. RILM Abstracts of Music Literature. Web 7Jun2012.
- Huang, Shaoxia, and 黃少俠. Yue Ju Ji Ben Zhi Shi 粤曲基本知識. Xianggang; Yi xuan yue yuan; 2008. Print.
- Huang, Zhaohan 黃兆漢, ed. Zhang Tian Luo Cai Xia Ren Jian Hui De Ju Shu Shi Jie 長天落彩霞:任劍輝的劇藝世界. Xianggang 香港: San lian shu dian (Xianggang) you xian gong si 香港三聯出版社有限公司, 2009. Print.
- Jeannotte, Sharon M. "Social cohesion around the world: An international comparison of definitions and issues." Strategic Research and Analysis Directorate, Department of Canadian Heritage, December 2000. Web 1Mar2013.

http://www.socialsciences.uottawa.ca/governance/eng/documents/social_cohesion_ around_world.pdf

- Jenson, Jane. "Identifying the Links: Social Cohesion and Culture [CIRCLE-CCRN Round Table 2000]." *Canadian Journal of Communication* 27.2 (2002): 141-51. *ProQuest.* Web. 16Dec2011. <u>http://www.cjc-online.ca/index.php/journal/article/view/1289/1310</u>
- Johnson, Elizabeth. Cantonese Opera in its Canadian Context: The Contemporary Vitality of an Old Tradition. Theatre Research In Canada/Recherches Théâtrales Au Canada 17.1 (1996): 24-45. MLA International Bibliography. Web 7Jun2012.
- ---. "Evidence of an ephemeral art: Cantonese Opera in Vancouver's Chinatown." *BC Studies* 148 (2005): 55-91. *Academic Search Complete*. Web 7Jun2012.
- Kristof, Nicholas D. "Hong Kong: Can Traditional Cantonese Opera Compete with Western-Style Pop Music?" *New York Times, The (NY)* 21 June 1987: 35. *NewsBank - Archives.* Web 8Jun2012.
- Kwong, Andrew, Yvonne Chiu. "Behind the Colored Mask." *Opera Canada* 36.1: 12-13. *International Bibliography of Theatre & Dance with Full Text.* Web 6Jun2012.
- Kymlicka, Will. "The Current State of Multiculturalism in Canada and Research themes on Canadian Multiculturalism 2008-2010." Citizenship and Immigration Canada, 2010." (Saint-Lazare, Quebec : Canadian Electronic Library, 2011)., 2011. NEOS's Catalog. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/pdf/pub/multi-state.pdf</u>
- Lai, Bojiang 赖伯疆. *Guangdong Xiqu Jianshi. 廣東戲曲簡史*. 2nd ed. Guangzhou: Guangdong ren min chu ban she 廣東人民出版社, 2001. Print.
- ---. and Huang Jingming 黄镜明. Yueju Shi 粤剧史 History of Cantonese Opera. Beijing: Chinese Theatre Press, 1988. Print.
- Lai, Chuen-Yan David. "Home County and Clan Origins of Overseas Chinese in Canada in the Early 1880's." *BC Studies* 27 (1975): 3-29. *America: History and Life with Full Text*. Web 22Aug2012.
- Laige (來哥). "Hand Signals" 「手影」or「影頭」. Laige's Personal Space. (來哥的 個人空間). Web 17Aug2012. http://www.009y.com/home.php?mod=space&uid=16093&do=blog&id=28752
- Latham, Kevin. *Pop Culture China! Media, Arts, and Lifestyle*. Santa Barbara, Calif.: ABC-CLIO, 2007. (Boston, Mass. : Credo Reference, 2012.), 2012. *NEOS's Catalog*. Web 6Jun2012.

- Lau, F. "Entertaining 'Chineseness': Chinese Singing Clubs in Contemporary Bangkok." Visual Anthropology Quarterly, 18.2 (2005): 143-66. RILM Abstracts of Music Literature. Web 6Jun2012.
- Lee, Siu-yan 李少恩, Cheng Ling-yan, Tai Suk-yan, eds. *The Current and Future of Hong Kong Drama 香港戲曲的現況與前瞻*. Hong Kong: Chinese University of Hong Kong Faculty of Music Cantonese Opera Research Program 香港中文大學 音樂系粵劇研究計劃, 2005. Print.
- Lee, Tong Soon. *Chinese Street Opera in Singapore*. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2009. *NEOS's Catalog*. Web 8Jun2012.
- Leger Marketing. "Edmonton Cultural Capital: Analysis of Findings Benchmark Study", 2007. Web 2Jan2013. http://www.edmontonculturalcapital.com/docs/LegerBenchmarkReport.pdf
- Lei, Daphne. "The Production and Consumption of Chinese Theatre in Nineteenth-Century California." *Theatre Research International* 28.3 (2003): 289-302. Web 22Aug2012.
- ---. "Can You Hear Me?: The Female Voice And Cantonese Opera In The San Francisco Bay Area." *Scholar & Feminist Online* 2.1 (2003): *Gender Studies Database*. Web 22Aug2012.
- Lei, Daphne P. Alternative Chinese Opera In The Age Of Globalization: Performing Zero. Basingstoke; New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2011. Bibliotheksverbund Bayern. Web 22Aug2012.
- Lei, Daphne Pi-Wei. *Operatic China: Staging Chinese Identity Across the Pacific*. 1st ed. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006. Print.
- Leung, B. W., Leung, E.C.K. Leung. "Teacher-Artist Partnership in Teaching Cantonese Opera in Hong Kong Schools: Student Transformation". *International Journal of Education and the Arts*, 11 (5). Web 28Oct2012. <u>http://ijea.org/v11n5/v11n5</u>
- Ley, David. *Multiculturalism: A Canadian Defence*. Research on Immigration and Integration in the Metropolis, Working Paper Series No. 07-04. Burnaby, B.C.: Vancouver Centre of Excellence, 2007. Web 28Oct2012. <u>http://mbc.metropolis.net/assets/uploads/files/wp/2007/WP07-04.pdf</u>

- Li, Huimian, and Yongyi Zeng. Xi Qu Xin Shi Ye 戲曲新视野. ed. Taibei 台北: Guo jia chu ban she 國家出版社, 2008. Print.
- Li, Jian 黎鍵, ed. Xianggang yue ju kou shu shi *香港粵劇口述史*. Hong Kong: San lian shu dian (xianggong) you xian gongsi 三聯書店(香港)有限公司, 1993. Print.
- ---. and Li S. Zhan 湛黎淑貞, eds. *Xianggang Yue Ju Xu Lun 香港粤劇敘論*. Xianggang: San lian shu dian (Xianggang) you xian gong si 三聯書店(香港)有限 公司, 2010. Print.
- Li, Peter S. *The Chinese in Canada*. 2nd ed. Toronto, Canada: Oxford University Press, 1998. Print.
- --- "The Rise and Fall of Chinese Immigration to Canada: Newcomers from Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of China and Mainland China, 1980-2000." *International Migration* 43.3 (2005): 9-34. Web 7Jun2012.
- Li, Rixing 李日星. "An analysis of the relationship between the concept and history of Cantonese Opera 粵劇概念與粵劇史關系辨析." China Review. China Review Academic Publishers Limited. n.d. Web 23Sep2012. <u>http://www.zhgpl.com/crn-webapp/cbspub/secDetail.jsp?bookid=31721&secid=31744</u>
- Liang, Jiehua 梁潔華, et al, eds. Zhen shan mei: Xuejuexian yishi rensheng *真善美: 薛 覺先藝術人生*. Xianggang 香港: Xianggang da xue mei shu bo wu guan 香港大學 美術博物館, 2009. Print.
- Liu, Shaojun 劉少君. "The Sixth Yangcheng International Cantonese Opera Festival 第 六屆羊城國際粵劇節". People 人民网. 12Nov2012. Web 26Nov2012. http://gd.people.com.cn/n/2012/1112/c123932-17710025.html
- Lu, Ziying, et al, eds. Yi Dai Yi Ren 一代藝人:任白戲曲藝術畫冊. Hong Kong: Ci Wenhua Youxian Gongsi 次文化有限公司, 1990. Print.
- Lum, Casey Man Kong (Author). In Search of a Voice: Karaoke and the Construction of Identity in Chinese America. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Inc., 1996. Print.
- Luo, Ming'en, Li Luo. Nan Guo Hong Dou: Guangdong Yue Ju. 南國紅豆:廣東粵劇. Guangzhou: Guangdong jiao yu chu ban she 廣州:廣東教育出版社, 2009. Print.
- Ma, Sen 馬森. Xi Ju: Zuo Meng De Yi Shu 戲劇: 造夢的藝術. Taibei: Mai tian chu ban, 2000. Print.

- Macau Museum. "Yueju Opera (Cantonese Opera)." n.d. Web 9Jan2013. http://www.macaumuseum.gov.mo/w3ENG/w3MMsource/HeritageChineseOpera C.aspx
- Mackerras, Colin, ed. *Chinese Theater: From its Origins to the Present Day*. Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press, 1983. Print.
- ---. "Identity, Modernity and Power in the Performing Arts among the Chinese Diasporas." *Diasporas and Interculturalism in Asian Performing Arts: Translating Traditions*. Ed. Hae-kyung Um. London; New York: RoutledgeCurzon, 2005. 17-29. Print.
- MacLeod, Rod. "Edmonton's Story." EPL.ca (Edmonton Public Library). n.d. Web 2Feb2013. http://www.epl.ca/edmonton-a-city-called-home/edmonton-story
- MacLeod, Saul. "Maslow's Hierarchy of Need." SimplyPsychology. 2007 and update 2012. Web 28Nov2012. <u>http://www.simplypsychology.org/maslow.html</u>
- Madokoro, Laura. "Chinatown and Monster Homes: The Splintered Chinese Diaspora in Vancouver." *Urban History Review* 39.2 (2011): 17-24. *Arts & Humanities Citation Index*. Web 22Aug2012.
- Martin, Judith N., et al. *Intercultural Communication in Contexts*. 5th ed. Boston: McGraw-Hill Higher Education, 2010. Print.
- Mazur, Audrey R. "Music in New York City's Chinese Community." *New York Folklore* 14.3 (1988): 89-99. *RILM Abstracts of Music Literature*. Web 6Jun2012.
- Mencius (Mengzi 孟子). "Lilou A in Commentaries of Thirteen Classics Vol. 7 《十三 经注疏》卷七《离娄上》". *Handian guji (漢典古籍)* online. n.d. Web 26Nov2012. <u>http://gj.zdic.net/archive.php?aid-2930.html</u>
- Merriam, Alan P. *The Anthropology of Music*. Evanston, Ill: Northwestern University Press, 1964. Print
- Multicultural Alberta Chinese Collection. "Chinese: Important events in the history of the Chinese in Canada." n.d. Web 5Sep2011. http://www.ourfutureourpast.ca/multiab/events.html
- Multicultural Canada. "Chinese Times 大漢公報". May 21, 1935. Web 2Jan2013. <u>http://multiculturalcanada.ca/node/547354</u>

- New World Encyclopedia. "Edmonton, Alberta." n.d. Web 12Dec2012. http://www.newworldencyclopedia.org/entry/Edmonton, Alberta
- ---. "Overseas Chinese." n.d. Web 19Jan2013. <u>http://www.newworldencyclopedia.org/entry/Overseas_Chinese#Relationship_with</u> <u>China</u>
- Ng, Wing Chung. *The Chinese in Vancouver, 1945-1980: The Pursuit of Identity and Power*. Contemporary Chinese Studies. Vancouver: UBC Press, 1999. Print.
- ---. "Chinatown Theatre as Transnational Business: New Evidence from Vancouver during the Exclusion Era." *BC Studies* 148 Winter 2005/06: 25-54. *Literary Reference Center*. Web 21Feb2013.
- Nipp, Dora. "Toronto Chinese Drama Associations." *Polyphony: Canada's Digital Collections 5.2* (Fall/Winter 1983): 71-74. Web 12Aug2011. <u>http://epe.lac-bac.gc.ca/100/205/301/ic/cdc/polyphony/theatre_art3.html</u>
- Noels, Kimberly, A. Leavitt, Peter A. Clément, Richard. "'To See Ourselves as Others See Us': On the Implications of Reflected Appraisals for Ethnic Identity and Discrimination." *Journal of Social Issues* 66.4 (2010): 740-58. Print.
- Ou, Weichang 歐偉嫦. Xue Juexian Ji Nian Ce: Ji Nian Yue Ju Yi Dai Zong Shi Xue Juexian Shi Shi Shi Zhou Nian. 薛覺先紀念册:紀念粤劇一代宗師薛覺先逝世 四十周年. Xianggang: Xianggang Yue yue yan jiu zhong xin 香港粵樂研究中心, 1996. Print.
- Pan, Lynn, and Chinese Heritage Center, ed. *The Encyclopedia of the Chinese Overseas*. Cambridge, Mass: Harvard University Press, 1999. Print.
- Par 楊眉. "Mo Yan: Does not believe in the Communist Party after 1989 莫言 1989 年 後不再相信共產黨." RFI. 14Oct2012. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.chinese.rfi.fr/%E4%B8%AD%E5%9B%BD/20121014-</u> <u>%E8%8E%AB%E8%A8%80%EF%BC%9A1989%E5%B9%B4%E5%90%8E%E</u> <u>4%B8%8D%E5%86%8D%E7%9B%B8%E4%BF%A1%E5%85%B1%E4%BA%</u> A7%E5%85%9A
- Pendery, David. "Identity Development and Cultural Production in the Chinese Diaspora to the United States, 1850-2004: New Perspectives." *Asian Ethnicity* 9.3 (2008): 201-18. Print.
- "Power and Elegance: the Collection of Cantonese Opera Records Musical Instruments." n.d. Web 9Jan2013. http://www.civilization.ca/cantoneseopera/instruments-e.shtml

- Provincial Archives of Alberta. An Administrative History of the Government of Alberta, 1905-2005. Edmonton : Provincial Archives of Alberta, 2006. Print.
- Ram, Jane. "A Hundred Million Miracles. (Cover Story)." *Opera News* 59.5 (1994): 10. Print.
- Rao, Nancy Yunhwa. "The Public Face of Chinatown: Actresses, Actors, Playwrights, and Audiences of Chinatown Theaters in San Francisco during the 1920s." *Journal* of the Society for American Music 5.2 (2011): 235-70. Arts & Humanities Citation Index. Academic Search Complete. Web 22Aug2012.
- ---. "Songs of the Exclusion Era: New York Chinatown's Opera Theaters in the 1920s." American Music 20.4 (2002): 399-444. JSTOR Arts & Sciences III. Web 22Aug2012. http://www.jstor.org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/stable/1350152?seq=1
- Redfield, Robert. "The Folk Society." *The American Journal of Sociology* 4 (1947): 293-308. *JSTOR Arts & Sciences I*. Web 6Jun2012.
- Reitz, Jeffrey G. Multiculturalism and Social Cohesion: Potentials and Challenges of Diversity. New York: Springer, 2009. Print.
- Richmond Public Library. "Impact of Multiculturalism, Cultural Diversity and Changing Demographics on Richmond Public Library's Multilingual Services." n.d. Web16Dec2012. <u>http://vmacch.ca/documents/sh_richmond_multiculturalism.pdf</u>
- Riley, Jo. *Chinese Theatre and the Actor in Performance*. Cambridge Studies in Modern Theatre. Cambridge, U.K; New York: Cambridge University Press, 1997. Print.
- Ruiz, Jordi Pascual i. "Culture, Connectedness and Social Cohesion in Spain". Canadian Journal of Communication. Barcelona: Institut de Culture 27 (2002), 167-177. Web 6Jun2012. <u>http://www.cjc-online.ca/index.php/journal/article/view/1292/1316</u>
- Saeednia, Yadolla, and Mariani Md Nor. "Innovation in Scheming Maslow's Hierarchy of Basic Needs." US-China Education Review 7.5 (2010): 94-100. Education Research Complete. Web16Dec2012. http://ehis.ebscohost.com.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewe r?sid=e620b798-998c-4bcd-9880-14abc8515b26%40sessionmgr115&vid=91&hid=3
- Samson, Valerie Brooks. "Chinese Music in the San Francisco Bay Area." ACMR Reports: Journal of The Association For Chinese Music Research 12 (1999): 47.

RILM Abstracts of Music Literature. Web 6Jun2012. http://www.silkqin.com/01mywk/reviews/acmr_v12_1999.pdf

- Sangren, Paul Steven. Chinese Sociologics: An Anthropological Account of the Role of Alienation and Social Reproduction. London; New Brunswick, NJ: Athlone, 2000. NEOS's Catalog. Web 6Jun2012.
- Scott, A. C. An Introduction to the Chinese Theatre: With Drawings by the Author. Singapore: D. Moore, 1958. Print.

Serrie, Hendrick, and Francis L. K. Hsu. "Chinese Ethnicity and the Overseas Chinese." Journal of Comparative Family Studies 16.2 (1985): 137-42. Academic Search Complete. Web 22Aug2012. <u>http://ehis.ebscohost.com.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewe r?sid=e620b798-998c-4bcd-9880-</u> 14abc8515b26%40sessionmgr115&vid=101&hid=105

- Shafei. "Qiaoqing chuan jilu: The 6th Yangcheng Cantonese Opera International Festival – Taiwan will not be absent." 僑情全記錄: 第六届羊城国际粤剧节 – 台湾不缺席. Radio Television International 中央廣播電台. Taiwan: 16 Dec 2012. Web 23Dec2012. http://www.vft.com.tw/ajax/recommend/cantonese_sha_content.aspx?id=168
- Shih, Chung-wen. *The Golden Age of Chinese Drama: Yuan Tsa-chu*. USA: Princeton University Press, 1976. Print.
- Siong, Ngor Ng. "Music Making in the NZ Chinese Community." *Crescendo* 58 (2001): 15-22. *RILM Abstracts of Music Literature*. Web 22Aug2012. http://ehis.ebscohost.com.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewe r?sid=10448dd5-d52a-4d26-a14b-2fae779b1289%40sessionmgr14&vid=4&hid=3
- "Sing Kew Theatre: from Glory to Oblivion 1899-1947." Chinese Benevolent Society -Vancouver. Passage of Changes. n.d. Web 5Nov2012. http://www.generasian.ca/CHA-eng1/66.165.42.33/cv/html/en/panel_06.html
- Siu, Wang-Ngai, and Peter Lovrick. *Chinese Opera: Images and Stories*. Vancouver; Seattle: UBC Press; University of Washington Press, 1997. Print.
- Southen.com. "Taishan: Zhongguo quyi zhixiang 台山: 中國曲藝之鄉". 15 Oct 2010. Web 23Dec2012. <u>http://news.southen.com/gdnews/jnh/tp/content/2010-10/15/content_16716255.htm</u>

Starita, Angela. "Sojourners' Songs." World & I 11.8 (1996): 218. Canadian Reference Centre. Web 6Jun2012. http://ehis.ebscohost.com.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/eds/detail?sid=10448dd <u>5-d52a-4d26-a14b-</u> <u>2fae779b1289%40sessionmgr14&vid=9&hid=3&bdata=JnNpdGU9ZWRzLWxpd</u> <u>mUmc2NvcGU9c2l0ZQ%3d%3d</u>

- Tan, See-Kam. "The Cross-Gender Performances of Yam Kim-Fei; Or, the Queer Factor in Postwar Hong Kong Cantonese Opera/Opera Films." *Journal of homosexuality* 39.3-4 (2000): 201-11. *MLA International Bibliography*. Web 22Aug2012. <u>http://ehis.ebscohost.com.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewe</u> <u>r?sid=10448dd5-d52a-4d26-a14b-</u> 2fae779b1289%40sessionmgr14&vid=12&hid=101
- "The Honourable Norman L. Kwong, CM, AOE, KStJ." Lieutenant Governor of Alberta. Remarkable Albertans: The Alberta Order of Excellence Legacy Collection. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://www.lieutenantgovernor.ab.ca/AOE_Legacy/Member/108/Full</u>
- "The Honourable Philip S. Lee, C.M., O.M. "Lieutenant Governor of Manitoba. Office of the Lieutenant Governor of Manitoba, 2012. Web 5Mar2013. http://www.lg.gov.mb.ca/role/bio.html
- "The Nobel Prize in Literature 2012: Mo Yan, Bio-bibliography". Nobelprize.org. Web 9 Mar 2013. <u>http://www.nobelprize.org/nobel_prizes/literature/laureates/2012/bio-bibl.html</u>
- "The Right Honourable Adrienne Clarkson PC, CC, CMM, COM, CD." Biography. n.d. Web 5Mar2013. <u>http://adrienneclarkson.com/En/biography.php</u>
- "Tian Kuang Jie 天貺節." Baidu. n.d. Web 23Oct2012. http://baike.baidu.com/view/60654.htm
- Trudeau, Right Honourable Pierre Elliott. "Multiculturalism." An address by the Prime Minister of Canada to the House of Commons. Canada History. Appendix to Hansard, 8Oct1971. Web 3Mar2013. <u>http://www.canadahistory.com/sections/documents/Primeministers/trudeau/docsonmulticulturalism.htm</u>
- Um, Hae-kyung, ed. *Diasporas and Interculturalism in Asian Performing Arts: Translating Traditions*. London; New York: RoutledgeCurzon, 2005. Print.
- UNESCO. "Yueju opera". Web 24Dec2011. http://www.unesco.org/culture/ich/index.php?RL=00203

- Vancouver Asian Heritage Society. "Chinese History in Canada". Virtual Museum of Asian Canadian Cultural Heritage. n.d.. n.pg. Web 21Sep2012. http://vmacch.ca/GH_introduction/gh_Van_AHM_Society.html#anchor5034
- Ward, Barbara E. "Sociological Self-Awareness: Some Uses of the Conscious Models." Man 1.2 (1966): 201-215. JSTOR Arts & Sciences I. Web 8Jun2012.
- WCCCC (Winnipeg Chinese Cultural and Community Centre). "Winnipeg Chinese Dramatic Society 警魂社." August 24, 2012. Web 28Apr2013. <u>http://wcccc.ca/wp/?s=%E8%AD%A6%E9%AD%82%E7%A4%BE</u>
- Wegars, Priscilla. Hidden Heritage : Historical Archaeology of the Overseas Chinese. Baywood Monographs in Archaeology Series. Amityville, N.Y: Baywood Pub. Co., 1993. Print.
- Wickberg, Edgar. "Chinese Organizations and Ethnicity in Southeast Asia and North America since 1945: A Comparative Analysis" in *Changing Identities of the Southeast Asian Chinese*. Wang Gungwu and J.W. Cushman ed. Hong Kong: University of Hong Kong Press, 1988. Print.
- ---. "Contemporary Overseas Chinese Ethnicity in the Pacific Region." *Chinese America: History & Perspectives* (2010): 133-41. *Academic Search Complete*. Web 30Dec2012.
 <u>http://ehis.ebscohost.com.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewe</u> r?sid=35abcc60-cc77-4d9b-8c0a-

ab32b28fcacf%40sessionmgr115&vid=14&hid=17

Wikipedia. "Sun Yat-sen". Web 12Dec2012. <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sun_Yat-sen</u> ---. "Warlord Era". Web 12Dec2012. <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Warlord Era</u>

- ---. "Blue Sky with a White Sun". Web 11Feb2013. http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Blue_Sky_with_a_White_Sun
- Wong, Fanny. *Sketches and Paintings of the Cantonese Opera 碧影眼中的廣東大戲畫集*. Hong Kong: Cognizance Publishing Co. Ltd., 2009. Print.
- Wong, Toa 黄滔. 粵劇彙编 (A Compilation of Cantonese Opera). Cantonese Culture Promotion Society. n.d. Web 22Mar2013. <u>http://www.cantoneseculture.com/page_CantoneseOpera/index.aspx</u>
- Wong, Shiu-Hon. A Catalogue of Cantonese Opera Scripts. Hong Kong: Centre of Asian studies, University of Hong Kong, 1971. Print.

- Wu tong xin yu 梧桐新语. Zhong guo xi ju chang 中國戲劇場. n.d. Web 22Sep2012. <u>http://www.zhongguoxijuchang.com/wenzhang/0711yjsdhd.htm</u>
- Xia, Chenghua 夏誠華. *Hai Wai Hua Ren Yan Jiu Lun Wen Ji 海外华人研究论文集*. Harvard Library Bibliographic Dataset. Xinzhu Shi; 新竹市: Xuanzang daxue haiwai huaren yanjiu zhongxin 玄奘大学海外华人研究中心, 2005. Print.
- Yeh, Nora. "The Tradition of 'Yuë Jü' Cantonese Opera." *Folklife Center News* 20.2 (1998): 10-12. *RILM Abstracts of Music Literature*. Web 11May2012.
- Yen, Hai-ping. *Theater & Society: An Anthology of Contemporary Chinese Drama*. Armonk, N.Y: M.E. Sharpe, 1998. Print.
- Yu, Yong 余勇. *Mingqing Shiqiyuejudeqiyuan Xingchenghefazhan 明清時期粵劇的起源、形成和發展.* Beijing Shi: Zhongguo xi ju chu ban she 中國戲劇出版社, 2009. Print.
- ---. "Qian tan yue ju de qi yuan yu xing cheng"「淺談粵劇的起源與形成」. China Review. China Review Academic Publishers Limited. n.d. Web 21Sep2012. <u>http://www.zhgpl.com/crn-</u> webapp/cbspub/secDetail.jsp?bookid=31721&secid=31736
- Yue ju da ci dian bian zuan wei yuan hui 粤剧大辞典编纂委员会, eds. Yue Ju Da Ci Dian (Cantonese Opera Encyclopedia) 粤劇大辭典. Guangzhou: Guangzhou chu ban she; 廣州出版社, 2008. Print.
- Yung, Sai-shing 容世誠. Xiqu Renlei Xue Chutan: Yishi, Juchang Yu She qun. 戲曲人 類學初探: 儀式、劇場與社群. Guilin: Guangxi shifan daxue chu ban she 廣西師 范大學出版社, 2003. Print.
- Yung, Bell. "Musical Identity in Cantonese Opera." in "East Asian Studies." *RILM Abstracts of Music Literature, 1981.* 669-675. Web 11May2012.
- ---. *Cantonese Opera: Performance as Creative Process*. Cambridge Studies in Ethnomusicology. Cambridge Cambridgeshire; New York: Cambridge University Press, 1989. Print.
- ---. and Sonia Ng, Katherine Carlitz, Trans. *The Flower Princess: A Cantonese Opera*. Hong Kong: The Chinese University Press, 2010. Print.
- Zhongguo ren min zheng zhi xie shang hui yi 中国人民政治协商会议. uangdongSheng Guangzhou Shi wei yuan hui. Wen shi zi liao yan jiu wei yuan hui, ed. 廣州市政協

文史資料研究委員會, 粵劇研究中心合編 Ed. Yue Ju Chun Qiu 粤劇春秋. Guangzhou: Guangdong ren min chu ban she 廣州市廣東人民出版社, 1990. Print.

- Zhou, Enlai. 關於昆曲《十五貫》的兩次講話 "The two speeches about Kunqu Shiwu guan." Shiwu guan Symposium 《十五貫》座談會. April 19, 1956 and May 17, 1956. Web 28Aug2012. <u>http://cpc.people.com.cn/BIG5/69112/75843/75874/75994/5182956.html</u>
- Zhu, Boquan 朱伯銓. Li Yuan Di Shui Zhi Feng Hua Zheng Mao. 梨園滴水之風華正茂. Xianggang: Yi jin chu ban qi hua gong si 香港懿津出版企劃公司, 2006. Print.

Theses and Dissertations:

- Cheung, Chuen-hing W. "The Chinese Way: A Social Study of the Hong Kong Chinese Community in a Yorkshire City." M.Phil. Thesis. UK: University of York, 1975. Print.
- Ferguson, Daniel Lee. "A Study of Cantonese Opera: Musical Source Materials, Historical Development, Contemporary Social Organization, and Adaptive Strategies." Ph.D. Thesis. Washington: University of Washington, 1988. *RILM Abstracts of Music Literature*. Web 7Jun2012
- Kagan, Alan Lloyd. "Cantonese Puppet Theater : An Operatic Tradition and its Role in the Chinese Religious Belief System." Ph.D Thesis. Indiana: Indiana University, 1978. *Bibliotheksverbund Bayern*. Web 6Jun2012
- Li, P. Stephen K. "Cantonese Opera in Toronto." M.A. (Master of Fine Arts) Toronto: York University (Canada), 1987. Order No. ML43571 York University (Canada), 1987. Ann Arbor: *ProQuest*. Web 7Jun2012.
- Lim, Chew-pah. "The Two Main Singing Styles in Cantonese Opera." M.A. Dissertation. Washington: University of Washington, 1973. *RILM Abstracts of Music Literature*. Web 22Aug2012
- Sebryk, Karrie Marion. "A History of Chinese Theatre in Victoria." M.A. Thesis. Victoria: University of Victoria (Canada), 1995. *RILM Abstracts of Music Literature*. Web 22Aug2012.
- Tsui, Yiu Kwong. "The Control of Triads in Hong Kong." M.Phil Thesis. Cambridge (UK): Wolfson College, 1984. Print.

- Wong, Jum-sum, James 黃湛森. "A Study on the Problems of Cantonese Opera 粵劇問 題探討. " M.A. Thesis. Hong Kong: University of Hong Kong (Pokfulam Road, Hong Kong), 1982. Web 11May2012. <u>http://hub.hku.hk/handle/10722/31851</u>
- Zebra, Shaio H., "The PRC's Overseas Chinese Policy." M.A. Thesis. Monterey: Naval Postgraduate School, 2008. Web 22Aug2012. <u>http://www.dtic.mil/cgibin/GetTRDoc?AD=ADA483586</u>

Appendix 1: Chinese newspaper clippings on the collection project with Bruce Peel Special Collections Library in The Chinese Journal dated October 13, 2011.



Appendix 1 (cont'd): Chinese newspaper clippings on the collection project



Year	Repertoire Name	Location	Performers
Late 1950s. Exact year unknown	The Butterfly Lover 梁山伯與祝英台	Unknown	Local (Jimmy LIM)
Late 1950s. Exact year unknown	'Playing mischief on Provincial Officer Mei 大鬧梅知府	Unknown	Local (Jimmy LIM)
1962	Dan Qing Pei 丹青配	Edmonton Ukrainian Hall	Local and Vancouver
December 25, 1963	Jinquan longfeng pei 金釧龍鳳配	Edmonton Ukrainian Hall	Local
December 25, 1965	'Ten years equate one dream in Yangzhou' 十年一覺楊州夢	Unknown	Local: Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club members
1965	<i>'The swallow returned but not the person'</i> 燕歸人未歸	Unknown	Local (Jimmy LIM) USA: San Francisco YAN Taohong 艶桃紅
Mid 1960s. Exact year unknown	'Marrying the beloved upon a warrior's triumphant return' 百戰榮歸迎彩鳳	Edmonton Grand Theatre	Same as above
November 27, 1966 (Sunday)	<i>'The happy reunion'</i> 丹陽彩鳳喜重圓	Edmonton Ukrainian Hall	USA professional performers Local performers played minor roles
December 1, 1966 (Thursday)	5 <i>again to revive the family</i> Ukrainian Hall		USA professional performers Local performers played minor roles
1967	"A wild rose in the palm of the hero" 英雄掌上野荼薇UnknownUnknown		Unknown
1968 or 1969	<i>'The swallows return</i> once a year' 一年一度燕歸來	Unknown	Local (Mrs. Ellen Mah)

Appendix 2: Cantonese opera repertoires in the 1950s and 1960s

Note: This list is compiled through newspaper clippings and from memories of my interviewees Jimmy GIN, Jimmy LIM and Marvin MAH. This list is incomplete and not exhaustive but it captures valuable information otherwise lost. This list provides a glimpse of the variety of the repertoires which are taken from typical traditional repertoires. Four original librettos from the 1960s are in the repository of the Bruce Peel Special Collection Library at the University of Alberta.

Number	Year founded	Name of Club founded
1.	1917	Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club 點問頓警世鐘劇社
2.	1957	Jin Wah Sing Musical Society 洪門振華聲劇社
3.	1960	The Huah Chiaur Musical Society* 華僑音樂社
4.	1992	The World Harmony Opera Association 樂昇平
5.	1993	Cantonese Opera Music Research Edmonton Association 粤韻曲藝研究社
6.	1994	Sound of Opera Society 樂風文娛曲藝社
7.	1994	The Edmonton Opera Association 藝晉軒曲藝研習社
8.	1994	Peach Garden Art Society 桃園曲藝社
9.	1994	Friendship Opera and Art Society 友好曲藝社
10.	1996	Sunny Day Chinese Opera Club* 炎陽天粵劇團
11.	2000	Golden Phoenix Singing Club 金鳳鳴曲藝研習社
12.	2002	Gala Music Academy 嘉樂曲藝之家
13.	2002	South Star Singing Club* 南星音樂社
14.	2003	Beautiful Sky Opera Society* 采雲天粵劇團
15.	2004	The Edmonton Supreme Opera Research Association 文康演藝研習社
16.	2005	The Institute of Cultural Performing Arts (ICPA) 小英楓演藝團
17.	2005	Asian Chinese Opera Association 麗音曲藝研究社
18.	2006	Hua Yi Students' Association 華藝同學會
19.	2009	Edmonton More Than Opera Society 雅樂
20.	2009	Phoenix Cantonese Opera Troupe 鳳凰劇團

Appendix 3: Cantonese opera and singing clubs in Edmonton by year founded

Source: Club Executives or Members and verified through ephemeras, Club documents and local Chinese newspapers.

Notes: This is not an exhaustive list as there may be clubs unable to be contacted, unavailable to be contacted, do not wish to be counted or simply unknown. Clubs marked with an * are no longer active as at the end of 2009.

Appendix 4:	List of Cantonese Opera Clubs in Edmonton by year of
	first-time use of casino proceeds to fund Cantonese
	opera activities and administrative items

Number	Year of first- time use	Name of Club
1.	1993	Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club 點問頓警世鐘劇社
2.	1993	Alberta Chinese Cultural Society 亞省華人文化社
3.	1994	Jin Wah Sing Musical Society 洪門振華聲劇社
4.	1994	Hung Fung Athletic Club 點城雄風體育會
5.	2002	Sound of Opera Society 樂風文娛曲藝社
6.	2002	Alberta Kwan Ying Athletic Club 亞省群英體育會
7.	2005	Cantonese Opera Music Research Edmonton Association 粤韻曲藝研究社
8.	2006	The Edmonton Opera Association 藝晉軒曲藝研習社
9.	2007	Golden Phoenix Singing Club 金鳳鳴曲藝研習社
10.	2008	Peach Garden Art Society 桃園曲藝社
11.	2009	The Edmonton Supreme Opera Research Association 文康演藝研習社
12.	2009	The Institute of Cultural Performing Arts (ICPA) 小英楓演藝團
13.	2011	Asian Chinese Opera Association 麗音曲藝研究社
14.	2011	Hua Yi Students' Association 華藝同學會

Source: Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission March 2013

Appendix 5: A Compiled list of Edmonton Chinese Community and Cantonese Opera Organizations 1917 – 2010

(Source: *Edmonton Chinatown 100: Past, Present and Future* published by the Chinese Benevolent Association of Edmonton, Cantonese opera club Executives, members, ephemeras and local Chinese newspapers)

Year	Nature	Name of Organization
1917	Clans	Mah Society of Edmonton
1917	Cantonese opera (Community)	Edmonton Chinese Dramatic Club of Canada
1920	Clans	Wong's Benevolent Association
1929	Community	Chinese Benevolent Association
1920	Clans	Gee Society of Edmonton
1953	Community	The Chinese Freemasons Edmonton
1957	Cantonese opera	Jin Wah Sing Musical Society
1960	Cantonese opera	The Huah Chiaur Musical Society*
1966	Athletics (Cantonese opera)	Hung Fung Athletic Club
1969	Martial Arts	Canadian Ging Wu Kung Fu Martial Arts Association
1973	Cultural	Canada-China Friendship Society of Edmonton
1974	Cultural (Cantonese opera)	Alberta Chinese Cultural Society
1975	Cultural (Community)	Chinese Graduates Association of Alberta
1976	Clans (Cultural)	Edmonton Taiwanese Association
1977	Community	ASSIST Community Services Centre
1979	Community	Edmonton Chinese Lions Club
1979	Community	Vietnam Chinese Association of Edmonton
1980	Clans	Toi Shan Society of Edmonton
1982	Community	Edmonton Chinese Bilingual Education Association
1983	Cultural	Edmonton Chinese Chess Association
Appendix 5 (cont'd)

Year	Nature	Name of Organization
1985	Athletics (Cantonese opera)	Alberta Kwan Ying Athletic Club
1985	Clans	Chow's Family Association
1985	Community (Cultural)	Edmonton Chinatown Multi-cultural Centre
1985	Community	Chinatown Multi-Level Care Foundation
1985	Cultural	Edmonton-Harbin Friendship Society
1986	Community	Edmonton Chinatown Neighbourhood Society
1987	Choir	Edmonton Chinese Choir
1988	Clans	Hakka Tsung Tsin Association of Edmonton
1988	Clans	IndoChina Chinese Senior Citizens Association of Edmonton
1989	Clans	Alberta Kaiping District Association
1991	Community	National Congress of Chinese Canadians (Edmonton Region)
1992	Cantonese opera	The World Harmony Opera Association
1993	Cantonese opera	Cantonese Opera Music Research Edmonton Association
1993	Professional	Edmonton Chinese Engineers Society
1993	Cantonese opera	Sound of Opera Society
1994	Cantonese opera	The Edmonton Opera Association
1994	Cantonese opera	Peach Garden Art Society
1994	Cantonese opera	Friendship Opera and Art Society
1994	Clans	The Pon Cultural Society of Edmonton
1996	Cantonese opera	Sunny Day Chinese Opera Club*
1997	Martial Arts	Shang De Tai Chi Praying Mantis Martial Arts Association
2000	Computer	Edmonton Chinese Computer Society
2000	Community	Edmonton Chinese Garden Society
2000	Cantonese opera	Gold Phoenix Singing Club

Appendix 5 (cont'd)

Year	Nature	Name of Organization
2002		
2002	Cantonese opera	Gala Music Academy
2002	Cantonese opera	South Star Singing Club*
2002	Beijing opera	Edmonton Beijing Opera Association
2002	Political	Edmonton Chinese Alliance for Peace and Unity Society
2002	Clans	Yee Fung Toy Society of Edmonton
2003	Cantonese opera	Beautiful Sky*
2003	Clans (Community)	Fuzhou Association (Community Service) of Alberta
2003	Clans	Lee's Community Association of Edmonton
2004	Cantonese opera	The Edmonton Supreme Opera Research Association
2005	Clans	Alberta Lao Chinese Association of Edmonton
2005	Alumni	Hanoi-Haiphong Alumni Association of Alberta
2005	Cantonese opera	Institute of Cultural Performing Arts
2005	Cantonese opera	Asian Chinese Opera Association
2006	Cantonese opera	Hua Yi Students' Association
2008	Martial Arts	Hong De Cultural & Athletic Association
2008	Martial Arts	Jing Ying Martial Arts Association
2009	Cantonese opera	Edmonton More Than Opera Society
2009	Cantonese opera	Phoenix Cantonese Opera Troupe
2009	Clans	East China Immigrants Society of Edmonton
2010	Business	Edmonton Chinese Business Development Association

Note: This is not an exhaustive list. 48 organizations are not included on this list because their founding year is unknown. This list also does not include informal groups and those unknown to the public.

Appendix 6: List of Activities of the Edmonton Cantonese Opera Associations and Music Clubs

Name	Source	Special and Fundraising Activities	Additional Information
1) Beautiful Sky Opera Society 采雲 天粵劇團	The Chinese Journal 光華報 Mar 20, 2003 Ad P.12	June 22, 2003: - Full opera show "The Legend of the Butterfly Lovers"梁 山伯與祝英台 - To fundraise for the construction of the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Chinese Library	 Location: Victoria Composite High School Chair: Sylvia Yiu Artists: local and Vancouver Artistic Director: Vancouver Bai Xuehong 白雪红 Musicians: HK LAU Wing Chuen 劉永全 and those from Vancouver
	<u>The Canadian</u> <u>Chinese Times</u> 加華報 Oct 10, 2003 Ad P. 37	 Oct 12, 2002 – 1 p.m.: To celebrate Thanksgiving Day To fundraise for United Way designated for the children's hot lunch program Jointly organized with Lee's Society and Alberta Chinese Culture Society 	 Location: Victoria Composite High School 5 Cantonese opera excerpts, 2 opera songs Artists: local, Vancouver 白 雪红, China 湛江粵剧团 and 梁兆明 Artistic Directors: 2 from Vancouver Tickets: \$50, \$25, \$15
	Ephemera: Colour program booklet	 Apr 3, 2004: Full opera show "The Legend of the Butterfly Lovers" 梁山伯與祝英台 To fundraise for the building of the Edmonton Chinatown Care Centre 	 Location: Victoria Composite High School Chair: Sylvia Yiu Opened with Lion dance; Original script modified & directed locally Artists: local members & Vancouver guest Incorporated ballet dancing by Stephanie Litven & dancers from Danceco Ltd. for "the Butterfly Dance" accompanied by music from the Butterfly Lovers Violin Concerto
2) Sunny Day Chinese Opera Club 炎陽天粵劇 團	Edmonton Chinese News 受華報 June 22,, 2001 news release P.23 June 29, 2001 Ad P.77 July 20, 2001 Ad P.35 July 20, 2001 news release P.17	Aug 12, 2001: - To celebrate 5 th Anniversary	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton 4 Cantonese opera excerpts, 3 opera songs Artists: local Tickets: VIP \$20, Open \$10

Source: Edmonton Chinese newspaper clippings 1985-2009

3) Gala Music Academy 嘉樂曲藝之 家	EdmontonChinese News 爱華報 Jan 3, 2003Event report P.17The CanadianChinese Times 加華報 Jan 3, 2003Event report P.27	Dec 25, 2002: - To visit Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人 安老院 (part of quarterly visits)	 Location: Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人安老院 7 opera songs, 1 Cantonese musical piece, Christmas carol music Artists: members
	<u>The Chinese</u> Journal 光華報 Feb 6, 2003 Event report P.78	 Feb 2, 2003: Year of the Ram To perform for the Chinese grocery store T&T to add a festive mood to the mall 	 Location: West Edmonton Mall T&T Store Live music Artists and musicians: members Chinese New Year songs, music, and shortened form of Cantonese opera songs
	The Canadian Chinese Times 加華報 Issue 1227Jan 7, 2005Event report P.60EdmontonChinese News 爱華報 Jan 7, 2005Event reportP.23. The Chinese Journal光華報 Jan 6, 2005 Event reportP.12	Dec 25, 2004: - To visit Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人 安老院 (part of quarterly visits)	 Location: Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人安老院 Artists: members Singing Cantonese opera songs and playing music
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 Dec 30, 2005 Event report P.16 <u>The</u> <u>Chinese Journal</u> 光華報 Dec 29, 2005 event report P.B6	Dec 25, 2005: - To visit Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人 安老院 (part of quarterly visits)	 Location: Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人安老院 6 opera songs, 1 Cantonese musical piece Artists: members
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 Dec 22, 2006 event report P.25	Dec 25, 2006 - To visit Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人 安老院 (part of quarterly visits)	 Location: Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人安老院 Artists: members Singing Cantonese opera songs & playing music 5 opera songs, 1 Cantonese musical piece
	<u>The Canadian</u> <u>Chinese Times</u> 加華報 Jan 1, 2009 Report P.66	Dec 25, 2008: - To visit Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人 安老院 (part of quarterly visits)	 Location: Chinese Seniors Lodge 華人安老院 Artists: members Singing Cantonese opera songs and playing music: 5 opera songs, 1 musical piece Musicians: local

4) Asian Chinese Opera Association 麗音曲藝研 究社	Ephemera: program booklets	 July 2007: 2 performances (星辉粵 剧團) from HK – professional artists and young students (5-17 years old) July 2008: 1 performance (星辉粵 剧團) 	 July 2007: 2 performances Location – Myer Horowitz Theatre at U of A; and Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre July 2008: 1 performance Location – Myer Horowitz Theatre at U of A Occasional workshops on singing, acting, Chinese music instruments guest performers from overseas After each performance, will sponsor public workshops on singing, acting etc. for a nominal fee
5) The Edmonton Opera Association 藝晉軒曲藝 研習社	Ephemera: Program booklet	 Mar 13, 2000: Cantonese opera and singing performances Jointly organized with the Edmonton Chinese Community Services Centre To fundraise for United Way Alberta Capital Region 	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Tickets: \$8 Chair: Monie Pang 彭凌 3 opera and 6 singing performances Artists: members and Calgary friend Music: karaoke
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 Jan 26, 2001 Ad P. 99	Feb 18, 2001 为舞台添色 彩: To fundraise for the renovation of the stage at the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 3 Cantonese opera excerpt, 4 singing Artists: members & Calgary friends Musicians: local
	Ephemera	June 30, 2002 Calgary Performance: Cultural exchange	 Location: Calgary Cultural Centre Artists: members
	Ephemera: Reported in 12 th Anniversary program booklet	2003 Performed for Alberta Kwan Ying Athletic Club to celebrate mid-Autumn festival with seniors	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Artists: members
	Ephemera: Anniversary program booklet	2007 Performance: To celebrate Association Anniversary	- Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre by members
		2007 Singing Performance: To celebrate Chinese New Year with seniors	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Care Centre (nursing home) for the mobility-challenged seniors. Artists and musicians: members
	Ephemera:	2009 Performance:	- Location: Northern Alberta

5) The Edmonton Opera Association 藝晉軒曲藝 研習社 (cont'd)	Anniversary Program booklet	 Full opera show "Taming of the Royal Shrew" 打金枝: Original script modified & directed locally To celebrate Association Anniversary 	 Jubilee Auditorium 11455- 87 Avenue, Edmonton Tickets: VIP \$25, Open \$10 Artists: members and 2 instructors (1 from Vancouver)
6) Peach Garden Art Society 桃 園曲藝社	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 Sept 11, 2009 Thank You Ad P.75	Aug 4, 2009: 粵曲敬老联 欢宴会 - To celebrate 15 th Anniversary - To honour the seniors	 Location: Edmonton Artists: local Musicians: local and guest 李阮文 from Toronto Sponsors: Individuals, businesses, community organizations
7) Golden Phoenix Singing Club 金鳳鳴 曲藝研習社	Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 Sept 8, 2000 Ad P.83 Sept 18, 2000 profiling the artists P.57 Sept 22, 2000 Thank you Ad P.26	Sept 16, 2000 performance: - To fundraise for the construction of the ASSIST Community Services Centre - To fundraise for the Edmonton Chinese Library	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Artists: local and famous professional artists 文千 岁、梁少芯 from Hong Kong*also see Chinese Dramatic Club Cantonese opera singing Sponsors: Sponsors: Individuals, businesses, community organizations, media Tickets: \$50 VIP; Open \$15 Musicians: local
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 Aug 24, 2001 Ad P.16 Sept 7, 2001 Ad P.89 Oct 15, 2001 Thank you Ad P.26 <u>The Canadian</u> Chinese Times 加 華報 Sept 6, 2001 Ad P.49	Sept 16, 2001 performance 阮眉粵剧粵 曲作品欣赏会: - Cultural exchange: to raise the artistic standard of Cantonese opera performance - To promote Chinese drama and Chinese culture.	 Location: Victoria Composite High School Artists: local, Calgary 卢美 霞, Hong Kong 钟丽蓉, Toronto 阮眉、劳允澍 Musician: Toronto 馮華, Vancouver 莫雄正, Saskatoon 陈新尚, Calgary 吕志軒 and local Tickets: VIP \$50, Front \$25, Back \$15
	<u>The Chinese</u> Journal 光華報 Sept 18, 2003 Ad P.22	Oct 26, 2003: 南蒲笙歌引 凤鸣 - To fundraise for the construction of the Edmonton Chinese Library - Jointly organized with Vancouver 南蒲 樂院	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Artists: China (Toronto) 何 华桟, 简燕萍, Vancouver, local Tickets: VIP \$50, Open \$20 Musicians: Vancouver, local

7) Golden Phoenix Singing Club 金鳳鳴 曲藝研習社			 Sponsors: Individuals, businesses, community organizations, media Cantonese opera singing: 9 opera songs
(cont'd)	<u>The Chinese</u> Journal 光華報 Oct 11, 2007 Report P. B25	Oct 7, 2007: - Invited to sing and participate in a performance in Calgary at the 5 th Anniversary of 卡加 利金紫音乐社	 Location: Calgary Elders Mansion main hall Artists: Calgary local and Edmonton guests 7 opera songs
8) Friendship Opera and Art Society 友好曲藝社	<u>The Canadian</u> <u>Chinese Times</u> 加華報 Sept 2, 1999 Thank you ad P.60	 Aug. 22, 1999 Performance: International Year of Seniors Gala Cantonese opera singing performance Jointly organized with Edmonton Chinese Seniors Association 華人耆 英福利会, ASSIST 華人社區服務中心; 關注華人健康小組 Chinese New Year performance 	 Location – Edmonton City Hall Sponsors: Individuals, businesses, community organizations, media Guests: Anne McLennan, Mary O'Neill, Councillor Michael Phair, Citizenship Judge Bill Lessik, ex- Citizenship Judge Steve Ramshanka and Margaret Osbaldeston, Wildrose Foundation Winston McConnel
9) Jin Wah Sing Musical Society of the Edmonton Chinese Freemason		 Sept. 15, 1985: Performed in Calgary on the occasion of the 74th Anniversary of the Calgary Jin Wah Sing Musical Society of the Calgary Chinese Freemason 	 Location: Calgary Group led by Ken Pon Chair: Gary Hui
洪門振華聲 劇社	The Canadian Chinese Times 加華報 Dec 7, 1990 Event report P. 3	 Nov 19-25, 1990: Presented a Chinese Opera Week (Such kind of cultural week was organized by a Chinese community organization for the first time) To promote the art of Cantonese opera within the Chinese community 	 Location: 華都 Night Club, Edmonton Cantonese opera singing
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 May 26, 2000 Ad P.40 Ephemera: Program Booklet	July 7, 2000 7 p.m. 名伶 名票爱心耀点城: 洪門慈 善獻溫情、粵劇曲藝會 知音 Chinese Opera Concert Presented by Edmonton Chinese Freemason Fundraising	 Location: The Francis Winspear Center for Music #4 Sir Winston Churchill Square, Edmonton 2 opera and 4 singing performances Artists from local, San Francisco, Vancouver

9) Jin Wah Sing Musical Society Edmonton Chinese Freemason (cont'd)		 for Canadian Cancer Society: Cantonese opera and singing performances Jointly organized with the Vancouver Chinese Freemason To fundraise for the Canadian Cancer Society 	 Musicians from local and Vancouver Chair: Lap Cheuk Kwong 廊立焯 Sponsors: 70 (Individuals, businesses, community organizations, media) Tickets: \$50 VIP; Open \$12 Well-known artists: Chun Si Lei 秦小梨、Kim Wong 黄棣婉、Siu Chung Kwan 蕭仲坤
	Ephemera: Program Booklet	 Oct 6, 2002 1 p.m. To celebrate Cantonese opera patron god 華光先師 寶誕戲曲義演 	 Location: Vic School of Performing and Visual Arts Theatre
	Ephemera: Program Booklet	 Sept 14, 2003 1 p.m.: 粤風文娱曲藝社成 立十周年社慶 戲曲 匯演 to celebrate 10th Anniversary 	 Location: Vic School of Performing and Visual Arts Theatre Artists: club members Artistic Directors: Calgary 欧美玉、雷海年, Toronto 宋锦榮,Saskatoon 陈新尚, Vancouver 杨海城、卢超 骏 Musicians: local, Calgary, Saskatoon
	Ephemera: Program Booklet	 Aug 1, 2004 7 p.m.: Cantonese opera performances Canada-China cultural exchange with professional artists 	 Location: The Francis Winspear Center for Music #4 Sir Winston Churchill Square, Edmonton 7 opera excerpts Opened with Lion Dance & speeches Chair: Lap Cheuk Kwong 廠立焯 Minimal props and no backdrops because Winspear is a music theatre
	Ephemera: Program Booklet	 July 22, 2006 7 p.m.: Cantonese opera performances To celebrate 50th Anniversary Canada-China cultural exchange with professional artists 	 Location: The Francis Winspear Center for Music #4 Sir Winston Churchill Square, Edmonton 5 opera excerpts Opened with Lion Dance Chair: Ken Kwong 鄭健民 Souvenir presentation and speeches
10) Chinese Dramatic Club	<u>Alberta Chinese</u> <u>Times</u> 加中報 July 2, 1986 13 th issue P.1	July 1, 1986: - To celebrate Canada Day	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton

10) Chinese Dramatic Club 點問頓警世	<u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 July 4, 1986 P.23		
鐘劇社 (cont'd)	<u>Alberta Chinese</u> <u>Times</u> 加中報 July 9, 1986	July 5, 1986: - To perform at a wedding banquet	 Invited by a friend from Saskatoon to perform at a wedding banquet
	P.17	July 6, 1986: - To perform at the swearing-in ceremony of the Chinese Benevolent Association	- Location: Edmonton
	<u>Alberta Chinese</u> <u>Times</u> 加中報 Sept 3, 1987 P.1	Aug. 29, 1987: - To promote the China Gate and share the Chinese culture with mainstream Canadians	 Location: Edmonton City Market next to the China Gate Singing Cantonese opera and popular songs
	Alberta Chinese <u>Times</u> 加中報 Nov 19, 1987 (85 th issue P.1 & 4) <u>Alberta Chinese</u> <u>Times</u> 加中報 Dec 3, 1987 (Thank you ad P.18)	 Nov. 18-19, 1987 performances by 广东音乐曲艺团 from China: Jointly sponsored with Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre To fundraise for the construction of the Chinese Benevolent Association building (\$6,571.43) 	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Cantonese opera singing and Cantonese musical comedy. City councillor Terry Cavanagh gave an opening speech
	<u>Alberta Chinese</u> <u>Times</u> 加中報 Oct. 13, 1994 P.31	Oct. 16, 1994: - To fundraise for the building expansion of the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Tickets: VIP \$25, Open \$10 Cantonese opera singing and performance of excerpts
	Chinese News愛華報 Apr 17 AdP. 79 and Apr 24,1998 Ad P. 79Sing Tao Yat Pao星島日報May 4,1998 Event reportP. A2	 May 3, 1998: 「為點問頓中華文化 中心籌務經費粵劇義 演」 to fundraise for Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Jointly presented with Calgary Chinese Opera Development Society 卡城振興粵劇社 	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Cantonese opera singing and Cantonese musical comedy Artists and musicians: local and Calgary 3 excerpt performances, 4 Cantonese opera songs, 1 Chinese musical instrument performance

10) Chinese Dramatic Club 點問頓警世 鐘劇社 (cont'd)		Aug 22, 1998 Saturday 6:00 p.m.: To celebrate 81 st anniversary	 Location Marco Polo Restaurant, Edmonton Karaoke singing: popular and Cantonese opera songs Dinner and dance, door prizes. Ticket: \$20
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese Weekly</u> 華聲報 Aug 27, 1999	Aug 21, 1999: - To visit and perform for the seniors by members	 Location: Chinese Seniors Lodge Live music: local musicians 7 Cantonese opera songs Hosted a tea reception a the end of the performance
	Edmonton Chinese Weekly 華聲報 Aug 27, 1999 (announcement) The Canadian Chinese Times 加 華報 Sept 23, 1999 P.30 Ad	Oct 3, 1999: - To fundraise for the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre operation - Jointly organized with 金龍鳳劇團, 卡 城雅韻軒音樂社	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Cantonese opera excerpt and singing performance (4 excerpts, 4 opera songs) Artists: Local and Calgary Tickets: \$20 VIP; Open \$10
	The Canadian Chinese Times加 華報 May 11, 2000 Event report P.3	Apr 30, 2000 1 p.m.: Visit the Chinese Seniors Lodge to entertain them	 Location: Chinese Seniors Lodge Live music, video-recording Artists and musicians: members
	Ephemera: Poster <u>The Canadian</u> <u>Chinese Times</u> 加 華報 May 18, 2000 Ad P.57	 May 28, 2000 1 p.m. 粵劇 粵曲義演欣賞會 Cantonese opera excerpts and singing opera and popular songs Jointly organized with the Calgary 卡城 雅韻軒音樂社 To fundraise for the building of the Edmonton Chinatown Chinese Library 	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Tickets: VIP \$20; Open \$10 Artists & musicians from Calgary & members Event Chair: Jimmy Gin 甄炳沾 3 Cantonese pop songs, 3 Cantonese opera performance, 3 Cantonese opera songs, 1 musical instrument solo
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 Oct. 13, 2000 P.17	Sept 14, 2000: Cultural exchange: Visited by famous professional artists 文千歲、梁少芯 from Hong Kong	- Location: Chinese Dramatic Club meeting hall
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 Oct. 13, 2000 P.17	Sept 30, 2000: To perform for the seniors at the Chinese Seniors Lodge by members	 Location: Chinese Seniors Lodge Live music 7 Cantonese opera songs

	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 Apr 6, 2001 news release P.23	May 6, 2001: - To celebrate 84 th Anniversary	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton 2 Cantonese opera excerpts, 3 opera songs, 1 Cantonese popular song by Kaiping District Association Women's Division
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 Sept 21, 2001 Ad P.78	Sept 28-29, 2001「賞燈 迎月匯中西」 - To perform for Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre in celebrating mid- Autumn festival	 Sponsored by Edmonton Arts Council Cantonese opera performance in the evening, sales booth during the day (moon cake, Chinese food delicacies, Chinese arts and crafts) Artists: local and Calgary 1 Cantonese opera excerpt, 3 opera songs
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 Nov 16, 2001 news release P.23	Dec 29, 2001: - To perform in Regina, Saskatchewan for cultural exchange purpose	 Location: Regina Artists: Edmonton 4 Cantonese opera songs, 10 Chinese New Year songs, popular Cantonese songs
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 May 24, 2002 P.97 Ad	June 9, 2002 Sunday 1:00 p.m.: To celebrate the 85 th anniversary	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Cantonese opera singing and performance Tickets: VIP \$20, Open \$10
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 May 13, 2005 Ad P.52 Ephemera: Program Booklet	May 22, 2005: - To celebrate 88 th Anniversary - To promote Cantonese opera and Chinese culture	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton 7 Cantonese opera songs Cantonese music Seniors' choir of Alberta Kaiping District Association Women's Division (pop songs) Artists and musicians: members
11) Feng Huang Yueju Tuan 鳳凰粵劇團	Ephemera: Poster	September 6, 2009: - Inaugural performance of an all-female local troupe - Male and female stagehands	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Ticket: free All opera excerpt

12) Sound of Opera Society 樂風文娱曲 藝社	Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 Oct 8, 1999 Ad P.43 樂風粵曲演唱会 知音 Program (ephemera) Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 Oct 22, 1999 Performance review report P.23	Oct 17, 1999 1 p.m. 樂風 粤曲演唱会知音: - To celebrate 6 th Anniversary - To celebrate the 1999 International Seniors Year	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton 3 opera excerpts, 3 singing Artist Director: May Louie from Calgary Stage management: local and Calgary Sponsors: Individuals, businesses, media
	The Canadian Chinese Times 加 華報 May 11, 2000 Ad P.26	May 20, 2000 To celebrate 7 th Anniversary	 Noodle Noodle Restaurant 7. Singing and banquet Artists: members and special guest from Hawaii 黄耀斌 Musicians: local Tickets: \$25
		Aug 13, 2000 – 1p.m. To fundraise for the construction of the Edmonton Chinese Library	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Artists: local and Calgary Musicians: local, Calgary 4 Cantonese opera excerpts, 2 opera songs Tickets: VIP \$50, Open \$25, \$10
	Ephemera: Poster and Program <u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱 華報 July 23, 2004 Event report by newspaper July 23, 2004 Review by an audience July 30, 2004 Event report by Society P.23	July 18, 2004. 1 p.m. 仲 夏戏曲欣赏会: To perform and entertain	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Artists: members Musicians: Vancouver?? 声 超俊, local, Calgary, Saskatoon
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱華報 Sept 30, 2005 Ad P.51	Oct 4 & 6, 2005 To welcome the visit of artists from China 鐘飛 雲、陳大衛、陳蓉芳 to give workshops on	 Location: Club address at the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540- 102 Avenue, Edmonton Workshop fee: \$10 each

12) Sound of Opera Society 樂風文娱曲 藝社 (cont'd)		Cantonese and Beijing operas (唱、做、念、 打)	
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 Feb 18, 2005 Ad P.52	Feb 20, 2005 笙歌妙韵慶 新春 - To celebrate Chinese New Year	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Artists: members Musicians: Vancouver 杨 海城、李泰, Calgary 江逸 帆
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱 華報 Sept 15, 2006 and Sept 22, 2006 Pre-show feature articles	Show Oct. 15, 2006 Sunday 1:00 p.m.: - To celebrate 13 th anniversary	 Location: Jubilee Auditorium, Edmonton Artists: members, 2 instructors Musicians: Zhuhai, China Ticket: Free Free shuttle bus service for seniors between Jubilee Auditorium and Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre
	Edmonton Journal Oct 13, 2006 Pre- show article	Oct 13, 2006: An Interview with Shirley Kwan	- Promotion for the show
	Edmonton Journal Oct 18, 2006 Post-show article		- Photo taken by journalist on the day of the performance
	Post-show report in the news by the Association in <u>The Chinese</u> <u>Journal 光華報</u> Oct 26, 2006		- Association reported on the event
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱華報 Oct 27, 2006 P. 52 Thank You Ad	Post-Show Thank You Ad	
		June 28, 2009 12:30 p.m.: - Calgary cultural exchange (for 志軒 音乐社) - Performed with Dawei Chen	 Location: Calgary Cultural Centre 5 opera excerpts, 1 singing Artists & musicians from Calgary, Edmonton & Vancouver

13) Hua Yi Students' Association 華藝同學 會	The ChineseJournal 光華報Oct 11, 2007articles by anaudience P.B25Ephemera:ProgrambookletThe CanadianChinese Times加華報 Oct. 5,2007 P. 70	 Sept 29, 2007 1 p.m.: Inaugural Cantonese Opera Presented by Hua- Yi Performing Group Article by a fan after watching this show. 	 Location: Edmonton Jubilee Auditorium 7 opera excerpts (first ever 六国大封相) Artists: member Calgary and Vancouver guests Musicians: local and Vancouver, CD
14) The Institute of Cultural Performing Arts (ICPA) 小英楓演 藝團	Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 Apr 6, 2007 (P.55) and May 25, 2007 (P.62) Recruitment Ad	- Recruitment advertisement	
	<u>The Canadian</u> <u>Chinese Times</u> 加華報 Dec 11, 2009 Report P.70	Nov 29, 2009: - To fundraise for the Stollery Children's Hospital \$20,388.00	 Location: Edmonton Jubilee Auditorium Full opera show Artists: local
	Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 Oct 19, 2007 Introducing the Club P.26 The Chinese Journal 光華報 Oct 18, 2007 same article and photo P. B8		 Established in June 2007 Free lessons to train children and youth aged 5-15 in Cantonese opera and basic movements Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Saturdays 2-4 p.m. Instructors were professional artists: Dawei Chen and Feiyun Zhong
15) Edmonton Hung Fung Athletic Club 點城 雄風體育 會	Ephemera: Program leaflet	Oct 20, 2001 1 p.m.: - Full opera show 春 草闖堂: Locally scripted & directed - To celebrate their 35 th Anniversary - To fundraise for the Edmonton Chinatown Care Centre (nursing home)	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Tickets: VIP \$25; Open \$10. Artists & musicians all from Calgary Chair: Sein Mah 马凯旋 Evening banquet: \$20 44 sponsors (individuals, businesses, community organizations, media)

15) Edmonton Hung Fung Athletic Club 點城 雄風體育 會 (cont'd)		Nov. 7, 2004 Sunday 1 p.m. - To celebrate 14 th anniversary - To fundraise for Chinatown nursing home	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Ticket: \$5 Full show: "The White Rabbit Encounter" 「白 兔会」
16) Alberta Kwan Ying Athletic Club 亞省 點城群英 體育會	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱華報 Sept 30, 2005 Thank you Ad P.61	Sept 18, 2005 - 「中秋懷舊粵曲繽 紛萬歲聯歡會」to entertain the seniors	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Artists: local Sponsors: donation in kind by 世界保护动物联 会 SWPAA 500 small red lanterns Musicians: local
	<u>Edmonton</u> <u>Chinese News</u> 爱華報 Apr 6, 2007 Ad	- Ad to recruit children and youth aged 5-14 for Cantonese opera classes on basic movements	 Location: At the club address 10232-96 Street Edmonton Classes: Saturdays 12 noon to 4 p.m.
17) Indo- China Chinese Senior Citizens Association of Edmonton 爱城越绵 寮華人敬 老社	The Canadian Chinese Times 加華報 Sept 27, 1991 Ad P. 27 Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 Oct 25, 1991 Event report P.18 & 23	Oct. 19-20, 1991「粵 劇精華耀點城」 - To promote the art of Cantonese opera - To enrich entertainment for the Chinese community - To promote the welfare of the seniors	 Location: Victoria Composite High School Eva O'Howard Theatre, Edmonton Artists were from Los Angeles, Vancouver and Calgary Musicians: own music club and musicians from Calgary Sponsors: Individuals, businesses, community organizations, media Tickets: \$5, \$10, \$15 Cantonese opera excerpts (4 excerpts each day)
18) Toi Shan Association 點問頓台 山會館	<u>The Canadian</u> <u>Chinese Times</u> 加華報 Aug 23, 2001 Ad P.26	Sept 9, 2001 全加台山 邑僑第九界懇親大會 粵劇曲藝欣賞會 - Invited local artists	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Artists: local Musicians: local 2 Cantonese opera excerpts, 5 opera songs, 1 Cantonese popular

			song by group
	<u>The Canadian</u> <u>Chinese Times</u> 加華報 May 11, 2000 Event report P.3	May 6, 2000 6 p.m.: - To celebrate Chinese New Year at a restaurant	 Location: Edmonton Miramar Restaurant Dinner and entertainment: Cantonese opera singing, lion dance, Cantonese popular songs
19) 飘音娱 乐社	Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 June 22, 2001 Event report	June 13 & 14, 2001: - To celebrate Fathers' Day	 Location: Chinese Elders Mansion Cantonese opera songs and Cantonese popular songs by individuals and the choir
20) Alberta Kaiping District Association	Ephemera: Program Leaflet	October 17, 1993: - To honour the seniors in the community - To celebrate Mid- Autumn Festival	 Location: Victoria Composite Highschool Theatre Variety show including Cantonese opera performance (excerpt) Tickets: free
21) Edmonton Chinatown Multicultur al Centre 點問頓中 華文化中 心	Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 Jan 26, 2001 Event report P.27	Jan 20, 2001: - To celebrate Chinese New Year - To fundraise for operation funds	 Location: Northlands Agricom Variety show included performance of Cantonese opera excerpt
	Ephemera: Program leaflet	 Sept 21, 2002 「中秋粤曲粤剧欣赏 晚会」7 p.m.: To celebrate mid- autumn festival To fundraise for the Edmonton Chinatown Care Centre (nursing home) To fundraise for the Chinese Library 	 Location: Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre 9540-102 Avenue, Edmonton Artists & musicians: all local 6 Cantonese opera singing, 1 Beijing opera solo, 1 musical piece, 2 opera excerpts Sponsors: businesses

Notes:

Edmonton Chinese Weekly 華聲報 P.8 Aug 27, 1999 (Column issue 13): Ken Chiu 焦根基 Cantonese opera column 偶感随笔粤剧曲艺漫谈 to discuss the art of singing Cantonese opera. Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 P.88: Ken Chiu 焦根基 Cantonese opera column 偶感随笔粤剧曲艺漫谈 Article No. 2 如何唱好粤曲.

The Canadian Chinese Times 加華報 Issue #1227 dated Jan 7, 2005: News release to announce the Jan 9, 2005 Variety Show at the Edmonton Chinatown Multicultural Centre Fundraising for

Tsunami in Indonesia through the Canadian Red Cross in Edmonton: Cantonese opera singing, Beijing opera singing, Taichi, martial arts, popular songs, silent auction.

Edmonton Chinese News 爱華報 P.5 July 4, 2008 Editorial: 發揚粵劇, 培育後進 to promote Cantonese Opera.

The Canadian Chinese Times 加華報 P.49 & 51 (Dec 23, 2005): Featured article about Luo Jiaying 羅家英:「貪生羅家英」- kept the fans updated on news about the artist.